Ancestors of Ruth Naomi Pummel

Generation No. 1

1. Ruth Naomi Pummel, born 17 February 1921 in Fargo, , North Dakota¹. She was the daughter of **2. George Jones Gilbert Pummel** and **3. Lucille Madeline Fenno**. She married (**1**) **Merle Leroy Herbig** 29 June 1941 in Conway, Horry, South Carolina^{2,3}. He was born 06 September 1915 in Gardena ,Bottineau, North Dakota⁴, and died 16 June 2002 in Seattle, King County, Washington⁵. He was the son of William Fredrick Herbig and Maude Elma Cook.

More About Merle Leroy Herbig: Baptism: Jamestown, North Dakota⁶ Burial: 29 June 2002, Evergreen-Washelli Cemetery, Seattle, King County, Washington⁷

More About Merle Herbig and Ruth Pummel: Marriage: 29 June 1941, Conway, Horry, South Carolina^{8,9}

Generation No. 2

2. George Jones Gilbert Pummel, born 01 April 1888 in Coalharbor, North Dakota^{10,11}; died 20 May 1973 in Spearfish, South Dakota¹². He was the son of **4.** George Lewis Gilbert and **5.** Emmerrette Emma Jones. He married **3.** Lucille Madeline Fenno 21 December 1916 in Berlin, North Dakota^{12,13}.

3. Lucille Madeline Fenno, born 10 January 1893 in Berlin, North Dakota^{14,15}; died 22 January 1985 in Spearfish, South Dakota¹⁶. She was the daughter of **6. Horace Gibson Fenno** and **7. Marion Tuttle**.

More About George Pummel and Lucille Fenno: Marriage: 21 December 1916, Berlin, North Dakota^{16,17}

Children of George Pummel and Lucille Fenno are:

1

 Clayton Gilbert Pummel, born 30 June 1918 in Dawson, North Dakota; married Darlene Alice Moreland 14 December 1940; died 06 February 1994.

More About Clayton Pummel and Darlene Moreland: Marriage: 14 December 1940

- ii. Ruth Naomi Pummel, born 17 February 1921 in Fargo, , North Dakota; married Merle Leroy Herbig 29 June 1941 in Conway, Horry, South Carolina.
 - iii. George Willard Pummel, born 25 November 1927; married Marie Biegler 26 May 1948.

More About George Pummel and Marie Biegler: Marriage: 26 May 1948

iv. Harrison Blayne Pummel, born 06 October 1936; married Karen White 24 June 1957.

More About Harrison Pummel and Karen White: Marriage: 24 June 1957

Generation No. 3

4. George Lewis Gilbert, born 06 December 1846 in Hazel Green, Wisconsin^{18,19}; died 22 October 1923 in Santa Monica, California^{20,21,22}. He was the son of **8. Henry Gilbert** and **9. Hannah R. Phillips**. He married **5.** Emmerrette Emma Jones 17 May 1867 in Waukesma Center, Kalamazoo, Michigan²³.

5. Emmerrette Emma Jones, born 06 January 1849 in New York^{24,25,26}; died 21 November 1889 in Bismark, North Dakota^{27,28,29}. She was the daughter of **10. William R. Jones** and **11. Rachel E. Benaway**.

More About George Lewis Gilbert:

Census - 1870: 1870, Sash & Cove Maker in the Newago, Newago County, Michigan³⁰ Census - 1900: 1900, Bismark, Burleigh, North Dakota - Sewing Merchant living with children: Fred, Gertie, Nellie, Jessie, Bessie³¹ Military service: Enlisted in the 1st Michigan Sharp Shooters as George Lewis^{32,33,34}

Property: 1887, Perfected claim of 189+ acres obtained by land patent from USA in McLean County, Dakota Territory ³⁵

More About George Gilbert and Emmerrette Jones: Marriage: 17 May 1867, Waukesma Center, Kalamazoo, Michigan³⁶

Children of George Gilbert and Emmerrette Jones are:

 Edward E. Gilbert, born 27 July 1867 in Leonidas, Kalamazoo County, Michigan³⁷; died 13 February 1960 in Livingston Twp., Otsego, Michigan³⁸; married Minne E. Walter 18 June 1902^{39,40}; died 1948⁴¹.

More About Edward E. Gilbert: Burial: 16 February 1960, Greenwood Cemetery, Petoskey, Emmet, Michigan⁴²

More About Edward Gilbert and Minne Walter: Marriage: 18 June 1902^{43,44}

Charles Harvey Gilbert, born 04 May 1870 in Newago, Michigan^{45,46}; died 27 February 1953 in Bell Gardens, Los Angeles, California^{47,48}; married Avis; died 17 February 1953⁴⁹.

More About Charles Harvey Gilbert: Burial: 02 March 1953, Rosedale Crematory, Los Angeles, California Residence: 6825 1/2 Rugby Ave, Huntington Park, Los Angeles, CA⁵⁰

iii. Fred Henry Gilbert, born 03 April 1875 in Waukesma Center, Michigan^{51,52}; died 24 January 1945 in Ashland, Jackson, Oregon^{53,54,55}; married (1) Dolly Gorman; married (2) Mattie.

More About Fred Henry Gilbert: Burial: 01 February 1945, Mt. View Cemetery, Ashland, Jackson, Oregon⁵⁶

 Gertrude Lillian Gilbert, born 31 January 1880 in Boyne Falls, Michigan^{57,58}; died 25 November 1960⁵⁹; married William James Arthur Elliot 05 August 1908 in Grandin, North Dakota⁶⁰; died 12 December 1929.

More About William Elliot and Gertrude Gilbert: Marriage: 05 August 1908, Grandin, North Dakota⁶⁰

v. Nellie May Gilbert, born 02 May 1883 in Bismark, North Dakota^{60,61}; died 20 June 1962⁶²; married Ernest Lee 27 May 1908 in Bellingham, Whatcom County, Washington.

More About Ernest Lee and Nellie Gilbert: Marriage: 27 May 1908, Bellingham, Whatcom County, Washington

- vi. Bessie Adelaide Gilbert, born 21 December 1886 in Coalharbor, North Dakota^{62,63}; died 13 April 1951; married Roy House.
- vii. Jessie Eminence Gilbert, born 21 December 1886 in Coalharbor, North Dakota^{64,65}; died 02 February 1910 in Yakima, Yakima, Washington^{66,67}; married Rex Sanders 1905 in North Dakota.

More About Jessie Eminence Gilbert: Burial: 06 February 1910, Tahoma Cemetery, North Yakima, Yakima, Washington

More About Rex Sanders and Jessie Gilbert: Marriage: 1905, North Dakota

viii. George Jones Gilbert Pummel, born 01 April 1888 in Coalharbor, North Dakota; died 20 May 1973 in Spearfish, South Dakota; married Lucille Madeline Fenno 21 December 1916 in Berlin, North Dakota.
 ix. Frank J. Gilbert, born 03 November 1889^{68,69}; died 03 November 1889⁷⁰

6. Horace Gibson Fenno, born 16 May 1855 in Cato Township, Manitowac, Wisconsin^{71,72}; died 06

October 1955 in Oakes, Dickey, North Dakota^{73,74,75}. He was the son of **12. John Gibson Fenno** and **13. Mary Ann Dunbar**. He married **7. Marion Tuttle** 16 September 1876 in DePere, Wisconsin^{76,77,78}.

7. Marion Tuttle, born June 1855 in Greenleaf, Wisconsin^{79,80}; died 28 April 1931 in Jamestown, North Dakota^{81,82}. She was the daughter of **14. John Wesley Tuttle** and **15. Mary S. Bestor**.

More About Horace Gibson Fenno:

Burial: 09 October 1955, Berlin Protestant Cemetery, Berlin, North Dakota⁸³ Census - 1880: 1880, Living in Weston, Clark, Wisconsin with family⁸⁴ Property: 1883, Homestead - Badger Township, LaMoure County, Dakota Territory⁸⁵

More About Marion Tuttle: Burial: 01 May 1931, State Hospital, Jamestown, North Dakota⁸⁶

More About Horace Fenno and Marion Tuttle: Marriage: 16 September 1876, DePere, Wisconsin^{87,88,89}

Children of Horace Fenno and Marion Tuttle are:

 Edmond Wesley Fenno, born 07 February 1877 in Wisconsin⁹⁰; died 08 March 1962 in North Dakota⁹¹; married Chattie M. Nichols 07 April 1906 in Berlin, North Dakota⁹¹; born 13 October 1884 in Ohio⁹¹; died 30 December 1944 in North Dakota⁹¹.

More About Edmond Fenno and Chattie Nichols: Marriage: 07 April 1906, Berlin, North Dakota⁹¹

- ii. Claud Fenno, born 187992
- iii. Elton Earl Fenno, born 11 July 1882 in Wisconsin⁹³; died 14 December 1969 in Oregon⁹⁴; married Cora Maude Bltachford 1905⁹⁴; born October 1884 in Berlin, North Dakota⁹⁴; died 15 June 1968 in Oregon⁹⁴.

More About Elton Fenno and Cora Bltachford: Marriage: 1905⁹⁴

iv. Emma Mae Fenno, born 18 June 1885 in Berlin, North Dakota⁹⁵; died 17 December 1958 in Idaho^{96,97}; married David Seevers 1927⁹⁸; died 1968⁹⁸.

More About David Seevers and Emma Fenno: Marriage: 1927⁹⁸

 v. Katherine Irene Fenno, born 10 April 1888 in Berlin, North Dakota⁹⁹; died 12 November 1969 in California¹⁰⁰; married Harland Moore Mahin 14 June 1916 in Berlin, North Dakota¹⁰⁰; born 08 July 1885 in North Dakota¹⁰⁰; died 15 February 1974 in North Dakota¹⁰⁰.

More About Harland Mahin and Katherine Fenno: Marriage: 14 June 1916, Berlin, North Dakota¹⁰⁰

vi. Frank Gibson Fenno, born 19 November 1889 in Berlin, North Dakota¹⁰¹; died 25 January 1983 in Berlin, North Dakota¹⁰²; married Beuna Bettinger 10 November 1915 in Berlin, North Dakota¹⁰².

More About Frank Fenno and Beuna Bettinger: Marriage: 10 November 1915, Berlin, North Dakota¹⁰²

vii. John Clarence Fenno, born 19 November 1891 in Berlin, North Dakota^{103,104}; died 18 September 1961 in Edgeley, North Dakota^{105,106}; married (1) Roberta Oakley 22 March 1931 in North Dakota¹⁰⁷; born 04 May 1913 in North Dakota¹⁰⁷; died 04 August 1950 in North Dakota¹⁰⁷; married (2) Alda Moe 27 November 1952¹⁰⁸.

More About John Clarence Fenno: Burial: September 1961, Mount Hope Cemetery, North Dakota

More About John Fenno and Roberta Oakley: Marriage: 22 March 1931, North Dakota¹⁰⁹

viii. Lucille Madeline Fenno, born 10 January 1893 in Berlin, North Dakota; died 22 January 1985 in Spearfish, South Dakota; married George Jones Gilbert Pummel 21 December 1916 in Berlin, North

3

Dakota.

ix. George Frederick Fenno, born 28 August 1895 in Berlin, North Dakota¹¹⁰; died 15 November 1984 in North Dakota¹¹¹; married Nellie Katherine Pedersen 15 March 1924 in North Dakota¹¹¹; born 21 May 1903 in North Dakota¹¹¹.

More About George Fenno and Nellie Pedersen: Marriage: 15 March 1924, North Dakota¹¹¹

x. Nellie Sadie Fenno, born 01 March 1898 in Berlin, North Dakota¹¹²; died 15 January 1981 in California¹¹³; married (1) Walter A. Black; born in Chicago, Illinois¹¹⁴; married (2) J. William Tegerdine¹¹⁵.

Generation No. 4

8. Henry Gilbert, born 16 September 1814 in Missouri^{116,117,118,119}; died 06 August 1854 in Hazel Green, Grant County, Wisconsin^{120,121}. He married **9. Hannah R. Phillips** 20 September 1842 in Hazel Green, Wisconsin^{122,123}.

9. Hannah R. Phillips, born 21 September 1824 in Guysboro, Ontario, Canada^{124,125,126,127,128}; died 02 April 1866 in Kalamazoo County, Michigan^{129,130}. She was the daughter of **18. Nicholas Phillips** and **19. Hannah M.**.

More About Henry Gilbert:

Census - 1850: 1850, Hazel Green, Grant County, Wisconsin^{131,132}

Occupation: 1845, Landlord/Owner of Tavern in Fair Play, Grant County, Wisconsin¹³³

Property: Bet. 1842 - 1847, Owned property in Fair Play, Grant County, Wisconsin that included the Eagle Saloon.¹³⁴

Property ownership: Bet. 1841 - 1845, Owned property in White Oak Springs, Iowa County, Wisconsin¹³⁵

More About Hannah R. Phillips:

Burial: Fulton Cemetery, Kalamazoo County, Michigan^{136,137,138} Census - 1860: 1860, Waukesma, Kalamazoo, Michigan¹³⁹

More About Henry Gilbert and Hannah Phillips: Marriage: 20 September 1842, Hazel Green, Wisconsin^{140,141}

Children of Henry Gilbert and Hannah Phillips are:

 Cordelia Gilbert, born 26 November 1843 in Hazel Green, Wisconsin^{142,143}; died 21 October 1932 in Ithaca, Gratiot, Michigan^{144,145,146}; married Lewis House 15 July 1860^{147,148}; died in Ithica, Michigan¹⁴⁹

More About Cordelia Gilbert: Burial: Ridgelawn Cemetery, Breckenridge, Michigan¹⁵⁰

More About Lewis House and Cordelia Gilbert: Marriage: 15 July 1860^{151,152}

 Nicolas Warren Gilbert, born 12 February 1845 in Hazel Green, Wisconsin^{153,154}; died 03 February 1899 in Minneapolis, Minnesota^{155,156}; married Addie M. Ackerson in Warren¹⁵⁷.

More About Nicolas Warren Gilbert: Burial: February 1899, St. Paul, Minnesota¹⁵⁸

More About Nicolas Gilbert and Addie Ackerson: Marriage: Warren¹⁵⁹

4

- iii. George Lewis Gilbert, born 06 December 1846 in Hazel Green, Wisconsin; died 22 October 1923 in Santa Monica, California; married (1) Louisa; married (2) Emmerrette Emma Jones 17 May 1867 in Waukesma Center, Kalamazoo, Michigan.
 - iv. William Henry Gilbert, born 06 January 1848 in Hazel Green, Wisconsin^{160,161}; died 07 March 1888 in Rats Portage (Kenora) Ontario^{162,163,164}; married Magil Giroux/Jerrue 03 March 1875¹⁶⁵.

More About William Gilbert and Magil Giroux/Jerrue:

Marriage: 03 March 1875¹⁶⁵

 Matthew Phillips Gilbert, born 13 March 1850 in Hazel Green, Wisconsin^{165,166}; died 04 January 1926 in Los Angeles, California^{167,168,169}; married (1) Anna Hurd¹⁷⁰; married (2) Elvira; died October 1884¹⁷⁰; married (3) Bertha Olmstead; died Aft. 1926.

More About Matthew Phillips Gilbert: Burial: 07 January 1926, Rosedale Cemetery, Los Angeles, California¹⁷¹

More About Matthew Gilbert and Anna Hurd: Marriage: ¹⁷²

vi. Lucretia Jane Gilbert, born 21 May 1852 in Hazel Green, Wisconsin^{173,174}; died 17 November 1941¹⁷⁵; married Blatsley Dean 11 November 1873^{176,177}; born 19 October 1852¹⁷⁸; died 1940.

More About Blatsley Dean and Lucretia Gilbert: Marriage: 11 November 1873^{178,179}

vii. Mary E. Gilbert, born 14 December 1854 in Guysboro, Ontario, Canada¹⁸⁰; died 14 January 1928 in Vicksburg, Kalamazoo, Michigan¹⁸¹; married (1) Jeremiah Mears; married (2) William Lane.

10. William R. Jones, born 1818 in New Jersey^{182,183}. He married 11. Rachel E. Benaway¹⁸⁴.

11. Rachel E. Benaway, born 1825 in New York^{185,186}. She was the daughter of 22. Ezekial Benaway and 23. Martha.

More About William R. Jones:

1855 Census: 1855, Jasper, Steuben County, NY - living with wife and family next door to Ezekial Benway¹⁸⁷ Census - 1850: 1850, Jasper Township, Steuben County, New York^{188,189}

Census - 1860: 20 July 1860, Town of Caledonia, Kent County, Michigan - Farmer^{190,191}

Census - 1870: 1870, Kent County, Michigan - Farmer - value of land \$1,700¹⁹²

Census - 1880: 1880, Caledonia Township, Kent County, Michigan¹⁹³

Property: 28 January 1862, Conveys property in Sec. 14, Caledonia Twp., to Morgan M. Benway of Jasper, Steuben County, New York¹⁹⁴

More About William Jones and Rachel Benaway: Marriage: ¹⁹⁵

Children of William Jones and Rachel Benaway are:

 William R. Jones, born 1842 in Michigan¹⁹⁶; married Margaret Mallory 01 April 1866 in Grattan, Kent, Michigan¹⁹⁷; born 1846 in Pennsylvania^{198,199}.

More About William R. Jones: Residence: October 1867, Farmer in Oakfield, Kent County, Michigan²⁰⁰

More About William Jones and Margaret Mallory: Marriage: 01 April 1866, Grattan, Kent, Michigan²⁰¹

- ii. Francis Jones, born 1844²⁰²
- iii. Mary A. Jones, born 1849^{203,204,205}; married Washburn.
- iv. Emmerrette Emma Jones, born 06 January 1849 in New York; died 21 November 1889 in Bismark, North Dakota; married George Lewis Gilbert 17 May 1867 in Waukesma Center, Kalamazoo, Michigan.
- v. George Jones, born 1853 in New York^{206,207}; died 1918 in Caledonia, Kent County, Michigan²⁰⁸; married Nellie L.; born 1861 in England²⁰⁹; died 1916 in Caledonia, Kent County, Michigan²¹⁰.

More About George Jones: Burial: Caledonia Cemetery, Kent County, Michigan²¹¹ Census - 1880: 1880, Caledonia Township, Kent County, Michigan - Farmer on farm next to father's²¹²

More About Nellie L.: Burial: Caledonia Cemetery, Kent County, Michigan²¹³

vi. Martha Jones, born 1855 in New York²¹⁴

5

- vii. Ida H. Jones, born 1857 in Michigan²¹⁴; married Kenney.
- viii. Hattie/Harriet Jones, born 1861 in Michigan²¹⁵
- ix. Llewellyn Ross Jones, born 1864 in New York²¹⁶; died 1920 in Caledonia, Kent County, Michigan²¹⁷

More About Llewellyn Ross Jones: Burial: Caledonia Cemetery, Kent County, Michigan^{2/8}

x. Carrie Evelyn Jones, born 1866²¹⁹; died 1929²²⁰; married Noah B. Hembling; died 1923²²⁰.

12. John Gibson Fenno, born 12 June 1806 in Pomfret, Vermont^{221,222,223}; died 1885 in Wisconsin^{224,225}. He was the son of **24. Samuel Fenno** and **25. Mercy Gibson**. He married **13. Mary Ann Dunbar** 13 June 1854²²⁶.

13. Mary Ann Dunbar, born 15 March 1822 in Trumbull County, Ohio^{227,228,229}. She was the daughter of 26. Noah Dunbar and 27. Rebecca Downs.

More About John Gibson Fenno:

6

Census - 1860: Cato Township, Manitowac, Wisconsin - Nos 681/614 Entire family listed with both set of children his and his second wife's²³⁰

More About John Fenno and Mary Dunbar: Marriage: 13 June 1854²³¹

Children of John Fenno and Mary Dunbar are:

- i. Horace Gibson Fenno, born 16 May 1855 in Cato Township, Manitowac, Wisconsin; died 06 October 1955 in Oakes, Dickey, North Dakota; married (1) Emma 1875; married (2) Marion Tuttle 16 September 1876 in DePere, Wisconsin.
 - George Fenno, born November 1858 in Greenleaf, Brown County, Wisconsin^{232,233}; married Maggie Brullard 23 January 1879 in Greenleaf, Wisconsin²³⁴; born 1857²³⁴.

More About George Fenno and Maggie Brullard: Marriage: 23 January 1879, Greenleaf, Wisconsin²³⁴

- iii. Olive Fenno, born February 1860^{235,236,237}
- iv. Francis Fenno, born February 1863^{238,239}

More About Francis Fenno: A.K.A: Frank²⁴⁰

14. John Wesley Tuttle, born 1829 in NY^{241,242}. He was the son of **28. Rensealer Tuttle** and **29. Clarissa Crozier**. He married **15. Mary S. Bestor** 02 March 1856 in Auburn, Fond du Lac County, Wisconsin^{243,244,245,246}.

15. Mary S. Bestor, born 03 July 1836 in NY^{247,248,249}; died 25 August 1857 in Auburn, Fond du Lac, Wisconsin²⁵⁰. She was the daughter of **30.** Chauncey Bestor and **31.** Rachel Kibbee.

More About John Wesley Tuttle:

1855 Census: 01 June 1855, Auburn, Fond du Lac, County - John listed as head of household - 2 males and 2 femals²⁵¹

Census - 1860: 1860, Fond du Lac County, Wisconsin - John listed as Wesley Tuttle a day laborer with family and a 16 year old servant Ellen M.²⁵²

Military service: 1862, 14th Wisconsin Infantry Regiment, Company G - stricken with Typhoid and AWOL (18 Jan 1863) from Benton Barracks, St. Louis, Mo.²⁵³

More About Mary S. Bestor: Burial: Hakes-Childs Cemetery, Auburn, Fond du Lac, Wisconsin²⁵⁴

More About John Tuttle and Mary Bestor: Marriage: 02 March 1856, Auburn, Fond du Lac County, Wisconsin^{255,256,257,258}

Children of John Tuttle and Mary Bestor are:

- i. Adelburt Tuttle, born 1853^{259,260}
- ii. Emogene Tuttle, born 1855^{261,262}
- iii. Marion Tuttle, born June 1855 in Greenleaf, Wisconsin; died 28 April 1931 in Jamestown, North Dakota; married Horace Gibson Fenno 16 September 1876 in DePere, Wisconsin.

Generation No. 5

18. Nicholas Phillips, born Abt. 12 February 1784^{263,264}; died 06 July 1862 in Guysboro, Bayham Township, Elgin, Ontario, Canada^{265,266,267}. He was the son of **36.** Nicholas Phillips. He married **19. Hannah M.** in West Frambo Township, Wentworth County, Ontario.

19. Hannah M., died 1824^{268,269}.

More About Nicholas Phillips:

7

1851 Census: 1851, Guysboro, Bayham Township, Ontario, Canada²⁷⁰
1861 Census: 1861, Guysboro, Bayham Township, Ontario, Canada²⁷¹
Fact No. 1: 1849, Sharehold of the Ingersoll & Port Burwell Road Company in Elgin County, Ontario and held three shares in said toll road²⁷²

More About Nicholas Phillips and Hannah M.: Marriage: West Frambo Township, Wentworth County, Ontario

Children of Nicholas Phillips and Hannah M. are:

- i. Abner Phillips²⁷³
- ii. Agnes Phillips²⁷³
- iii. Daniel Phillips²⁷³
- iv. Elizabeth Phillips²⁷³
- v. George Phillips²⁷³
- vi. Gilbert Phillips²⁷³
- vii. Hiram Phillips²⁷³
- viii. Matthew Crooks Phillips, born 10 May 1820 in West Flamboro Township, Wentworth, Ontario Canada^{273,274}; died 14 November 1904 in Guysboro, Bayham Township, Ontario, Canada^{275,276}; married Maria Jane Hopkins 26 June 1844 in West Flamborough, Ontario^{277,278}.

More About Matthew Phillips and Maria Hopkins: Marriage: 26 June 1844, West Flamborough, Ontario^{279,280}

- ix. Hannah R. Phillips, born 21 September 1824 in Guysboro, Ontario, Canada; died 02 April 1866 in Kalamazoo County, Michigan; married (1) Henry Gilbert 20 September 1842 in Hazel Green, Wisconsin; married (2) Jeremiah Mears 1859 in Kalamazoo, Michigan.
- 22. Ezekial Benaway, born 1784 in Dutchess County, New York. He married 23. Martha.
- 23. Martha, born 1786 in Dutchess County, New York.

More About Ezekial Benaway:

11

1835 Census: 1835, Listed in the state census as head of household living in Jasper, Steuben, NY²⁸¹
1855 Census: 1855, Family No. 187 - living next to William & Rachel Jones²⁸²
Census - 1850: 1850, Living with son Morgan in Jasper Township, Steuben, NY²⁸³

More About Martha: Census - 1860: 1860, Jasper, Steuben, New York²⁸⁴

Children of Ezekial Benaway and Martha are:

- i. Rachel E. Benaway, born 1825 in New York; married William R. Jones.
 - ii. Morgan M. Benaway, born 1823285

More About Morgan M. Benaway: Census - 1850: 1850, Jasper, Steuben, New York²⁸⁶ Occupation: 1855, Morgan Benaway was listed as a Justice of the Peace²⁸⁷ Property: Acquires land in Kent County, Michigan from Brother in Law and Sister²⁸⁸ **24.** Samuel Fenno, born 05 November 1775 in Milton, Massachusetts^{289,290,291}; died Bet. 1809 - 1810 in Brookfield, Orange County, Vermont²⁹². He was the son of **48. Benjamin Fenno** and **49. Abigail "Nabby"** Bowker. He married **25. Mercy Gibson** 1803 in Pomfret Township, Windsor County, Vermont^{292,293}.

25. Mercy Gibson, born 1786 in Milton, Massachusetts^{294,295}; died Aft. 1850²⁹⁶. She was the daughter of **50.** John Gibson and **51.** Mercy/Mary.

More About Samuel Fenno and Mercy Gibson: Marriage: 1803, Pomfret Township, Windsor County, Vermont^{297,298}

Children of Samuel Fenno and Mercy Gibson are:

12

- i. John Gibson Fenno, born 12 June 1806 in Pomfret, Vermont; died 1885 in Wisconsin; married (1) Johanna Brownell 03 September 1831 in Boston, Massachusetts; married (2) Mary Ann Dunbar 13 June 1854.
 - ii. Otis Washington Fenno²⁹⁹
 - Lional Udall Fenno, born 13 July 1808 in Vermont^{299,300}; died 20 March 1892 in Chelsea, Taylor, Wisconsin^{301,302}; married Amada Melvina Dutcher³⁰³; born 15 March 1816 in New York³⁰⁴; died 02 March 1899 in Wisconsin³⁰⁴.

More About Lional Udall Fenno: Burial: 21 March 1892, Ogensburg Cemetery, Wisconsin³⁰⁵ Census - 1880: 1880, Living with wife in Geo. W. Fenno's (his son) home in Lodi, Columbia, Wisconsin³⁰⁶

More About Lional Fenno and Amada Dutcher: Marriage: ³⁰⁷

26. Noah Dunbar, born 15 June 1795 in Seneca, Seneca, New York^{308,309,310}; died 28 May 1855 in Grant, Lake County, Illinois^{311,312,313}. He was the son of **52. Joshua Dunbar** and **53. Lydia Odell**. He married **27. Rebecca Downs** 25 February 1821 in Trumbull County, Ohio^{314,315,316}.

27. Rebecca Downs, born Bet. 1803 - 1805 in NY^{317,318}; died Aft. 1880. She was the daughter of 54. Joel Downs and 55. Lois Mansfield.

More About Noah Dunbar:

Burial: Grant Cemetery, Lake County, Illinois³¹⁹

Census - 1800: 1800, Seneca County, New York³²⁰

Census - 1810: 1810, Seneca County, New York³²⁰

Census - 1830: 1830, Seneca County, New York³²⁰

Census - 1840: 1840, Seneca County, New York³²¹

Census - 1850: 1850, Goodale, Lake County, Illinois - Farmer^{322,323}

Property: 1850, Owning property in Warren Township, Trumbull, Ohio next door to Father³²⁴

Property ownership: 06 October 1830, He and Rebecca sign deeds transferring interests in various parces to his brothers for \$500. They are residing in Hornellsville, Steuben County, New York³²⁵

More About Rebecca Downs:

13

Census - 1860: 1860, Goodale, Ohio married to George Weatherly³²⁶

Census - 1870: 1870, Sylvan, Richland, Wisconsin³²⁷

Census - 1880: 1880, Living with daughter and son-in-law's family in Sylvan, Richland, Wisconsin³²⁸

More About Noah Dunbar and Rebecca Downs: Marriage: 25 February 1821, Trumbull County, Ohio^{329,330,331}

Children of Noah Dunbar and Rebecca Downs are:

- i. Mary Ann Dunbar, born 15 March 1822 in Trumbull County, Ohio; married (1) James McCorkle 14 February 1839 in Trumbull County, Ohio; married (2) John Gibson Fenno 13 June 1854.
- ii. Lyde Dunbar, born 20 May 1824³³²; died 20 January 1826³³³
- iii. Charolate Dunbar, born 04 May 1828³³³; died 10 May 1848³³³
- iv. Nancy Jane Dunbar, born 20 April 1833333
- v. William S. Dunbar, born 14 September 1835 in Warren, Trumbull County, Ohio 334,335; died 06 May

1918 in Fitzgerald, BenHill, Georgia³³⁶; married Lydia Lee Dilly 01 August 1865 in Bloomsfield, Walworth, Wisconsin³³⁶; born 1848 in Salem, Mercer, Pennsylvania^{337,338}; died 30 June 1931 in Fitzgerald, BenHill, Georgia³³⁹.

More About William S. Dunbar:
Burial: May 1918
Census - 1850: 18 November 1850, Living with parents in Goodale, Lake County, Illinois³⁴⁰
Census - 1880: 1880, Living with family in Foster, Faribault, Minnesota³⁴¹
Military service: Bet. 09 August 1862 - 10 June 1865, Member, 96th Illinios, Company B^{342,343}
Property: 1874, A William S. Dunbar is listed in the property atlas for Richland County, Wisconsin nearly adjacent to J. Rawson's holdings south of Sylvan Corners, Richland, Wisconsin³⁴⁴

More About Lydia Lee Dilly: Burial: July 1931

More About William Dunbar and Lydia Dilly: Marriage: 01 August 1865, Bloomsfield, Walworth, Wisconsin³⁴⁵

Vi. Martha Ann Dunbar, born 15 March 1839 in Ohio^{346,347}; died 04 December 1932 in Sylvan, Richland, Wisconsin³⁴⁸; married Joseph S. Rawson Abt. 1866^{349,350}; born 04 August 1829 in England³⁵¹; died 1912 in Sylvan, Richland, Wisconsin³⁵².

More About Martha Ann Dunbar: Burial: December 1932, Sylvan Cemetery, Sylvan, Richland, Wisconsin³⁵³ Census - 1850: 18 November 1850, Living with parents in Goodale, Lake County, Illinois³⁵⁴ Medical Information: Committed and lived in Mendota Hospital, Madison, Wisconsin.

More About Joseph S. Rawson:

Burial: 1912, Sylvan Cemetery, Sylvan, Richland, Wisconsin³⁵⁵ Census - 1880: 1880, Living with family, including mother-in-law, in Sylvan, Richland, Wisconsin³⁵⁶ Property: 1874, Owned property south of Sylvan Corners, Richland, Wisconsin - neighbors were W.S. Dunbar and B. Starkey³⁵⁷

More About Joseph Rawson and Martha Dunbar: Marriage: Abt. 1866^{358,359}

28. Rensealer Tuttle, born 10 August 1789 in Plymouth, Connecticut^{360,361}; died 15 July 1880 in Weston, Clark County, Wisconsin^{361,362}. He was the son of **56.** Bostwick Tuttle and **57.** Luania Judd. He married **29.** Clarissa Crozier Bef. 1820.

29. Clarissa Crozier, born 1796 in Massachusetts^{363,364}; died Aft. 1870 in Wrightstown, Brown County, Wisconsin³⁶⁵.

More About Rensealer Tuttle:

Burial: Weston, Clark County, Wisconsin

Census - 1820: 1820, Windham, Green County, New York³⁶⁶

Census - 1830: 1830, Windham, Green County, New York³⁶⁶

Census - 1840: 1840, Newark, Licking County, Ohio³⁶⁶

Census - 1850: 1850, Granville, Licking County, Ohio³⁶⁶

Census - 1860: 1860, Fon du Lac County, Wisconsin - living with son William and his wife Hannah and family.³⁶⁶

Census - 1870: 1870, Wrightstown, Brown County, Wisconsin³⁶⁶

Census - 1880: 1880, Weston, Clark County, Wisconsin³⁶⁶

More About Rensealer Tuttle and Clarissa Crozier: Marriage: Bef. 1820

Children of Rensealer Tuttle and Clarissa Crozier are:

i. Sherman Tuttle, born 08 June 1816 in New York³⁶⁶; died 25 August 1892³⁶⁶

More About Sherman Tuttle: Census - 1880: 1880, Living with son, Eugene, in Osceola, Fon du Lac, Wisconsin³⁶⁷ ii. William S. Tuttle, born 02 January 1817 in Broome County, New York³⁶⁸; died 03 January 1883 in Wrightstown, Brown, Wisconsin^{368,369}; married Hannah H.; born 1826 in New Hampshire³⁷⁰.

More About William S. Tuttle: Census - 1880: 1880, Living with family at 24, Wrigtstown, Brown, Wisconsin³⁷¹

- 14
- iii. John Wesley Tuttle, born 1829 in NY; married (1) Elizabeth; married (2) Mary S. Bestor 02 March 1856 in Auburn, Fond du Lac County, Wisconsin.
 - iv. Albert W. Tuttle, born 1831^{372,373}; married Carline.

More About Albert W. Tuttle: Census - 1880: 1880, Living with family, and father, in Weston, Clark County, Wisconsin³⁷⁴

 v. Charlotte M. Tuttle, born 10 February 1836 in Euclid, Ohio^{375,376}; died Aft. 1918 in Clark County, Wisconsin; married Eben Delos Raymond 27 September 1855 in Fond du Lac County, Wisconsin³⁷⁷; born 1837 in New York^{378,379}.

More About Charlotte M. Tuttle: Home: 1918, Living with daughter, Edna and Herbert Fradette³⁸⁰ Settler: 1839, Licking County, Ohio³⁸¹

More About Eben Delos Raymond: Census - 1880: 1880, Living with family in Weston, Clark, Wisconsin³⁸²

More About Eben Delos Raymond and Charlotte Tuttle: Marriage: 27 September 1855, Fond du Lac County, Wisconsin³⁸³

vi. Ellen Maria Tuttle, born 10 October 1843³⁸⁴; married William Oelig; born April 1840; died 16 November 1917³⁸⁴.

30. Chauncey Bestor, born 30 September 1794 in Connecticut³⁸⁵; died Bef. 1860 in Auburn, Fond du Lac, County. He was the son of 60. Abel Bestor and 61. Sarah Gager. He married 31. Rachel Kibbee^{386,387}.
31. Rachel Kibbee, died Bet. 1870 - 1880 in Auburn, Fond du Lac, County.

More About Chauncey Bestor:

1825 Census: 1825, Manheim, Herkimer County, New York - listed as head of household with total of 3 males and one female.³⁸⁸

1855 Census: 01 June 1855, Auburn, Fond du Lac, County - head of household with 1 w male and 1 w female³⁸⁹ Census - 1820: 1820, Oppenheim, Montgomery County, New York - Listed as head of household - one male and one female between ages 16-26.³⁹⁰

Military service: 1812, Fifer in Hovey's Company, New York Milita^{391,392}

More About Rachel Kibbee:

15

Census - 1860: 1860, Listed as a laborer living with Jonas Ronning in Auburn Township, Fond du Lac, Wisconsin³⁹³

Census - 1870: 1870, Listed as a transient in the house of John and Maria Dill³⁹⁴

More About Chauncey Bestor and Rachel Kibbee: Marriage: ^{395,396}

Children of Chauncey Bestor and Rachel Kibbee are:

- i. Mary S. Bestor, born 03 July 1836 in NY; died 25 August 1857 in Auburn, Fond du Lac, Wisconsin; married John Wesley Tuttle 02 March 1856 in Auburn, Fond du Lac County, Wisconsin.
 - Daniel Bestor, born 1822 in New York³⁹⁷; died 06 November 1903 in Dane County, Wisconsin³⁹⁸; married Sarah Humphery; born 15 November 1824 in New York; died 25 May 1903 in Black Earth, Wisconsin³⁹⁹.

More About Daniel Bestor:

1855 Census: 01 June 1855, Census of Auburn, Fond du Lac, Wisconsin listed as head of household with 4 white males and 2 white females.⁴⁰⁰

Burial: November 1903, Dane County Cemetery, Dane County, Wisconsin Census - 1860: 1860, Auburn, Fond du Lac, County⁴⁰¹

More About Sarah Humphery: Burial: Black Earth, Wisconsin

iii. Martha Bestor⁴⁰²

Generation No. 6

36. Nicholas Phillips, born 1756⁴⁰³; died in Genesee County, New York⁴⁰⁴.

More About Nicholas Phillips:

Census - 1790: 1790, Genesee Town., NY - Nicholas Phillips listed as the head of a household with 2 men 16 yrs+ and 2 women 16+ years - Also listed is Jacob Phillips⁴⁰⁵ Military service: Bet. 1778 - 1783, Member with another Nicholas, and also a John, Phillips of Butlers Rangers; taken prisoner with father and brother (?); all captured in 1778^{406,407,408,409} Residence: 1786, Grand River Landing, Ontario - Nicholas Phillips Sr. and Jr.⁴¹⁰

Children of Nicholas Phillips are:

18

- Nicholas Phillips, born Abt. 12 February 1784; died 06 July 1862 in Guysboro, Bayham Township, Elgin, Ontario, Canada; married (1) Hannah M. in West Frambo Township, Wentworth County, Ontario; married (2) Eve/Effie Cline Abt. 1825.
 - ii. John/Jacob Phillips⁴¹¹

More About John/Jacob Phillips: Census - 1790: 1790, Listed in the Genessee Township of the Ontario County, New York Census as Jacob - next to Nicholas⁴¹² Military service: 1777, Member, with father, of Butlers Rangers⁴¹³

iii. Elizabeth Phillips, married Benajmin Davis⁴¹⁴.

More About Benajmin Davis and Elizabeth Phillips: Marriage: ⁴¹⁴

48. Benjamin Fenno, born 08 September 1749 in Milton, Massachusetts^{415,416}; died 06 March 1817 in Milton, Massachusetts^{417,418}. He was the son of **96. Samuel Fenno** and **97. Rebecca**. He married **49. Abigail "Nabby" Bowker** 1773^{419,420}.

49. Abigail "Nabby" Bowker, born November 1745 in Massachusetts⁴²¹.

More About Benjamin Fenno: Military service: 19-26 Apr 1775; 13-26 Apr 1776 - Milton, Massachusetts company's - American Revolution^{422,423,424,425}

More About Benjamin Fenno and Abigail Bowker: Marriage: 1773^{426,427}

Children of Benjamin Fenno and Abigail Bowker are:

i. Lazarus Bowker Fenno, born 03 March 1774 in Milton, Massachusetts^{428,429}; died 03 February 1840 in Massachusetts⁴³⁰; married Nancy⁴³⁰.

More About Lazarus Fenno and Nancy: Marriage: ⁴³⁰

- 24
- Samuel Fenno, born 05 November 1775 in Milton, Massachusetts; died Bet. 1809 1810 in Brookfield, Orange County, Vermont; married Mercy Gibson 1803 in Pomfret Township, Windsor County, Vermont.
 - iii. Nabby Fenno, born 19 December 1781 in Milton, Massachusetts⁴³¹
 - Rebecca Fenno, born 21 May 1783 in Milton, Massachusetts⁴³²; married (1) Eliphaz Packard 14 April 1808 in Milton, Massachusetts⁴³³; born 1775 in Massachusetts⁴³³; died 13 August 1825 in Milton,

Massachusetts⁴³³; married (2) Joseph B. Varney 14 May 1827 in Milton, Massachusetts⁴³³.

More About Eliphaz Packard and Rebecca Fenno: Marriage: 14 April 1808, Milton, Massachusetts⁴³³

v. child fenno, born 1786; died 29 July 1791 in Milton, Massachusetts⁴³⁴

50. John Gibson, born 09 February 1745/46 in Stowe, Massachusetts⁴³⁵; died 24 June 1824 in Pomfret, Vermont⁴³⁶. He was the son of 100. Timothy Gibson and 101. Persis Rice. He married 51. Mercy/Mary.
51. Mercy/Mary

More About John Gibson: Military service: 1777, Enlisted in Continental Army and reached rank of Sgt. Major, pensioner.⁴³⁷

Child of John Gibson and Mercy/Mary is:

 Mercy Gibson, born 1786 in Milton, Massachusetts; died Aft. 1850; married (1) Samuel Fenno 1803 in Pomfret Township, Windsor County, Vermont; married (2) Benjamin Cutting 19 February 1811 in Pomfret Township, Windsor County, Vermont.

52. Joshua Dunbar, born 18 May 1760 in Braintree, Norfolk, Massachusetts^{438,439}; died 1826 in Seneca, Ontario County, New York^{440,441}. He was the son of **104. Sampson Dunbar** and **105. Patience Crouch**. He married **53. Lydia Odell** 1787 in Cunningham, Hampshire County, Massachusetts⁴⁴².

53. Lydia Odell, born 15 July 1765; died Aft. 1848. She was the daughter of 106. Ichabad Odell.

More About Joshua Dunbar:

Military service: Service in American Revolutionary War with the Massachusetts Line^{443,444} Property: 30 May 1791, Listed in the Valuation of Canandarguay, Ontario, NY as owning property⁴⁴⁵

More About Lydia Odell: Pensioner: 1846, Applied for widow's pension at Ontario City, NY⁴⁴⁶

More About Joshua Dunbar and Lydia Odell: Marriage: 1787, Cunningham, Hampshire County, Massachusetts⁴⁴⁷

Children of Joshua Dunbar and Lydia Odell are:

- i. John Dunbar, born 02 January 1789448
- ii. Polly Dunbar, born 04 December 1791⁴⁴⁹
- iii. Noah Dunbar, born 15 June 1795 in Seneca, Seneca, New York; died 28 May 1855 in Grant, Lake County, Illinois; married Rebecca Downs 25 February 1821 in Trumbull County, Ohio.
- iv. Ephraim Dunbar, born 07 March 1797⁴⁴⁹
- v. Jacob Dunbar, born 27 December 1799⁴⁴⁹
- vi. Lydia Dunbar, born 09 December 1801450
- vii. Joshua Dunbar, born 31 October 1803⁴⁵¹
- viii. Stephen Dunbar, born 01 January 1805⁴⁵¹

54. Joel Downs, born June 1782 in Sandersfield, Berkshire County, Massachusetts^{452,453,454}; died 27 September 1862 in Trumbull County, Ohio^{455,456,457}. He was the son of **108.** Abraham Downs. He married **55.** Lois Mansfield in New York⁴⁵⁸.

55. Lois Mansfield, born 21 May 1786^{459,460}; died 23 December 1871 in Warren, Trumbull County, Ohio^{461,462}. She was the daughter of **110. Jonathan Mansfield** and **111. Martha Howard**.

More About Joel Downs:

Burial: Warren, Ohio

26

Census - 1820: 1820, Howland Township, Trumbull County, Ohio - Farmer⁴⁶³

Census - 1850: Weathersfield Township, Trumbull County, Ohio⁴⁶⁴

Military service: 1812, Veteran of War of 1812^{465,466,467}

Property: 1850, Listed on Map as owning 123 acres in Warren, Ohio - neighbors are N. Dunbar and Dan'l

Downs^{468,469} Residency: Bet. 1818 - 1835, Warren, Ohio⁴⁷⁰ Settler: Abt. September 1816, Southington, Trumbull County, Ohio⁴⁷¹

More About Joel Downs and Lois Mansfield: Marriage: New York⁴⁷²

Children of Joel Downs and Lois Mansfield are:

27

- Rebecca Downs, born Bet. 1803 1805 in NY; died Aft. 1880; married (1) George Weatherly; married (2) Noah Dunbar 25 February 1821 in Trumbull County, Ohio.
- ii. Samuel Downs, born 1812 in New York^{473,474}; died 1899; married Rebecca.

More About Samuel Downs: Census - 1850: 22 July 1850, Warren, Trumbull, Ohio - Living near father Joel - farmer with \$1,500 in property.⁴⁷⁵

- iii. Jonathan Downs, born 1814 in New York⁴⁷⁶; married Susan; born 1820 in Ohio.
- iv. George W. Downs, born 1823⁴⁷⁷
- Wilson Downs, born 16 May 1826 in Trumbull County, Ohio^{478,479}; married Elizabeth Harding 25 November 1852 in Trumbull County, Ohio⁴⁸⁰; born 13 September 1831 in Weathersfield Township, Trumbull County, Ohio⁴⁸¹.

More About Wilson Downs: Census - 1850: 22 July 1850, Living with parents, and next to brother, in Warren, Trumbull, Ohio⁴⁸²

More About Wilson Downs and Elizabeth Harding: Marriage: 25 November 1852, Trumbull County, Ohio⁴⁸³

56. Bostwick Tuttle He married 57. Luania Judd.57. Luania Judd

More About Bostwick Tuttle:

30

Census - 1810: 1810, Listed as head of household in Windham, Green Co., New York⁴⁸⁴

Child of Bostwick Tuttle and Luania Judd is:

 Rensealer Tuttle, born 10 August 1789 in Plymouth, Connecticut; died 15 July 1880 in Weston, Clark County, Wisconsin; married Clarissa Crozier Bef. 1820.

60. Abel Bestor He married 61. Sarah Gager.61. Sarah Gager

Children of Abel Bestor and Sarah Gager are:

i. Clarissa Bestor⁴⁸⁵, married Caleb Turner 27 March 1803 in Connecticut⁴⁸⁵.

More About Caleb Turner and Clarissa Bestor: Marriage: 27 March 1803, Connecticut⁴⁸⁵

- ii. Samuel Gager Bestor⁴⁸⁵, died 02 October 1825 in Connecticut⁴⁸⁶
- iii. Chauncey Bestor, born 30 September 1794 in Connecticut; died Bef. 1860 in Auburn, Fond du Lac, County; married Rachel Kibbee.
 - iv. Laura Bestor, born 11 April 1797 in Connecticut⁴⁸⁷
 - v. Horatio Bestor, born 16 March 1799 in Connecticut⁴⁸⁷
 - vi. Sophronia Bestor, born 22 August 1801 in Connecticut⁴⁸⁷; died 31 March 1802 in Connecticut⁴⁸⁷
 - vii. Sophronia Bestor, born 28 August 1803 in Connecticut⁴⁸⁷

Generation No. 7

96. Samuel Fenno, born 12 March 1716/17^{488,489}; died 01 February 1791 in Milton, Massachusetts⁴⁹⁰. He was the son of **192. Benjamin Fenno** and **193. Mary Belcher**. He married **97. Rebecca**⁴⁹⁰.

97. Rebecca, born 1725⁴⁹¹; died 21 December 1793 in Milton, Massachusetts⁴⁹¹.

More About Samuel Fenno:

48

Military service: Quarter Master for the Milton Companies during French & Indian War⁴⁹²

More About Samuel Fenno and Rebecca: Marriage: ⁴⁹³

Children of Samuel Fenno and Rebecca are:

 Moses Fenno, born 07 August 1745 in Milton, Massachusetts⁴⁹⁴; died 15 March 1775 in Milton, Massachusetts⁴⁹⁵; married Mary Pitcher 08 March 1768 in Massachusetts⁴⁹⁵; born 12 July 1741 in Massachusetts⁴⁹⁵.

More About Moses Fenno and Mary Pitcher: Marriage: 08 March 1768, Massachusetts⁴⁹⁵

- ii. Samuel Fenno, born 03 April 1747 in Milton, Massachusetts⁴⁹⁶; died 1751 in Milton, Massachusetts⁴⁹⁷
- Benjamin Fenno, born 08 September 1749 in Milton, Massachusetts; died 06 March 1817 in Milton, Massachusetts; married Abigail "Nabby" Bowker 1773.
 - iv. Oliver Fenno, born 10 October 1751 in Milton, Massachusetts⁴⁹⁸; died 12 October 1753 in Milton, Massachusetts⁴⁹⁹
 - v. Miriam Fenno, born 09 January 1755 in Milton, Massachusetts⁵⁰⁰; married John Phillips 31 May 1778 in Massachusetts⁵⁰¹.

More About John Phillips and Miriam Fenno: Marriage: 31 May 1778, Massachusetts⁵⁰¹

 vi. Joseph Fenno, born 01 January 1758 in Milton, Massachusetts⁵⁰²; died 29 December 1822 in Vermont⁵⁰³; married Margaret Gibbons 10 December 1786 in Vermont⁵⁰³; born 12 August 1768 in Milton, Massachusetts⁵⁰³.

More About Joseph Fenno and Margaret Gibbons: Marriage: 10 December 1786, Vermont⁵⁰³

- vii. Mary Fenno, born 20 April 1761 in Milton, Massachusetts⁵⁰⁴; died February 1766 in Milton, Massachusetts⁵⁰⁵
- viii. Samuel Fenno, born 25 April 1763 in Milton, Massachusetts⁵⁰⁶; died 1803 in Milton, Massachusetts⁵⁰⁷; married Deborah Ford 17 August 1793 in Massachusetts⁵⁰⁷.

More About Samuel Fenno and Deborah Ford: Marriage: 17 August 1793, Massachusetts⁵⁰⁷

ix. Reuben Fenno, born 1768508; died 30 April 1800 in New Hampshire509

100. Timothy Gibson He married 101. Persis Rice.101. Persis Rice

Child of Timothy Gibson and Persis Rice is:

i. John Gibson, born 09 February 1745/46 in Stowe, Massachusetts; died 24 June 1824 in Pomfret, Vermont; married Mercy/Mary.

104. Sampson Dunbar, born 16 June 1721 in Norfolk County, Massachusetts⁵¹⁰; died 15 August 1804 in Stoughton, Massachusetts^{511,512,513}. He married **105.** Patience Crouch 29 September 1750 in Scituate, Plymouth, Massachusetts^{514,515}.

105. Patience Crouch, born 1732 in Scituate, Plymouth, Massachusetts^{516,517}; died Bef. 1765.

More About Sampson Dunbar:

50

Military service: 1776, Served the American forces at Lexington and Dorchester Heights⁵¹⁸ Occupation: Bet. 1730 - 1750, Servant to Cornelius Thayer, Jr.⁵¹⁹

Property: 13 January 1755, Purchased 25 acres from Cornelius Thayer, Jr. in Stoughton, Massachusetts⁵²⁰

More About Sampson Dunbar and Patience Crouch: Marriage: 29 September 1750, Scituate, Plymouth, Massachusetts^{521,522}

Children of Sampson Dunbar and Patience Crouch are:

 Amee Dunbar, born 31 May 1752⁵²³; married Elias Sewall 28 October 1776 in Bridgewater, Massachusetts^{524,525,526}.

More About Elias Sewall and Amee Dunbar: Marriage: 28 October 1776, Bridgewater, Massachusetts^{527,528,529}

ii. Asa Dunbar, born 16 March 1754⁵³⁰; married Elizabeth Odel in Cummington, Hampshire, Massachusetts⁵³¹.

More About Asa Dunbar: Property: 30 May 1791, Listed in the Valuation of Canandarguay District, Ontario County, NY - Senecca and Phelps⁵³² Settler: Irondequoit Creek, Brighton, New York^{533,534,535}

More About Asa Dunbar and Elizabeth Odel: Marriage: Cummington, Hampshire, Massachusetts⁵³⁶

Sarah Dunbar, born 13 March 1756 in Braintree, Norfolk, Massachusetts⁵³⁷; died 25 June 1833; married (1) Peter Howard⁵³⁸; married (2) James Easton 11 December 1783 in Bridgewater, Plymouth, Massachusetts^{539,540,541,542}; born 12 November 1754 in Middleboro, Plymouth, Massachusetts⁵⁴³; died 06 November 1830 in Bridgewater, Plymouth, Massachusetts⁵⁴⁴.

More About James Easton: Military service: Soldier in American Revolution - Engaged in the construction of fortifications at Dorchester heights^{545,546} Residency: 1818, Canadaigua, Ontario New⁵⁴⁷

More About James Easton and Sarah Dunbar: Marriage: 11 December 1783, Bridgewater, Plymouth, Massachusetts^{548,549,550,551}

iv. Molly/Mary Dunbar, born 22 February 1758 in Braintree, Norfolk, Massachusetts⁵⁵²; married Abraham Tarbot/Tarbit/Tarbet 03 September 1787 in Bridgewater, Massachusetts⁵⁵³.

More About Abraham Tarbot/Tarbit/Tarbet and Molly/Mary Dunbar: Marriage: 03 September 1787, Bridgewater, Massachusetts⁵⁵³

52

53

- v. Joshua Dunbar, born 18 May 1760 in Braintree, Norfolk, Massachusetts; died 1826 in Seneca, Ontario County, New York; married Lydia Odell 1787 in Cunningham, Hampshire County, Massachusetts.
- vi. Samuel Dunbar, born 10 November 1762 in Braintree, Norfolk, Massachusetts^{554,555,556}; died Bef. 1815⁵⁵⁷; married Hannah James 10 March 1785 in Bridgewater, Massachusetts^{558,559}; born ⁵⁶⁰; died Bef. 1815⁵⁶¹.

More About Samuel Dunbar: Military Record: Veteran American Revolution and received a pension ^{562,563} Residence: Bet. 1800 - 1832, Barnston, Quebec, Canada⁵⁶⁴

More About Samuel Dunbar and Hannah James: Marriage: 10 March 1785, Bridgewater, Massachusetts^{565,566}

106. Ichabad Odell

Children of Ichabad Odell are:

- i. Lydia Odell, born 15 July 1765; died Aft. 1848; married Joshua Dunbar 1787 in Cunningham, Hampshire County, Massachusetts.
 - ii. Elizabeth Odel, married Asa Dunbar in Cummington, Hampshire, Massachusetts⁵⁶⁷; born 16 March 1754⁵⁶⁸.

More About Asa Dunbar:

Property: 30 May 1791, Listed in the Valuation of Canandarguay District, Ontario County, NY - Senecca and Phelps⁵⁶⁹

Settler: Irondequoit Creek, Brighton, New York 570, 571, 572

More About Asa Dunbar and Elizabeth Odel: Marriage: Cummington, Hampshire, Massachusetts⁵⁷³

108. Abraham Downs, born 1729⁵⁷⁴; died 1792.

Child of Abraham Downs is:

54

i. Joel Downs, born June 1782 in Sandersfield, Berkshire County, Massachusetts; died 27 September 1862 in Trumbull County, Ohio; married Lois Mansfield in New York.

110. Jonathan Mansfield, born 29 October 1752 in Massachusetts^{575,576,577}; died 18 April 1833 in Southington, Trumbull County, Ohio^{578,579,580}. He married **111. Martha Howard** 15 December 1773 in Douglas, Massachusetts⁵⁸¹.

111. Martha Howard

More About Jonathan Mansfield:

Burial: April 1833, Pinecrest Cemetery, Southington, Trumbull, Ohio⁵⁸²

Military service: Revolutionary War - Private, Mass Contl. 583,584,585,586,587

Other History: Information on family line found on internet via other researchers⁵⁸⁸

Probate: 04 May 1835, Trumbull County, Ohio 589,590

Property: October 1820, Sale of land by Jonathan and Rebecca Mansfield of Southington, Ohio to Ephraim White⁵⁹¹

Property ownership: 1819, Enters into a sale of land in Trumbull County, Ohio⁵⁹²

More About Jonathan Mansfield and Martha Howard: Marriage: 15 December 1773, Douglas, Massachusetts⁵⁹³

Children of Jonathan Mansfield and Martha Howard are:

- i. Daniel Mansfield, born 13 August 1773^{593,594}; died 18 April 1833 in Ohio⁵⁹⁵
- ii. Elizabeth Mansfield, born 22 May 1776⁵⁹⁶
- iii. Susanne Mansfield, born 23 December 1777⁵⁹⁶
- Arminadab Mansfield, born 29 July 1785 in New Fane, Windam, Vermont⁵⁹⁶; married Fanny Prentice 10 September 1807 in Watertown, Middlesex, Massachusetts⁵⁹⁶.

More About Arminadab Mansfield and Fanny Prentice: Marriage: 10 September 1807, Watertown, Middlesex, Massachusetts⁵⁹⁶

55 v. Lois Mansfield, born 21 May 1786; died 23 December 1871 in Warren, Trumbull County, Ohio; married Joel Downs in New York.

Generation No. 8

192. Benjamin Fenno, born 04 February 1672/73 in Milton, Massachusetts^{597,598}; died 19 May 1750 in Milton, Massachusetts⁵⁹⁹. He was the son of **384.** John Fenno and **385.** Rebecca Tucker. He married **193.** Mary Belcher 23 September 1696 in Milton, Massachusetts^{599,600}.

193. Mary Belcher, born November 1676 in Milton, Massachusetts^{601,602}; died 25 December 1758 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶⁰³.

More About Benjamin Fenno:

Property: Inherited father, John Fenno, farm in Milton, Massachusetts⁶⁰⁴

More About Benjamin Fenno and Mary Belcher: Marriage: 23 September 1696, Milton, Massachusetts^{604,605}

Children of Benjamin Fenno and Mary Belcher are:

- Benjamin Fenno, born 16 September 1698 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶⁰⁶; died 14 May 1765 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶⁰⁷; married Abigail Wadsworth; born 19 April 1700 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶⁰⁸; died November 1772 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶⁰⁸.
- ii. Rebecca Fenno, born 01 July 1700 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶⁰⁹; married John Shepard 18 May 1721 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶¹⁰; born 1689⁶¹⁰; died 30 August 1781⁶¹⁰.

More About John Shepard and Rebecca Fenno: Marriage: 18 May 1721, Milton, Massachusetts⁶¹⁰

- Mary Fenno, born 19 March 1701/02 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶¹¹; died 16 April 1725 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶¹²
- iv. Jemima Fenno, born 17 March 1705/06 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶¹³; died 1771 in Massachusetts⁶¹⁴; married Amos Wadland 15 July 1726 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶¹⁴; born 01 March 1698/99 in Massachusetts⁶¹⁴.

More About Amos Wadland and Jemima Fenno: Marriage: 15 July 1726, Milton, Massachusetts⁶¹⁴

- v. Abigail Fenno, born 29 June 1710 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶¹⁵; died 08 December 1756 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶¹⁶; married (1) William Tucker; born 02 December 1707⁶¹⁶; died 09 December 1771 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶¹⁶; married (2) Geroge Minot 24 December 1729 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶¹⁷; born 02 November 1703 in Massachusetts⁶¹⁸.
- vi. Jerusha Fenno, born 20 April 1713 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶¹⁹; married Thomas Harris⁶²⁰.

More About Thomas Harris and Jerusha Fenno: Marriage: ⁶²⁰

96 vii. Samuel Fenno, born 12 March 1716/17; died 01 February 1791 in Milton, Massachusetts; married Rebecca.

Generation No. 9

384. John Fenno, born 1629 in Lancashire, England^{621,622}; died 07 April 1708 in Milton, Massachusetts^{623,624}. He was the son of **768. Husband Fenner** and **769. Rebecca Fenner/Fenno**. He married **385. Rebecca Tucker** 1661⁶²⁴.

385. Rebecca Tucker, born 1642; died 12 June 1690 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶²⁴. She was the daughter of **770.** Robert Tucker.

More About John Fenno:

192

Immigration: 1635, Aboard the ship Truelove to Unquity/Milton, Massachusetts Colony⁶²⁵ Military service: 1675, Soldier in King Phillips War^{626,627}

More About John Fenno and Rebecca Tucker: Marriage: 1661⁶²⁸

Children of John Fenno and Rebecca Tucker are:

- Benjamin Fenno, born 04 February 1672/73 in Milton, Massachusetts; died 19 May 1750 in Milton, Massachusetts; married Mary Belcher 23 September 1696 in Milton, Massachusetts.
 - ii. Elizabeth Fenno, born 1667 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶²⁹; died 21 September 1669 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶³⁰
 - iii. Joseph Fenno, born 01 September 1670 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶³¹
 - iv. John Fenno, born 21 August 1665 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶³²; died 23 April 1741 in Massachusetts⁶³³; married Rachel Newcomb 25 June 1690 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶³³; born 13 August 1674⁶³³; died 16 October 1750⁶³³.

More About John Fenno and Rachel Newcomb: Marriage: 25 June 1690, Milton, Massachusetts⁶³³

 Rebecca Fenno, born 23 September 1662 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶³⁴; married Dependence French 27 April 1688 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶³⁵; born 07 March 1647/48 in Massachusetts⁶³⁵; died 11 October 1732 in Massachusetts⁶³⁵.

Generation No. 10

768. Husband Fenner, died Bef. 1635 in Lancashire, England⁶³⁶. He married **769. Rebecca Fenner/Fenno** Bef. 1629 in Lancashire, England⁶³⁷.

769. Rebecca Fenner/Fenno, born Abt. 1610; died 12 June 1690 in Milton, Massachusetts⁶³⁸.

More About Husband Fenner and Rebecca Fenner/Fenno: Marriage: Bef. 1629, Lancashire, England⁶³⁹

Child of Husband Fenner and Rebecca Fenner/Fenno is:

 John Fenno, born 1629 in Lancashire, England; died 07 April 1708 in Milton, Massachusetts; married Rebecca Tucker 1661.

770. Robert Tucker

Child of Robert Tucker is:

i. Rebecca Tucker, born 1642; died 12 June 1690 in Milton, Massachusetts; married John Fenno 1661.

Endnotes

1. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), *Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA*, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Pg. 103 - Her Code No. 1157322782, Ruth and familily is listed herein and the source of the information is given as "John Gibson Fenno family information" with Ruth and others listed as suppliers of the source.

2. Merle Herbig, Family Group Sheet, (4 Jan 1980).

3. Marriage License, Horry County Probate Court, File No. 18328, 29 Jun 1941 Merle Leroy Herbig, Hoquain, Washington 25 yrs 9 mos. and Ruth Naomi Pummel, Spearfish, SD, 20 yrs, 4 mos were united in the Bonds of Matrimony by H.E. Bourne, Probate Judge in accordinance with the laws of South Carolina in such cases made and provided, and as shown by the records of this Court in Book No. 10 and Certified; that the information given is that their race is White and their Nationality is American.

4. Merle Herbig, Family Group Sheet, (4 Jan 1980).

5. Telephone Call, Call from Sandra that Merle passed away at around 8 or so.

6. Merle Herbig, Family Group Sheet, (4 Jan 1980).

7. Attended funeral/funeral program, Memorial service took place at the Woodland Park Presbyterian Church followed by internment at the cemetery with full military honors.

8. Merle Herbig, Family Group Sheet, (4 Jan 1980).

9. Marriage License, Horry County Probate Court, File No. 18328, 29 Jun 1941 Merle Leroy Herbig, Hoquain, Washington 25 yrs 9 mos. and Ruth Naomi Pummel, Spearfish, SD, 20 yrs, 4 mos were united in the Bonds of Matrimony by H.E. Bourne, Probate Judge in accordinance with the laws of South Carolina in such cases made and provided, and as shown by the records of this Court in Book No. 10 and Certified; that the information given is that their race is White and their Nationality is American.

10. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

11. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916.

12. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

13. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), *Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA*, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Pg. 102 - Her Code No. 115732278.

14. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

15. Birth Certificate, Delayed Registration - North Dakota - issued 24 Nov 1952, Lucille FennoBadger Township, LaMoure County, No. Dakota on January 10 1893.Father: Horace Fenno, w, born 1855 in Manatowak, Wis.Mother: Marion Tuttle, w, 1855,Manatowak, Wis.Supporting documents used:Baptismal Certificate - Methodist Episcopal Ch., Berlin N. Dakota - Bap. Mar 1914Cert. copy of marriage license from LaMoure Co., N. Dak., married Geo. G. Pummel Dec. 19,1916Affidavit of Horace Fenno, father, LaMoure County, N. Dakota, Aug. 19, 1952. Information in each document:Jan. 10, 1893, Berlin, N. Dakota, no info given on parents23 years old, no other information givenJan 10, 1893, Badget Township, LaMoure County, N.D. to Horace Fenno and Marion Tuttle.

16. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

17. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989

(Change 1)), Pg. 102 - Her Code No. 115732278.

18. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

19. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916.

20. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

21. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

22. Death Certificate, No. 23 044667, Ocean Park Heights. Male, white, married Laurisa Gilbert. Retired. Occupation hard to read. Son of William Gilbert, Wisconsin and Hannah Philips of Canada. Age at death 76 yrs 10 months 16 days. Born 6 Dec 1846.

23. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916.

24. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

25. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

26. Rootsweb Message Board Posting, 1860 Census - Caledonia, Kent County, Michigan, Subject: Re: Jones: Hattie, Mattie, Mary, Carrie, Ida, George & Llewellyn Author: Susan Perkins Date: 01 Jun 2003 3:59 AM GMT Email: ------

-----Rod, In addition to the 1870 and 1880 census inforamtion you cite in your posting, I also see William R. Jones (42) and Rachel E. Jones (35) listed in the 1860 US Federal Census for Kent County, Caledonia Township, with children Emma (13), Mary (11), George (6), Martha (5) and Ida (2). I did not note the page number on my hard copy, but it is image 9 of 19 on ancestry.com images online. Susan.

27. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

28. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

29. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916.

30. Ruth Herbig - Notes typed by her, "William R. Jones - Miscellaneous," 1870 Census - Michigan, Village of Newago, Newago County, Listed with wife and sons Edward and Charles.

31. Ruth Herbig - Notes typed by her, "William R. Jones - Miscellaneous."

32. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

33. Raymond J. Herek, *These Men Have Seen Hard Service*, (Great Lake Books, 1998), Listed in Appendix as George Lewis.

34. Ruth Herbig - Notes typed by her, "William R. Jones - Miscellaneous," 1890 Veterans Census - p 138-39, Gilbert, George L. Private Co G, 1st Mich. S.S., Enlisted 25 July 1862 - discharged 12 June 1865, 1 Year 10 Mo 19 da - shot wound left leg - unabel to labor because of hurt.

35. Land Patent, No. 485 - George L. Gilbert of McLean County, Dakota Territory, Paid \$236.38 on 21 Dec 1883 for land located in the "South East quarter of Section No. 22, in Township No. 147, of Range No. 84 5" P.M. Claim perfected in 1887 and then sold in 1888 to Emma E. Beard for \$1,701.90.

36. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916.

37. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916, "Deponent further states that she has known of Edward E. Gilbert for many yers, that she was informed and so believes the was born at or near Leonidas, Michigan in the year 1867, the issue of George L. Gilbert and Emma Jones of Leonidas, Michigan.....and in which said paper as given to her as aforesaid, there is named Edward E. Gilbert as the first child born to George L. Gilbert and Emma Jones Gilbert, his wife, said birth according to said paper being 27 Jul 1867.

38. Death Certificate, Place of death: Nothern Mich. T.B. Sanatorium, Rural Livingston Twp., Otsego - 15 mos. there; usual residence was 322 Bay Street, Petoskey, Emmet, Michigan.Edward Gilbert. 13 Feb 1960; male, white, widowed, 25 Jul 1867; age 92; retired Judge; born in Michigan to George L. Gilbert and Emma Jones. Buried 16 Feb 1960 in Greenwood Cemetery, Petoskey, Michigan.

39. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

40. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

41. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

- 42. Death Certificate.
- 43. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).
- 44. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."
- 45. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

46. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916.

47. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

48. Death Certificate, Charles H. Gilbert; date of death: February 27 1953 at 12:35a; male, white, widowed. Date of birth: May 4, 1870; Age 82; Occupation: Postmaster - Store Keeper of Grocery; born in Michigan. Father George L. Gilbert, born in Wisc.; Mother Emma Jones, born in Wis. Was not a veteran. Died at the Del Rio Gardens Sanitarium Bell Gardens, Los Angeles County, after a month there. Cremated on 2 Mar 953 at teh Rosedale Crematory.

49. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

50. Death Certificate.

51. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

52. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy

of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916, 1 Mar 1875 listed in this document.

53. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

54. Determination of Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert following the death of Berta S. Gilbert, "Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert."

55. Death Certificate, Fred Henry Gilbert; died Jackson County, Ashland, resided there seven years; Usual residence was 77 Manzanita St, Ashland, Jackson, Oregon.Date of death - January 24, 1945 7:30 a.m.m, white, widowed, wife Maggie, birth date 4 month, 3rd day, 1875; 69 years, 9 mos, 21 days. Born in Wankesm, Mich., fruit salesman; George L. Gilbert, born in Leadville, Illinois; Emmeret Jones. Informant was Charles H. Gilbert of Des Moines, Washington. Buried on 1 Feb 1945 in Mt. View Cemetery, Ashland, Oregon.

56. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

57. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

58. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916.

59. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

60. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

61. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916.

62. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

63. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916, Twins.

64. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

65. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916, Twins.

66. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

67. Death Certificate, Yakima, City of No. Yakima, Fruitvale Precinct. Jessie E. Sandersf, white, date of birth Dec 22, 1887, date of death February 2, 1910; age 23,yrs 1 mo., 10 days; born in North Dakota; father Geo. L. Gilbert; occupation Housewife; buried Tahoma Cemetery, Feb 6, 1910.

68. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

69. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916, Listed as Frankie J. Gilbert.

70. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

71. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Soon after John and Mary were married, they moved to Cato Township, Manotowac County, Wisconsin. There their first child, Horace Gibson Fenno, was born on May 16, 1855. 72. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), *Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA*, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Pg. 93 - His Code No. 11573227, Sources cited include Ruth's work and fellow family members as well as the 1860, and 1870 Wisconsin Censuses.

73. Ruth Herbig, *Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors*, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author).

74. Death Certificate, 1642 - filed 8 Nov 1955, Place of death: Towers Rest Home, Oakes, Dickey, N. D.Residence: La Moure, N. Dak.Horace Gibson Fenno - died 6 Oct 1955m, w, widowed, farmer.date of birth - May 16, 1855, 100 yrs old, born in Green Bay, Wisconsin. Not a veteran, was a US citizen. Informant Geo. Fenno of LaMoureBuried on 10/9.1955 in Berlin Prot. Cemetery, Berlin, N.D.

75. *Obituary*, H.G. Fenno dies at 100, Horace Gibson Fenno, 100, LaMoure, died at Oakes Oct 6 after being ill 3 days of a heart attack. Born at Green Bay May 16, 1855, in 1875 he was married at Green Bay to Marian Tuttle, who preceded him in death.Survivors are their children: Edmund of Jamestown, Elton of Milton-Freewater, Ore., Frank of Berlin, J.S. of Edgeley, George of LaMoure, Mrs. David (Mae) Sievers of Nampa, Idaho., Mrs. Kathryn Mahin of Napa, Cal., Mrs. Geo. (Lucille) Pummel of Spearfish, S.D., Mrs. T.G. (Nelle) Tegerdine of Palo Alto, Cal., and grandchildren and great grandchildren and great grandchildren. A resident of the county since 1882, he farmed in Badger twp. 55 years, has lived at the Pederson rest home in LaMoure the past five years and the last four months at an Oakes rest home. He was a member of the Methodist Church at Berlin, which he helped build, was township and school treasurer many years.Hod walked from Ellendale to the site of Berlin with two others in 1882 and homesteaded there, bringing his wife and two sons here later.

76. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, The area where the Fennos lived was wooded and nearby was a sawmill and a mill pond. Horace was listed as a millworker in the 1870 census. In 1875 Horace married Emma. In February 1876, Emma and their infant child died, and they are buried in a cemetery near Greenleaf. On September 16, 1816 [sic] Horace married Marion Tuttle in DePere, Brown County. Mairon was the daughter of John Wesley Tuttle and Mary Bestor.Horace and Marion soon after moved to Clark County which is in central Wisconsin. There Horace worked for Marion's uncle, Alfred Tuttle, for several years. There sons Edward, David, and Elton were born, David died while a young child.In 1883 Horace went with a friend to the Dakota Territory, where he homesteaded in what is now Badger Township, LaMoure County. Marion and the children joined him later.

77. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Pg. 93.

78. Marriage Registry, 01056 - Wisconsin., Registered on September 18, 1876both were whiteHorace G. FennoMarian TuttleResidence of husband: Village of Greenleaf, Brown CountyBirthplace of husband: Manatowac, WisconsinPlace of marriage: At the residence of T.E. Sharp Depere, Brown Co., Wis.Time of wedding: at 2 1/2 clock p.m., Sept 16, 1876Ceremony: Service of Congregational Pastor Depore, E.P. Salmon of Depere, Wis. with witneses being Mrs. T.E. Sharp and Ellen SchneiderDate of certificate of Marriage: 16 Sep 1876Name of father of said husband: John FennoName of

mother of said husband: Mary FennoName of father of said wife: John W. TuttleName of mother of said wife: Mary Tuttle. 79. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

80. Ruth Herbig, *Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors*, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author), Marian was the oldest daughter of John Wesley Tuttle and Mary Bestor, born in Ashford, Fond du Lac County, Wisconsin in 1855. John was a cooper by trade, a maker of barrels. Marian had a brother, Adelburt, and a sister, Emogene. Their father, John, joined the Union Amry in 1862. He spent much of the time very ill in an Army Hospital. He was not heard of after the war.

81. Ruth Herbig, *Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors*, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author), State Hospital for the Insane.

82. Death Certificate, ND State - filed May 1931, Place of Death: Homer, Stutsman, ND - State Hospital for the Insane.
Resided there for 31 yrs, 3 months, 11 days.Marion T. Fenno, of LaMoure, NDF, W, ? (re married), date of Death: April 28, 1931Husband H.G. Fenno; age 71, 3, 11 - HousewifeBirthplace - Wisconsin. Father's Name _ John Westly, born in Ohio; Mary Bestor, born in Wisconsin. Informant - State Hospital Record. Burial - State Hosp Cem. 5/1/1931Cause - Pneumonia; fractured hip - rightContributory - Schizophrenia, Hebaphrenic Type since 1/17/00.
83. Death Certificate.

84. *1880 Census*, NARA T9-1419, Weston, Clark, Wisconsin, Horace Fenno, Self, M, m, w, 25, WI, Laborer, VT, OhMarine Fenno, w, m, f, w, 25, WI, keeps house, NY, NYEdwin Fenno, son, s, m, w, 3, WI, WI, WIClaud Fenno, son, s, m, w, 1, WI, WI, WI.

85. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, In 1883 Horace went with a friend to the Dakota Territory, where he homesteaded in what is now Badger Township, LaMoure County. Marion and the children joined him later. 86. Ruth Herbig, *Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors*, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author).

87. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, The area where the Fennos lived was wooded and nearby was a sawmill and a mill pond. Horace was listed as a millworker in the 1870 census. In 1875 Horace married Emma. In February 1876, Emma and their infant child died, and they are buried in a cemetery near Greenleaf. On September 16, 1816 [sic] Horace married Marion Tuttle in DePere, Brown County. Mairon was the daughter of John Wesley Tuttle and Mary Bestor.Horace and Marion soon after moved to Clark County which is in central Wisconsin. There Horace worked for Marion's uncle, Alfred Tuttle, for several years. There sons Edward, David, and Elton were born, David died while a young child.In 1883 Horace went with a friend to the Dakota Territory, where he homesteaded in what is now Badger Township, LaMoure County. Marion and the children joined him later.

88. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Pg. 93.

 Marriage Registry, 01056 - Wisconsin., Registered on September 18, 1876both were whiteHorace G. FennoMarian TuttleResidence of husband: Village of Greenleaf, Brown CountyBirthplace of husband: Manatowac, WisconsinPlace of marriage: At the residence of T.E. Sharp Depere, Brown Co., Wis.Time of wedding: at 2 1/2 clock p.m., Sept 16, 1876Ceremony: Service of Congregational Pastor Depore, E.P. Salmon of Depere, Wis. with witneses being Mrs. T.E. Sharp and Ellen SchneiderDate of certificate of Marriage: 16 Sep 1876Name of father of said husband: John FennoName of mother of said husband: Mary FennoName of father of said wife: John W. TuttleName of mother of said wife: Mary Tuttle.
 90. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), *Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA*, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Pg. 93 - His Code No. 115732272.

91. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Pg. 93.

92. 1880 Census, NARA T9-1419, Weston, Clark, Wisconsin - Pg 464C.

93. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), *Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA*, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Pg. 94 - His Code No. 115732273.

94. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Pg. 94.

95. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Pg. 100, Her Code No. 115732274.

96. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Pg. 100.

97. Obituary, Edgeley Mail, 28 Sep 1961, John (Jack) Fenno, Notes in there that: "A sister, Mrs. Rev. David (May) Seevers of Nampa, Ida., died in 1958.

98. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Pg. 100.

99. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Pg. 100, Her Code No. 115732275.

100. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 100.

101. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 100, His Code No. 115732276.

102. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 100.

103. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 102, His Code No. 115732277.

104. *Obituary*, Edgeley Mail, 28 Sep 1961 - John (Jack) Fenno, John Clarence Fenno was born in LaMoure County, Nov. 10, 1891, to pioneer parents Mary Tuttle and Horace Gibson Fenno. He grew to manhood in the Berlin community, attended the local schools and later Berea College in Kentucky and Concordia College in Moorhead, Minn. He was for a time engaged in the hardware business in Berlin with his brother, Edmund. He worked for a time as a well driller in the community. In 1929 he came to Edgeley where he has ever since been in business....Jack, as he was familiarly known to all, was a wellknown figurein his town where he had been active in the civic and political life of his community for many years. He served on the City Council 24 years, was a past patron of local Eastern Star chapter and for many years an active member of the Masonic Lodge. He was a member of the Berlin Methodist Church until he recently transferred his membership to the Edgeley church. For three years he was Den Dad for the Cub Scout den to which his son, Kent, belonged.

105. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 102.

106. *Obituary*, Edgeley Mail, 28 Sep 1961 - John (Jack) Fenno, ...(first line is missing) Monday evening, Sept 18, 1961 at his home in Edgeley after an illness of two years....Pallbearers were David, Max, and Clinton Fenno, Willard, Blayne and Clayton Pumme., all nephews of the deceased. Masons were named honorary pallbearers and attened the rites in a body. Burial was in the Mount Hope cemetery.

107. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 102.

108. *Obituary*, Edgeley Mail, 28 Sep 1961 - John (Jack) Fenno, In 1931 he was married o Roberta Oakley. She died in 1950. On November 27, 1952, he was married to Alda Moe of Langdon who survies him with his three sons, John C. Jr., of Edgeley, Robert George of Rhame, and Donald Kent at home; six grandchildren. One daughter, Joan Kay, died in infancy. 109. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), *Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA*, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 102.

110. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 104, His Code No. 115732279.

111. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 104.

112. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 105, Her Code No. 11573227J.

113. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 105.

114. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 104.

115. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 105.

116. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH," Source given for this is Family records re: Esther Dean 715185.

117. Ruth Herbig, *Gilbert Descendants*, (1994 -), Speculation About Henry Gilbert, The area where Henry Gilbert was born was not yet a part of the United States - so the records are sketchy at best. I am still pursuing leads. My conjecture at the moment is this:Henry's oldest son was named Nicholis (after his wife's father), Warren (traditionally after his father). In Missouri, I find a Warner Gilbert living in the same area where Sample Journey came from. The name Sample is a family name as is Journey. You remember that Sample journey was Henry Gilbert's partner in his mining ventures. Family stories tell that the Gilberts came from the Louisiana area where they owned a plnatation and slaves. In LaFource Parish on the bayou of LaFourche, in Louisiana, there was a Walker Gilbert who owned a large amount of land.

118. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916, Father: Henry Gilbert: Sept. 16, 1814Mother: Hannah Phillips: Sept. 21, 24.

119. Speculative, There is a Walker Gilbert, wife Constansa Lazar, that had a son Henry.Gilbert born 7 Sep 1812 and baptised on 18 Dec 1814 in the Ascension Church, Donaldsville, LA. Siblings were William Lloyd Gilbert (b. 15 Feb 1815, bp. 4 Apr 1815); and Jean Baptiste Gilbert (b. 8 Apr 1818, bp. 12 Jul 1818). Walker was a native of Connecticut and the son of Butler Gilbert and Abigail Woudhouse and Constance Lessard was the daughter of Jean Baptiste Lessard, dec'd and Marie Lourot - Walker and Contance married 11 Feb 1810 with witnesses being her mother, his borther Butler; Damas Lessard; Edouard Duffel, Pierre Cyr. Marriage in Ascension Church, Donaldsonville, LA. Butler married Clemence Lessard - sister

of Constance. Walker was a surveyor in that area and he owned significant tracts of land.

120. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH," Source given for this is Family records re: Esther Dean 715185.

121. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916.

122. Ruth Herbig, *Gilbert Descendants*, (1994 -), From: Wisconsin State Genealogical Society Newsletter, Vol. 20; No. 1 - Jun 1973Territorial Marriages: Henry Gilbert married Hannah Phillips, Sep. 20, 1842 they were married by Robert Langley, Justice of the Peace.

123. *Correspondence of Orrena Buchner Hanley*, (Exchange of letters with Ruth Herbig - Mar-Aug 1985; 510 Salem Avenue, Tornoto, Ontario, M6H 3E1), Ruth's letter to her - 2 Apr 1985, I have a copy of his and Hanna's marriage license. They were married by a justice of peace in Hazel Green, Wisconsin, Sept. 20, 1842.

124. Ruth Herbig, *Gilbert Descendants*, (1994 -), "Hannah's father was Nicholis Phillips, son of a well-to-do landowner of New York. The Phillips found on the side of the British in the Revolutionary War. They ended the war as members of

Butlers Rangers. After the War, the Phillips were granted land in Ontario, Canada. Nicholis Phillips, Sr. was able to return to New York, eventually, where he died. Nichol's wife, Hannah, died during the birth of her seventh child. The child was named Hannah."

125. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH," Source given for this is Family records re: Esther Dean 715185.

126. Ruth Herbig, *Gilbert Descendants*, (1994 -), Ruth notes the year of her birth as 1822 in the narrative, but the chart states 1824 which corresponds to the other source noted from Mrs. Dean.

127. *Probate of Estate of Nichols Phillips*, (Elgin County, Ontario - Surrogate Court, Elgin County, Ontario), Probate of Estate of Nichols Phillips, (Elgin County, Ontario - Surrogate Court, Elgin County, Ontario), Will executed in 1844 in Bayham, which was then partof Middlesex, London District, of Upper Canada. Lists the following as children -- however, wife at the time of execution is Eve.Daniel, George, Mathew, Henry, Abner, Abraham, Lewis, Hiram, Gilbert, PeterElizabeth, Agnes, Hannah, and Jamme, Ann (last two names could be for one person).Probate notes that he died on 6 Jul 1862 in Bayham, Elgin County, Ontario.

128. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916, Father: Henry Gilbert: Sept. 16, 1814Mother: Hannah Phillips: Sept. 21, 24.

129. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

130. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916, States years as 1865.

131. Census 1850, #986 - Courtesy of Research obtained from Eleanor L. Wenzel, Henry Gilbert; age 37, M, Miner, born in MissouriHannah Gilbert; age 25, f, born in CanadaCordelia Gilbert; age 6, f, born in Wis.Nicholas W. Gilbert; age 5, m, born in Wis.George L. Gilbert; age 3, m, born in Wis.William H. Gilbert, age 2, m, born in Wis.Infant Gilbert, age 3/12, m, born in Wis.

132. Ruth Herbig - Notes typed by her, "William R. Jones - Miscellaneous," Extract of 1850 census.

133. Western Historical Company - 1881, *History of Grant County, Wisconsin*, Pg. 835, Mentions Henry Gilbert with Sample Journey discoverying the Journey lead mine range. Also notes that: "Allison's tavern had been built by that year, and occupied its present site, with Henry Gilbert as landlord.

134. Deeds, Computer Print Out provided summary - deeds with details, 29 Jan 1842 Fair Play, Grant County, Territory of Wisconsin. House in town of Fairplay - Eagle Saloon - included the liquor in the building and he purchased it with George Beaver from Michael Bucher. 11 Jan 1845 Fair Play, Grant County, Territory of Wisconsin. Building used as Eagle Saloon. Here he purchased an interest from a John Dementz who had acquired the interest in the saloon from a Sheriff's sale1847 Grant County, Territory of Wisconsin - South half of the north west quarter of Section #36, Township #1, Range #2. This was purchased from Charles and Eliza Hemplead for \$132.

135. Deeds, Computer Print out of Henry Gilbert's Land Records, 13 Nov 1840 - Purchased a 50' x 100' tract for \$100 from Richard McGoon in White Oak Springs, Iowa County21 Jun 1841 White Oak Springs, Iowa County, Territory of Wisconsin (book B page 18) Here he paid \$1000 to Charles N. Lemar for a Lot fifty feet east and west and one hundred feet north and sourth east of and adjoining Lot # 1 and block #1 - this appears to be next to the lot bought earlier;1842 White Oak Springs, Iowa County, Territory of Wisconsin west half of north east quarter of section 32 in Township one north of range 2 plus other adjoining land;14 Feb 1845 purchased these from R.J. Tompkins and wife Juliafor \$150. White Oak Springs, Iowa County, territory of Wisconsin West half of north east quarter of Section 32, north west quarter of lot #1 in Block #10; 1845 White Oak Springs, Lot of land adjoining Lot #1 Block #10[NOTE: 1874 Plat map shows a J. Gilbert owning 20 acres east of White Oak Springs].

136. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH," Source given for this is Family records re: Esther Dean 715185.

137. Cemetery Extract.

138. Fulton South Cemetery, MearsJohn R. 1846-1920Adelaide 1848-1919 wifeArchie 1874-1906Jeremiah July 3, 1984, 89 yrs 6 mos, 9 dysHanna Apr 2 1865 41 yrs wifeThomas J. son of J. & H. Nov 11, 18?? 2 dys ?Ann, wife of Jeremiah Aug 24, 1892, 72 yrs.

139. Ruth Herbig - Notes typed by her, "William R. Jones - Miscellaneous," 1860 Census Michigan, Kalamazoo Co, Waukesma Township, p 30, Jeremiah Mears listed as a farmer with spouse who he married within the year and her children: William G. age 17; John V. age 13, and Marietta age 5.

140. Ruth Herbig, *Gilbert Descendants*, (1994 -), From: Wisconsin State Genealogical Society Newsletter, Vol. 20; No. 1 - Jun 1973Territorial Marriages: Henry Gilbert married Hannah Phillips, Sep. 20, 1842 they were married by Robert Langley, Justice of the Peace.

141. *Correspondence of Orrena Buchner Hanley*, (Exchange of letters with Ruth Herbig - Mar-Aug 1985; 510 Salem Avenue, Tornoto, Ontario, M6H 3E1), Ruth's letter to her - 2 Apr 1985, I have a copy of his and Hanna's marriage license. They were married by a justice of peace in Hazel Green, Wisconsin, Sept. 20, 1842.

142. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

143. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916.

144. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

145. 3 Pages - No name given for author, "Descendants of Lewis House and Cordelia Gilbert," Includes Descendants of John Wesley House and Minnie Bucker (2 of 3 pgs).

146. Death Certificate, 3561 Gratiot County, Michigan, Date of Death: October 21, 1932; Cordelia House; f, white, widow; age: 87, 10, 25; died in the village of Ithaca; from a fall; born in Canada to Henry L. Gilbert of Canada and Hanna A. Phillips

of Canada. Date of record 2 Feb 1933.

147. Ruth Herbig, *Gilbert Descendants*, (1994 -), In 1859, Hannah married Jeremiah Mears, a wealthy farmer and businessman from Kalamazoo, Michigan. She took Mary, the baby, and Matthew with her. Cordelia, her eldest daughter was maried byt that time to Lewis House.

148. Edward E. Gilbert, "Gilbert Descendancy Chart," 1929 - with annotations made after that by Ruth and others, No date given for marriage.

149. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

150. 3 Pages - No name given for author, "Descendants of Lewis House and Cordelia Gilbert," Includes Descendants of John Wesley House and Minnie Bucker (2 of 3 pgs).

151. Ruth Herbig, *Gilbert Descendants*, (1994 -), In 1859, Hannah married Jeremiah Mears, a wealthy farmer and businessman from Kalamazoo, Michigan. She took Mary, the baby, and Matthew with her. Cordelia, her eldest daughter was maried byt that time to Lewis House.

152. Edward E. Gilbert, "Gilbert Descendancy Chart," 1929 - with annotations made after that by Ruth and others, No date given for marriage.

153. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

154. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916.

155. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

156. Death Certificate, Warren Gilbert; died 3 Feb 1899; Age 55; sex m; color white; married; born in Illin. died at 1025 Mary Place, Minneapolis. Resident of the city for two years, resident of state for 15 years. parents William and Hannah Gilbert, born in Canada and Mass. Interned in St. Paul.

157. Affidavit of Applicant for Marriage License.

158. Death Certificate.

159. Affidavit of Applicant for Marriage License.

160. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

161. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916.

162. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

163. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916, Gives a death date for William Gilbert as Feb 1887. 164. Death Certificate, Extraction by Office of Registrar General, Gilbert, William H. - date of death March 8, 1888; place of death Rat Portage; Age 40; Place of birth: Minnesota - USA; merchant. no information given on parents or place of burial. 165. Ruth Herbig, *Gilbert Descendants*, (1994 -).

166. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916.

167. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

168. Determination of Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert following the death of Berta S. Gilbert, "Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert." 169. Death Certificate, 26 - 001308, Matthew P. Gilbert, of 567 S. Wilton Place, Los Angeles, Los Angeles County, CA, male, white, married to Bertha S. Gilbert; died Jan 4, 1926 born March 13, 1850 age 75, 9, 22 and born in Wisconsin. occupation was real estate and had lived in LA for 25 years. Father: Henry Gilbert born in St. Louis, Mo. and mother Hannah Phillips, born Stratfordville, Ontario, D. of Can. Buried in the Rosedale Cemetery on 7 Jan 1926.

170. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916.

171. Death Certificate.

172. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916.

173. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

174. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916, States May 1851.

175. Ruth Herbig, Gilbert Descendants, (1994 -).

176. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH," Source given for this is Family records re: Esther Dean 715185.

177. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916, "Mr. Dean".

178. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH," Source given for this is Family records re: Esther Dean 715185.

179. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916, "Mr. Dean".

180. 5 pgs., Exhibit I -, "Affidavit of Cordelia Gilbert-House - Estate of Matthew P. Gilbert," Affidavit includes - True Copy of Record of the Gilbert Family - Obtained from Geo. L. Gilbert in 1916.

181. extract of death, Mary E. GilbertBorn 14 December 1854, Guysboro, Ontario, CanadaMarried; William LaneDied: 14 January 1928, Vicksburg, Kalamazoo County, MichiganObiturary - January 17, 1928 - Vicksburg Semi-WeeklyMrs. Mary Lane Passed Away, Burial TodayMrs. Mary Lane passed away Saturday at her home in this Village. The funeral will be held Tuesday, P.M. from the Methodist Church. Reverend Dean from Indiana, a nephew of Mrs. Lane, will officiate assisted by Reverend Cilley,Daughter Nellie LaneSon Gilbert Floyd Lane born 29 August 1898. Gilbert was married four times. Last wife - Frieda. Neither Gilbert or Nellie had any children.

182. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

183. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

184. Superkins@aol.com, *E-mail of Susan Perkins*, "Electronic," 30 Jun 2004, Dear Rod, Thank you for the information. Yes, this is Rachel Jones benaway's family. Her father is Ezekiel, her brother Morgan. I did not have her mother's name, apparently Martha (on the census image, it was too hard to read; it looked like "Annis"). I had some but not all of this information.

185. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

186. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

187. Ruth Herbig - Notes typed by her, "Benaway-Jones Notes," 1855 Census New York Steuben County, Jasper Township, no. 186 -Frame House \$250 William R. Jones 37 m lived in 9 years, b. NJ, married farmer; Rachel E. Jones 27 f, wife, 9 yrs (in house); Frances E. Jones 8 f, daughter; Mary A. Jones, 6 f, daughter, George H. Jones, 1 m. son.187 - Log house, \$100 Ezekial Benaway 71 m, b. Duchess Co., farmer, 9 years; Martha Benaway, 69 f, wife, b. Duchess Co.; Morgan M. Benaway, 32, m, Coyoga Co. (Cayuga); Freelove Blake, 34, Cooga Co.; Morgan H. Blake 9; Francis Blake, 7.

188. Rootsweb Message Board Posting, Subject: Re: Jones: Hattie, Mattie, Mary, Carrie, Ida, George & Llewellyn Author: Susan Perkins Date: 01 Jun 2003 3:46 AM GMT Email: ------

Thank you for this excellent information. I am very happy to receive it. How is your wife related to this line? I may have a bit more information now than when I posted, quite some time ago. I have an 1850 US Federal census image from New York (Steuben County, Jasper Township, image 32 of 42) that lists William R. Jones (age 32, born in New Jersey), wife Rachael (age 26, born in New York) and children Francis (age 6) and Mary A (age 1). I am curious what befell Francis. The next household listed is Morgan Benaway (age 29) and the next household after that is Ezekiel Beneway and wife (hard to read, maybe...) Annis. As I mentioned, Rachel's maiden name was Beneway; I presume these are her brother and parents, respectively. I have a wonderful photograph of the Hattie, Mattie, Carrie, and Ida which I would be willing to share if you are interested. My grandmother, now age 93, was raised by Carrie and her husband Noah and has many recollections of this family that I will also share if you are interested. I just saw her this weekend; she traveled with my father from Michigan to Wisconsin to visit. You may email me at superkins@aol.com.

189. Ruth Herbig - Notes typed by her, "Benaway-Jones Notes," 1850 Census - New York, Steuben, Jasper, 1507-1538 William R. Jones 32 M 1,500 b. N.J; Rachel 24 F, b. NY; Frances 4, b. NY; Mary (no dates given). In the adjacent house, is a Morgan Benaway, age 29, with Ezekial Benaway age 66 there - who appears to be the same E.B. at 1405 - 1436. NOTE-Morgan Benaway was the grantee to a land sale in 1862 by William and Rachel.

191. *1860 Census*, M653 Roll 550 Page 147 - Michigan, Kent, Caledonia - Pgs. 147-148 -- 20 Jul 1860, Copy provided by Barbara Kievit-Mason of the Sam Houston State University.

192. 1870 Census, Caledonia Township, Kent Co., Michigan - P.O. Alaska, William Jones, 52, Farmer, born in NJRachel Jones, 45, born in NYGeorge Jones, 17, born in NYMartha Jones, 15, born in NYIda Jones, 13, born in MichiganHattie Jones, 9, born in MichiganLlewellen Jones, 6, born in NYCarrie Jones, 4, born in NY.

193. *1880 Census*, Caledonia, Kent Township, Michigan - Family History Library Film 1254588; NA Film Number T9-0588; Page Number 179C, William R. JONES Self M Male W 62 NJ Farms NJ PA Rachel E. JONES Wife M Female W 54 NY Keep House NY NY Ida H. JONES Dau S Female W 22 MI NJ NY Lewellyn JONES Son S Male W 16 NY Wk-Farm NJ NY Carrie E. JONES Dau S Female W 14 NY NJ NY . 194. Ruth Herbig - Notes typed by her, "William R. Jones - Miscellaneous," Land Records - Kent County, Michigan - Liber 26, Pg. 552., Jones, William R. & Rachel (w) Res. Caledonia Twp., Grantor, Morgan M. Benaway, Res. Jasper, Steuben County, N.Y., Grantee, Convey land on Sec. 14, Caledonia Twp. 28 Jan 1862.

195. Superkins@aol.com, *E-mail of Susan Perkins*, "Electronic," 30 Jun 2004, Dear Rod, Thank you for the information. Yes, this is Rachel Jones benaway's family. Her father is Ezekiel, her brother Morgan. I did not have her mother's name, apparently Martha (on the census image, it was too hard to read; it looked like "Annis"). I had some but not all of this information.

196. http://www.rootsweb.com/~mikent/births/1867-1870/ij.html, *Births: 1867-1870 Kent County Michigan Court House Records*, "Electronic," Speculative as to William R. Jones being the son of William R. Jones, JONES, Mirtie E., f., b. 12 Oct. 1867 at Oakfield. Parents: Wm. R.Jones, b. Michigan and Maggie B. Jones, b. Pa. Res. Oakfield. Occ. Farmer. 1:28.
197. http://www.rootsweb.com/~mikent/marriages/court/1845-1870/j.html, *Marriage Records Abstracted from Kent County Court Files*, "Electronic," 1845-1870 Jones, William R. (w) 24, Oakfield, and Miss Margaret Mallory (w) 20, Eureka

Montcalm Co., 1 Apr., 1866, at Grattan, by C. Carroll Miller, Min., Sheldon Ashley and Miriam C. Miller, witnesses. 5:9. 198. http://www.rootsweb.com/~mikent/marriages/court/1845-1870/j.html, *Marriage Records Abstracted from Kent County Court Files*, "Electronic."

199. http://www.rootsweb.com/~mikent/births/1867-1870/ij.html, *Births: 1867-1870 Kent County Michigan Court House Records*, "Electronic," See birth of daughter Mirtie.

200. http://www.rootsweb.com/~mikent/births/1867-1870/ij.html, *Births: 1867-1870 Kent County Michigan Court House Records*, "Electronic," JONES, Mirtie E., f., b. 12 Oct. 1867 at Oakfield. Parents: Wm. R.Jones, b. Michigan and Maggie B. Jones, b. Pa. Res. Oakfield. Occ. Farmer. 1:28.

201. http://www.rootsweb.com/~mikent/marriages/court/1845-1870/j.html, *Marriage Records Abstracted from Kent County Court Files*, "Electronic," 1845-1870 Jones, William R. (w) 24, Oakfield, and Miss Margaret Mallory (w) 20, Eureka Montcalm Co., 1 Apr., 1866, at Grattan, by C. Carroll Miller, Min., Sheldon Ashley and Miriam C. Miller, witnesses. 5:9.
202. Rootsweb Message Board Posting, 1850 Census - Jasper Township, Steuben County, New York, Subject: Re: Jones: Hattie, Mattie, Mary, Carrie, Ida, George & Llewellyn Author: Susan Perkins Date: 01 Jun 2003 3:46 AM GMT Email: -----

-----Thank you for this excellent information. I am very happy to

receive it. How is your wife related to this line? I may have a bit more information now than when I posted, quite some time ago. I have an 1850 US Federal census image from New York (Steuben County, Jasper Township, image 32 of 42) that lists William R. Jones (age 32, born in New Jersey), wife Rachael (age 26, born in New York) and children Francis (age 6) and Mary A (age 1). I am curious what befell Francis. The next household listed is Morgan Benaway (age 29) and the next household after that is Ezekiel Beneway and wife (hard to read, maybe...) Annis. As I mentioned, Rachel's maiden name was Beneway; I presume these are her brother and parents, respectively. I have a wonderful photograph of the Hattie, Mattie, Carrie, and Ida which I would be willing to share if you are interested. My grandmother, now age 93, was raised by Carrie and her husband Noah and has many recollections of this family that I will also share if you are interested. I just saw her this weekend; she traveled with my father from Michigan to Wisconsin to visit. You may email me at superkins@aol.com. 203. Rootsweb Message Board Posting, Jones: Hattie, Mattie, Mary, Carrie, Ida, George & Llewellyn Author: Susan Perkins Date: 29 Apr 2000 12:00 PM GMT superkins@aol.com Surnames: JONES, HEMBLING, TOLAN, FISHER, WASHBURN, KENNEY, MCWHINNEY, COOPER, PACE, PARK Classification: Query I am seeking information on the family of my great, great grandmother, Carrie Evelyn Jones, born about 1853 probably in New York State. She married Noah B. "Nathan" Hembling and had two children, Hazel Evelyn Hembling Tolan and Ralph Hembling. After Hazel's death, Carrie and Noah riased several of their Tolan grandchildren and step-grandchildren, including my grandmother, Arlotta Evelyn Tolan Fisher Perkins. Carrie had several siblings, all of whom lived during their adult years in Michigan: Harriet (Hattie), Martha (Mattie), Mary (married name Washburn), Ida (married name Kenney), George and Llewellyn. My grandmother says that they all were excellent musicians and four of the girls (all but Mary) formed a quartet that sang all over Michigan and were well-known and well sought-after. Noah died about 1923; Carrie died about 1929, both probably in Caledonia, Kent County, Michigan. Any additional information appreciated.

204. Rootsweb Message Board Posting, 1860 Census - Caledonia, Kent County, Michigan, Subject: Re: Jones: Hattie, Mattie, Mary, Carrie, Ida, George & Llewellyn Author: Susan Perkins Date: 01 Jun 2003 3:59 AM GMT Email: ------

-----Rod, In addition to the 1870 and 1880 census inforamtion you cite in your posting, I also see William R. Jones (42) and Rachel E. Jones (35) listed in the 1860 US Federal Census for Kent County, Caledonia Township, with children Emma (13), Mary (11), George (6), Martha (5) and Ida (2). I did not note the page number on my hard copy, but it is image 9 of 19 on ancestry.com images online. Susan.

205. Rootsweb Message Board Posting, 1850 Census - Jasper Township, Steuben County, New York, Subject: Re: Jones: Hattie, Mattie, Mary, Carrie, Ida, George & Llewellyn Author: Susan Perkins Date: 01 Jun 2003 3:46 AM GMT Email: -----

Thank you for this excellent information. I am very happy to receive it. How is your wife related to this line? I may have a bit more information now than when I posted, quite some time ago. I have an 1850 US Federal census image from New York (Steuben County, Jasper Township, image 32 of 42) that lists William R. Jones (age 32, born in New Jersey), wife Rachael (age 26, born in New York) and children Francis (age 6) and Mary A (age 1). I am curious what befell Francis. The next household listed is Morgan Benaway (age 29) and the next household after that is Ezekiel Beneway and wife (hard to read, maybe...) Annis. As I mentioned, Rachel's maiden name was Beneway; I presume these are her brother and parents, respectively. I have a wonderful photograph of the Hattie, Mattie, Carrie, and Ida which I would be willing to share if you are interested. My grandmother, now age 93, was raised by Carrie and her husband Noah and has many recollections of this family that I will also share if you are interested. I just saw her this weekend; she traveled with my father from Michigan to Wisconsin to visit. You may email me at superkins@aol.com. 206. 1870 Census, Caledonia, Kent County, Michigan.

207. 1926 Transcription by members of the Sophie de Marsac Campau Chapter of the Daughters of the American Revolution, *Caledonia Cemetery (G.R. 38), Caledonia Township, Kent County, Michigan*,

(http://www.rootsweb.com/~mikent/cemeteries/caledonia/caledonia.html), "Electronic," Jones, Geo. H.; b.1853 d.1918 Jones, Lewellyn Ross; b.1864 d.1920 Jones, Louie; d. of G.H. and N.L.; b.1888 d.1889 Jones, Nellie L.; w. of Geo. H.; b.1861 d.1916.

208. Transcribed on or about 8 July 1926 by the Sophie de Marsac Campau Chapter of the Daughters of the American Revolution (D.A.R.), *Caledonia Cemetery*, (http://www.rootsweb.com/~mikent/cemeteries/caledonia/caledonia.html), Caledonia Cemetery (G.R. 38) Caledonia Township, Kent County, Michigan Jones, Geo. H.; b.1853 d.1918 Jones, Lewellyn Ross; b.1864 d.1920 Jones, Louie; d. of G.H. and N.L.; b.1888 d.1889 Jones, Nellie L.; w. of Geo. H.; b.1861 d.1916. 209. *1880 Census*.

210. Transcribed on or about 8 July 1926 by the Sophie de Marsac Campau Chapter of the Daughters of the American Revolution (D.A.R.), *Caledonia Cemetery*, (http://www.rootsweb.com/~mikent/cemeteries/caledonia/caledonia.html), Caledonia Cemetery (G.R. 38) Caledonia Township, Kent County, Michigan Jones, Geo. H.; b.1853 d.1918 Jones, Lewellyn Ross; b.1864 d.1920 Jones, Louie; d. of G.H. and N.L.; b.1888 d.1889 Jones, Nellie L.; w. of Geo. H.; b.1861 d.1916. 211. Transcribed on or about 8 July 1926 by the Sophie de Marsac Campau Chapter of the Daughters of the American Revolution (D.A.R.), *Caledonia Cemetery*, (http://www.rootsweb.com/~mikent/cemeteries/caledonia/caledonia.html), Jones, Geo. H.; b.1853 d.1918 Jones, Lewellyn Ross; b.1864 d.1920 Jones, Louie; d. of G.H. and N.L.; b.1888 d.1889 Jones, Nellie L.; w. of Geo. H.; b.1888 d.1889 Jones, Nellie L.; w. of Geo. H.; b.1861 d.1916.

212. *1880 Census*, Caledonia, Kent Township, Michigan - Family History Library Film 1254588; NA Film Number T9-0588; Page Number 179D, George H. JONES Self M Male W 26 NY Farms NJ NY Nellie L. JONES Wife

M Female W 18 MI Keep House NY ENG .

213. Transcribed on or about 8 July 1926 by the Sophie de Marsac Campau Chapter of the Daughters of the American Revolution (D.A.R.), *Caledonia Cemetery*, (http://www.rootsweb.com/~mikent/cemeteries/caledonia/caledonia.html), Jones, Geo. H.; b.1853 d.1918 Jones, Lewellyn Ross; b.1864 d.1920 Jones, Louie; d. of G.H. and N.L.; b.1888 d.1889 Jones, Nellie L.; w. of Geo. H.; b.1861 d.1916.

214. 1870 Census, Caledonia, Kent County, Michigan, See listing for father.

215. 1870 Census, Caledonia, Kent Co., Michigan, See listing with father.

216. 1870 Census, Caledonia, Kent Co., Michigan.

217. Transcribed on or about 8 July 1926 by the Sophie de Marsac Campau Chapter of the Daughters of the American Revolution (D.A.R.), *Caledonia Cemetery*, (http://www.rootsweb.com/~mikent/cemeteries/caledonia/caledonia.html), Caledonia Cemetery (G.R. 38) Caledonia Township, Kent County, Michigan Jones, Geo. H.; b.1853 d.1918 Jones, Lewellyn Ross; b.1864 d.1920 Jones, Louie; d. of G.H. and N.L.; b.1888 d.1889 Jones, Nellie L.; w. of Geo. H.; b.1861 d.1916.
218. Transcribed on or about 8 July 1926 by the Sophie de Marsac Campau Chapter of the Daughters of the American Revolution (D.A.R.), *Caledonia Cemetery*, (http://www.rootsweb.com/~mikent/cemeteries/caledonia/caledonia.html), Jones, Geo. H.; b.1853 d.1918 Jones, Lewellyn Ross; b.1864 d.1920 Jones, Louie; d. of G.H. and N.L.; b.1888 d.1889 Jones, Nellie L.; w. of Geo. H.; b.1888 d.1889 Jones, Nellie L.; w. of Geo. H.; b.1861 d.1916.

219. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

220. Rootsweb Message Board Posting, Jones: Hattie, Mattie, Mary, Carrie, Ida, George & Llewellyn Author: Susan Perkins Date: 29 Apr 2000 12:00 PM GMT superkins@aol.com Surnames: JONES, HEMBLING, TOLAN, FISHER, WASHBURN, KENNEY, MCWHINNEY, COOPER, PACE, PARK Classification: Query I am seeking information on the family of my great, great grandmother, Carrie Evelyn Jones, born about 1853 probably in New York State. She married Noah B. "Nathan" Hembling and had two children, Hazel Evelyn Hembling Tolan and Ralph Hembling. After Hazel's death, Carrie and Noah riased several of their Tolan grandchildren and step-grandchildren, including my grandmother, Arlotta Evelyn Tolan Fisher Perkins. Carrie had several siblings, all of whom lived during their adult years in Michigan: Harriet (Hattie), Martha (Mattie), Mary (married name Washburn), Ida (married name Kenney), George and Llewellyn. My grandmother says that they all were excellent musicians and four of the girls (all but Mary) formed a quartet that sang all over Michigan and were well-known and well sought-after. Noah died about 1923; Carrie died about 1929, both probably in Caledonia, Kent County, Michigan. Any additional information appreciated.

221. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

222. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

223. Birth Registry, Certified Copy - State of Vermont, Date of Birth: June 12, 1806Maiden name of mother: MaryFull name of father: Samuel FennoTown: Pomfret.

224. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

225. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 88.

226. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, On June 13, 1854, John married a widow, Mary Dunbar McCorkle, daughter of Noah Dunbar and Rachel Downs Dunbar. Mary was the widow of James McCorkle. Mary had five children, Alfred, John, Wilson, Emily, and William.Soon after John and Mary were married, they moved to Cato Township, Manotowac County, Wisconsin. There their first child, Horace Gibson Fenno, was born on May 16, 1855.Mary and John Fenno moved to Greenleaf, Wrightstown Township, Brown County. They had three more children, George, Olive, and Francis (later called Frank). An interesting fact, the land they owned was in Mary's name. Probably this is because she had been widowed once, and is now married to a man somewhat older than she.

227. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

228. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Mary Dunbar was born in Trumbull County, Ohio in 1822. She was the eldest daughter of Noah Dunbar and Rebecca Downs. Mary married James McCorkle, February 14, 1939 in Trumble County. Their first child, Noah Alfred was born in 1840. A second child, John, was born in 1841. By the time of the 1850 census in Goodale Township, Lake County, Illinois, Mary and James had three more children, Wilson, 5, Emily, 3, and William, 5 mo.Sometime after the last child was born, James died. On June 13, 1854, Mary married a neighbor who was a widower, John Gibson Fenno.

229. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Joseph Rawson's Diary given as source for exact date.

230. *1860 Census*, Manitowac County, Cato Township - Wisconsin (P.O. Clarks Mill - Dwelling 681, family 614, John G. Fenno family is there with a Mary M. Fenno as his wife -- age 37 -- and the children alternate between "McCorkle" and "Fenno" surnames. Emily is there at age 12 being born in Illinois..

231. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, On June 13, 1854, John married a widow, Mary Dunbar McCorkle, daughter of Noah Dunbar and Rachel Downs Dunbar. Mary was the widow of James McCorkle. Mary had five children, Alfred, John, Wilson, Emily, and William.Soon after John and Mary were married, they moved to Cato Township, Manotowac County, Wisconsin. There their first child, Horace Gibson Fenno, was born on May 16, 1855.Mary and John Fenno moved to Greenleaf, Wrightstown Township, Brown County. They had three more children, George, Olive, and Francis (later called Frank). An interesting fact, the land they owned was in Mary's name. Probably this is because she had been widowed once, and is now married to a man somewhat older than she.

232. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH," Sources noted on the side are the 1860, 1870 and 1900 censuses (later being in St. Croix Co, Glenwood, Sand Creek St.

233. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), *Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA*, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Pg. 105, His Code No. 11573228.

234. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

235. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995.

236. 1860 Census, Cato Township, Man. Co., Wisconsin, No. 681/614, She is listed therein as being 2/12 of a year old.

237. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), *Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA*, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 105, His Code No. 11573229.

238. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995.

239. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 105, His Code No. 1157322J.

240. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Mary and John Fenno moved to Greenleaf, Wrightstown Township, Brown County. They had three more children, George, Olive, and Francis (later called Frank). An interesting fact, the land they owned was in Mary's name. Probably this is because she had been widowed once, and is now married to a man somewhat older than she.

241. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

242. *1880 Census*, See listing for daughter Marion and Horace Fenno, marion lists her parents' place of birth as NY, NY. 243. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, The area where the Fennos lived was wooded and nearby was a sawmill and a mill pond. Horace was listed as a millworker in the 1870 census. In 1875 Horace married Emma. In February 1876, Emma and their infant child died, and they are buried in a cemetery near Greenleaf. On September 16, 1816 [sic] Horace married Marion Tuttle in DePere, Brown County. Mairon was the daughter of John Wesley Tuttle and Mary Bestor.

244. Ruth Herbig, *Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors*, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author), Parents of Marian Tuttle, John Wesley Tuttle was born in 1829 in Windham, Green County, New York, the son of Rensellaer Tuttle and Clarissa Crozier. John Wesley moved with his family from New York to Ohio and finally to Fond du Lac County, Wisconsin. There he married Mary Bestor on March 2, 1852.

245. Marriage License, Vol 1, Page 365 - Fond du Lac County, Wisconsin, Marriages, John W. Tuttle of Aubun, Fond du Lac County, married Mary S. Brister March 2, 1856 by S.G. Pickett.

246. Marriage Certificate, Courtesy of Max & Pat Andrae, 1010 9th St. South, Wisconsin Rapids, WI 54494 andrae27@yahoo.com, This certifies that on the 2nd day of March A.D. 1856 at the House of C. Bestor in the town of Auburn in the County of Fon du Lac and State of Wisconsin in the presence of C. Bestor and Rachael Bestor Mr. John W. Tuttle of the town of Auburn, County of Fond du Lac and state of Wis and Miss Mary S. Bester of the same place and were duly joined in marriage, by one, with the -- consent of --- also having satisfied myself, from an examination of J.W. Tuttle on oath that there was no legal impediment thereto. S. G. Pickett, Justice of the Peace.

247. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

248. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH," Ancestry of Ruther Pummel Herbig -Lists a Mary Bestor14 Nov 1835Chardon, OhioParents: Daniel Bestor, Ann Hitchcock[NOTE - This has since been proven to be in error as of 2003. WRF].

249. Ruth Herbig, *Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors*, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author), Parents of Marian Tuttle, Mary Bestor was born in 1833, place unknown, probably New York. Parents uncertain. Mary was also known as Elizabeth. After John's disappearance, there is no record of Mary until 1870. On August 25, 1870, Elizabeth Tuttle married William Collins Shaw in the City of Fond du Lac according to the Registration of marriages foundin the Register of Deeds office of Fond du Lac County. The 1880 Census shows Wm. Shaw, 36, wife Elizabeth Shaw, 44, b, NY[NOTE: Actually John remarried a woman named Elizabeth after the death of Mary].

250. Ruth Herbig - Notes typed by her, "Tuttle-Bestor Notes," Hakes Childs Cemetery, Twp. Auburn, Fond du Lac Co., Section 29Tuttle, Mary S. Wife of J.W. Tuttle, died August 25, 1857; 21 yrs. 1 mo., 22 dys..

251. Wisconsin State Census - 1855, Auburn, Fond du Lac, Wisconsin, John W. Tuttle - white - 2 males 2 femalsCourtesy of Max and Pat Andrae1010 9th St. SouthWisconsin Rapids, WI 54494.

252. *1860 Census*, Pages 12-13, Dwelling 93, Family 88, Wesley Tuttle, 31, m, w, day laborer, born in New YorkElizabeth Tuttle, 27, f, w, born in New YorkAdelbert Tuttle, 7, M, w, born in WisconsinMariam Tuttle, 5, f, w, born in

WisconsinEmogene Tuttle, 5, f, w, born in WisconsinEllen M. Tuttle, 16, f, w, born in Ohio - Servant.

253. Ruth Herbig, *Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors*, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author), Source given is Army Records of John Wesley Tuttle; NARA - Records of the Adjutant's Office - medical Records., Their father John joined the Union Army in 1862. he spent much of the time very ill in an Army hospital. he was not heard of after the war.....By early January 1862, John had joined the 14th Regiment, Wisconsin Infrantry, Co. G. By May 11, 1862, he was in the Retgimental Hospital, USA General Hospital, Benton Barracks, near St. Louis, MO with Febris Typhoid. His disease continued. Army records show that he left the hospital without leave. The compaint asserts that if found, he is to compensate the Army \$18.94 for supplies. John Wesley Tuttle was not found in any record after this time. 254. Ruth Herbig - Notes typed by her, "Tuttle-Bestor Notes."

255. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, The area where the Fennos lived was wooded and nearby was a sawmill and a mill pond. Horace was listed as a millworker in the 1870 census. In 1875 Horace married Emma. In February 1876, Emma and their infant child died, and they are buried in a cemetery near Greenleaf. On September 16, 1816 [sic] Horace married Marion Tuttle in DePere, Brown County. Mairon was the daughter of John Wesley Tuttle and Mary Bestor.

256. Ruth Herbig, *Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors*, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author), Parents of Marian Tuttle, John Wesley Tuttle was born in 1829 in Windham, Green County, New York, the son of Rensellaer Tuttle and Clarissa Crozier. John Wesley moved with his family from New York to Ohio and finally to Fond du Lac County, Wisconsin. There he married Mary Bestor on March 2, 1852.

257. Marriage License, Vol 1, Page 365 - Fond du Lac County, Wisconsin, Marriages, John W. Tuttle of Aubun, Fond du Lac County, married Mary S. Brister March 2, 1856 by S.G. Pickett.

258. Marriage Certificate, Courtesy of Max & Pat Andrae, 1010 9th St. South, Wisconsin Rapids, WI 54494 andrae27@yahoo.com, This certifies that on the 2nd day of March A.D. 1856 at the House of C. Bestor in the town of Auburn in the County of Fon du Lac and State of Wisconsin in the presence of C. Bestor and Rachael Bestor Mr. John W. Tuttle of the town of Auburn, County of Fond du Lac and state of Wis and Miss Mary S. Bester of the same place and were duly joined in marriage, by one, with the -- consent of --- also having satisfied myself, from an examination of J.W. Tuttle on oath that there was no legal impediment thereto. S. G. Pickett, Justice of the Peace.

259. Ruth Herbig, Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author).

260. *1860 Census*, Pages 12-13, Dwelling 93, Family 88, Wesley Tuttle, 31, m, w, day laborer, born in New YorkElizabeth Tuttle, 27, f, w, born in New YorkAdelbert Tuttle, 7, M, w, born in WisconsinMariam Tuttle, 5, f, w, born in

WisconsinEmogene Tuttle, 5, f, w, born in WisconsinEllen M. Tuttle, 16, f, w, born in Ohio - Servant.

261. Ruth Herbig, *Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors*, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author).

262. *1860 Census*, Pages 12-13, Dwelling 93, Family 88, Wesley Tuttle, 31, m, w, day laborer, born in New YorkElizabeth Tuttle, 27, f, w, born in New YorkAdelbert Tuttle, 7, M, w, born in WisconsinMariam Tuttle, 5, f, w, born in

WisconsinEmogene Tuttle, 5, f, w, born in WisconsinEllen M. Tuttle, 16, f, w, born in Ohio - Servant.

263. DATA ENTRY : M. F. Doan; PROOF READING: Marg. Daugharty; Revised and formatted for the Internet 24 November 2002 by Bruce C. Johnson Jr., *Guysboro Cemetery - Bayham Township, Elgin County, Ontario, Canada*, (Ontario Genealogical Society, Elgin County Branch - http://home.ican.net/~bedmonds/ElginOGS/cemeteries/bayham/guysboro.htm), "Electronic," 191. White marble rectangular stone, clasped hands. Farewell/Nicholas PHILIPS/died/July 6, 1862/aged/78 years/4 mos & 24 ds..

264. *Correspondence of Orrena Buchner Hanley*, (Exchange of letters with Ruth Herbig - Mar-Aug 1985; 510 Salem Avenue, Tornoto, Ontario, M6H 3E1), I am not sure but it would appear that our Nicholas Phillips who was born 1784 and who died July 6, 1862 was not a son of the older Nicholas but was instead a grandson. Of course I can't prove it. Had he been a son, he would have received a grant of land but instead went up to Bayham Township, Elgin County, where he got land from Col. Thomas Talbot of the Talbot Settlement. He was given 59 [acres] free but had to buy the other 150 acres. Of course he had to do settlement dutites in order to received this land. He had to have been a son of either Jacob or Nicholas, Jr.

265. *Probate of Estate of Nichols Phillips*, (Elgin County, Ontario - Surrogate Court, Elgin County, Ontario), Will executed in 1844 in Bayham, which was then partof Middlesex, London District, of Upper Canada. Lists the following as children -however, wife at the time of execution is Eve.Daniel, George, Mathew, Henry, Abner, Abraham, Lewis, Hiram, Gilbert, PeterElizabeth, Agnes, Hannah, and Jamme, Ann (last two names could be for one person).Probate notes that he died on 6 Jul 1862 in Bayham, Elgin County, Ontario.]LNAME[PHILLIPS FNAME[NICHOLAS RESID]

BAYHAM DATE[JUL 6, 1862 FILE[76 MFNO[1375 NOTES[- executors were Abraham Hunsberger,William Hatch, of Bayham, who declined in favourof Mrs. Eve Phillips, the widow- children: Daniel; George; Matthew;Henry; Abner; Abraham; Lewis; Hiram;Gilbert; Peter; Elizabeth; Agnes; Hannah;Jemima AnnElgin County Library have indexed the Surrogate Court Records for the London District and Elgin County from 1800 to 1900. For the London District, all the available records were indexed. Elgin County was formed in 1853.

266. DATA ENTRY : M. F. Doan; PROOF READING: Marg. Daugharty; Revised and formatted for the Internet 24 November 2002 by Bruce C. Johnson Jr., *Guysboro Cemetery - Bayham Township, Elgin County, Ontario, Canada*, (Ontario Genealogical Society, Elgin County Branch - http://home.ican.net/~bedmonds/ElginOGS/cemeteries/bayham/guysboro.htm), "Electronic," 191. White marble rectangular stone, clasped hands. Farewell/Nicholas PHILIPS/died/July 6, 1862/aged/78 years/4 mos & 24 ds..

267. Ruth Herbig, *Gilbert Descendants*, (1994 -), Nicholis Phillips StoryNicholis Phillips was from a family who lived in the Tunkhannack area of New York, about 40 miles from Wyoming on the Susquehanna River. When the Revolutionary War started, the Phillips family took the side of the British as did the majority of the Colonists. The father, Nicholis Phillips and his sons were captured and confined for eighteen months in 5 different jails, enduing up in Hartford, Conneticut. They escaped from that Jail and joined Butler's Rangers in 1777. Nicholis Phillips and his sons were given land in Ontario. Nicholis Phillips, Sr. returned after the war to Genesee County, where he died. The Nicholis Phillips of Guysboro is his son. He lived first at Ancaster, just west of Tornoto. He moved by ox team to Guysboro. The town of Guysboro does not exists anym ore, but the cemetery where Nicholis is buried is large and well-tended and his stone is prominent. He was one of the first settlers of that area. It is just south of the town of Tilsonburg, not too far from Lake Erie. Nichols married twice. First to Hannah by whom he had eight children. She died with the eight, and that girl was named Hannah. He next married Effie by whom he had five children.".

268. Ruth Herbig, *Gilbert Descendants*, (1994 -), Nicholis Phillips StoryNicholis Phillips was from a family who lived in the Tunkhannack area of New York, about 40 miles from Wyoming on the Susquehanna River. When the Revolutionary War started, the Phillips family took the side of the British as did the majority of the Colonists. The father, Nicholis Phillips and his sons were captured and confined for eighteen months in 5 different jails, enduing up in Hartford, Conneticut. They escaped from that Jail and joined Butler's Rangers in 1777. Nicholis Phillips and his sons were given land in Ontario. Nicholis Phillips, Sr. returned after the war to Genesee County, where he died. The Nicholis Phillips of Guysboro is his son. He lived first at Ancaster, just west of Tornoto. He moved by ox team to Guysboro. The town of Guysboro does not exists any more, but the cemetery where Nicholis is buried is large and well-tended and his stone is prominent. He was one of the first settlers of that area. It is just south of the town of Tilsonburg, not too far from Lake Erie. Nichols married twice. First

to Hannah by whom he had eight children. She died with the eight, and that girl was named Hannah. He next married Effie by whom he had five children.".

269. *Correspondence of Orrena Buchner Hanley*, (Exchange of letters with Ruth Herbig - Mar-Aug 1985; 510 Salem Avenue, Tornoto, Ontario, M6H 3E1), 20 Mar 1985 letter, We don't know who Nicholas' first wife was and no doubt he got her in West Framboro township seeing my Matthew was born there. Tradition says he had seven children by that wife and that her name was Hannah. Hannah is said to have died two days after her baby, Hannah, was born. There is an unmarked grave in the cemetery beside Nicholas and likely it is hers, but there is no stone..

270. 1851 Census, transcribed and indexed by the Elgin County Branch of the Ontario Genealogical Society. Courtesy of Jim McCallum - Chair (mccallum@cyg.net), In 1851, Nicholas Phillips is found in Division 2, page 42. He is a farmer, age 68, married. Wife - Effey, born Ontario, age 57. Living with them are Henry, age 26, Abraham, age 23, Lewis, age 21, Peter, age 14 and J. Ann, age 18. All are born in Ontario and Wesleyan Methodist in religion. The Agricultural census for that year shows N. Phillips on lot 135, concession 7.

271. 1861 Census, transcribed and indexed by the Elgin County Branch of the Ontario Genealogical Society. Courtesy of Jim McCallum - Chair (mccallum@cyg.net), On the 1861 census, Nicholas is found on page 75, which is in Division 4. Here he is age 77, born US, farmer. "Efie" is age 66, born Ontario. Living with them are Peter, age 23, and Abraham, age 32. On the same page is a Louis Phillips, age 30, with wife Rhoda, age 24, and children Leonard, age 1, Martha, age 4 and Mary age 2. Ann Phillips is enumerated by herself on the same page, age 18. The cemetery transcriptions for Bayham are found on the Elgin OGS website (linked to this site).

272. Robert G. Moore - 2002, *Ingersoll & Port Burwell Road Company - 1849 - History and Comments*, (Elgin County Branch, Ontario Genealogical Society - http://home.ican.net/~bedmonds/ElginOGS/onlinepubs/ingersoll.htm), "Electronic," Philips, Nicholas 3.

273. *Probate of Estate of Nichols Phillips*, (Elgin County, Ontario - Surrogate Court, Elgin County, Ontario), Probate of Estate of Nichols Phillips, (Elgin County, Ontario - Surrogate Court, Elgin County, Ontario), Will executed in 1844 in Bayham, which was then partof Middlesex, London District, of Upper Canada. Lists the following as children -- however, wife at the time of execution is Eve.Daniel, George, Mathew, Henry, Abner, Abraham, Lewis, Hiram, Gilbert, PeterElizabeth, Agnes, Hannah, and Jamme, Ann (last two names could be for one person).Probate notes that he died on 6 Jul 1862 in Bayham, Elgin County, Ontario.

274. *Correspondence of Orrena Buchner Hanley*, (Exchange of letters with Ruth Herbig - Mar-Aug 1985; 510 Salem Avenue, Tornoto, Ontario, M6H 3E1), It seems that Nicholas settled, e.g. our Nicholas b. 1784, first in West Flamboor Township, Wentworth County, which is over near Hamilton. His son, my great grandfather, Matthew Crooks Phillips, was born there, e.g., according to his marriage announcement to Jane Hopkins. Then prior to 1817 he was living in the next township, Ancaster, for his name is on an assessment list there. Tradition says he moved up to Bayham township in 1817 along with his brother-in-law, Joseph Marceau whose wife was nee Deborah House, sister to another my great grandfathers.. 275. Elgin County Branch Ontario Genealogical Society, *Guysboro Cemetery - Transcribed*,

(http://home.ican.net/~bedmonds/ElginOGS/cemeteries/bayham/guysboro.htm), "Electronic," 190. Concrete. Matthew C. PHILLIPS/ died Nov. 14, 1904/aged/84 yrs 6 mos/& 4 dys/Our Father/PHILLIPS191. White marble rectangular stone, clasped hands. Farewell/Nicholas PHILIPS/died/July 6, 1862/aged/78 years/4 mos & 24 ds..

276. *Correspondence of Orrena Buchner Hanley*, (Exchange of letters with Ruth Herbig - Mar-Aug 1985; 510 Salem Avenue, Tornoto, Ontario, M6H 3E1), It seems that Nicholas settled, e.g. our Nicholas b. 1784, first in West Flamboor Township, Wentworth County, which is over near Hamilton. His son, my great grandfather, Matthew Crooks Phillips, was born there, e.g., according to his marriage announcement to Jane Hopkins. Then prior to 1817 he was living in the next township, Ancaster, for his name is on an assessment list there. Tradition says he moved up to Bayham township in 1817 along with his brother-in-law, Josep Marceau whose wife was nee Deborah House, sister to another my great grandfathers. 277. *Correspondence of Orrena Buchner Hanley*, (Exchange of letters with Ruth Herbig - Mar-Aug 1985; 510 Salem Avenue, Tornoto, Ontario, M6H 3E1), 20 Mar 1985 letter, It seems that Nicholas settled, e.g. our Nicholas b. 1784, first in West Flamboor Township, Wentworth County, which is over near Hamilton. His son, my great grandfather, Matthew Crooks Phillips, was born there, e.g., according to his marriage announcement to Jane Hopkins. Then prior to 1817 he was living in the next township, Mentworth County, which is over near Hamilton. His son, my great grandfather, Matthew Crooks Phillips, was born there, e.g., according to his marriage announcement to Jane Hopkins. Then prior to 1817 he was living in the next township, Ancaster, for his name is on an assessment list there. Tradition says he moved up to Bayham township in 1817 along with his brother-in-law, Joseph Marceau whose wife was nee Deborah House, sister to another my great grandfathers are grandfathers.

278. Correspondence, Bob Phillips - 3081 Columbus Pike, Delaware, OH 43015, 17 Feb 1989Going over what I have, I do note a few items that might interst you:George K. Phillips married Barbara Culp, 04/22/1840 in London Ontario. (IGI Ontario)Matthew C. Phillips married Maria Jane Hopkins, 06/26/1844 in West Flamborough, Ont. (Ontario Marriages, Wilson)dau. of Matthew and Maria, Hannah Amanda was born 01/22/1851 in NorfolkCo., Ontario (IGI Ontario)an Ann Phillips married John Chairmaker, 12/09/1828 in Ancaster, Ontario (Ontario Marriage Bonds, Wilson)Ann Phillips,dau. of Jacob Phillips U.E.L., married John Fansleigh in York Co., Ont. (Sons & Daughters of American Loyalists).

279. *Correspondence of Orrena Buchner Hanley*, (Exchange of letters with Ruth Herbig - Mar-Aug 1985; 510 Salem Avenue, Tornoto, Ontario, M6H 3E1), 20 Mar 1985 letter, It seems that Nicholas settled, e.g. our Nicholas b. 1784, first in West Flamboor Township, Wentworth County, which is over near Hamilton. His son, my great grandfather, Matthew Crooks Phillips, was born there, e.g., according to his marriage announcement to Jane Hopkins. Then prior to 1817 he was living in the next township, Ancaster, for his name is on an assessment list there. Tradition says he moved up to Bayham township in 1817 along with his brother-in-law, Joseph Marceau whose wife was nee Deborah House, sister to another my great grandfathers..

280. Correspondence, Bob Phillips - 3081 Columbus Pike, Delaware, OH 43015, 17 Feb 1989Going over what I have, I do note a few items that might interst you:George K. Phillips married Barbara Culp, 04/22/1840 in London Ontario. (IGI

Ontario)Matthew C. Phillips married Maria Jane Hopkins, 06/26/1844 in West Flamborough, Ont. (Ontario Marriages, Wilson)dau. of Matthew and Maria, Hannah Amanda was born 01/22/1851 in NorfolkCo., Ontario (IGI Ontario)an Ann Phillips married John Chairmaker, 12/09/1828 in Ancaster, Ontario (Ontario Marriage Bonds, Wilson)Ann Phillips,dau. of Jacob Phillips U.E.L., married John Fansleigh in York Co., Ont. (Sons & Daughters of American Loyalists).

281. E-mail, Rod: The 1835 N.Y. Jasper census lists Ezkel Benaway with 3 males,6 females. Hope this helps. max dunshie. 282. Ruth Herbig - Notes typed by her, "Benaway-Jones Notes," 1855 Census Extract - Jasper Township, Steuben County, NY, No. 187 - Log House - \$100 Ezekial Benaway 71 M b. Dutchess Co, Farmer, 89 yrs; Martha Benaway 69 f b. Dutchess Co; Morgan M. Benaway 32 M Cauyuga Co; Freelove Blake 34 Cauyuga Co; Morgan H. Blake 9; Francis Blake 7.

283. 1850 Census, Ruth Herbig - Notes typed by her, "Benaway-Jones Notes," 1850 Census - New York, Steuben, Jasper, 1507- 1538 William R. Jones 32 M 1,500 b. N.J; Rachel 24 F, b. NY; Frances 4, b. NY; Mary (no dates given). In the adjacent house, is a Morgan Benaway, age 29, with Ezekial Benaway age 66 there - who appears to be the same E.B. at 1405 -

1436. NOTE- Morgan Benway was the grantee to a land sale in 1862 by William and Rachel. 284. E-mail, Gary Welch [garywelch@alum.rit.edu], Martha Benaway was living with Morgan Benaway without Ezekial

in1860 so it would be likely that the latter had died by then. There is aFreelove Blake listed as a housekeeper with a (David ??) Knight familyin Greenwood, Steuben Co. in 1860 but her age is given as 36.Jasper (p795).

285. Ruth Herbig - Notes typed by her, "Benaway-Jones Notes," 1855 Census Extracts - Jasper, Steuben, NY, Listed with father Ezekial.

286. Ruth Herbig - Notes typed by her, "Benaway-Jones Notes," 1850 Census Extract - No. 1508, 1539, Morgan Benaway 29, \$1200Ezekial Benaway 66Annie Benaway 42Hannah Benaway 26Freelove Benaway 31Henrietta Benaway 21.

287. W. Woodford Clayton, History of Steuben County, (Lewis, Peck & Co. 1879), Pgs 342-48.

288. Ruth Herbig - Notes typed by her, "William R. Jones - Miscellaneous," Land Records - Kent County, Michigan - Liber 26, Pg. 552., Jones, William R. & Rachel (w) Res. Caledonia Twp., Grantor, Morgan M. Benaway, Res. Jasper, Steuben County, N.Y., Grantee, Convey land on Sec. 14, Caledonia Twp. 28 Jan 1862.

289. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

290. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Benjamin and Nabby's second son was Samuel, born on November 5, 1775.

291. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87, His Code No. 115732.

292. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Samuel Fenno was the first of our Fenno line to leave Massachusetts. He went to Vermont, Pomfret Township, Windsor County. He met and married Mercy Gibson, daughter of John and Mary Gibson in 1803.Samuel and Mercy had three sons, Otis Washington, John Gibson and Lional Udall. They moved to Brookfield in Orange County where Samuel died in 1809/1810.

293. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87.

294. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

295. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87.

296. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, John and Hannah had six children - Harriet, Louisa, John, Emogene, Clarissa, and Ruth. There Hannah died on January 13, 1852. According to the 1850 census, Mercy Cutting was living with them.

297. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Samuel Fenno was the first of our Fenno line to leave Massachusetts. He went to Vermont, Pomfret Township, Windsor County. He met and married Mercy Gibson, daughter of John and Mary Gibson in 1803.Samuel and Mercy had three sons, Otis Washington, John Gibson and Lional Udall. They moved to Brookfield in Orange County where Samuel died in 1809/1810. Mercy returned to Pomfret, where she married Benjamin Cutting on February 19, 1811. Mercy and Benjamin moved to St. Lawrance County, New York, where there were other Cutting Families. The boys grew up there and were married.

298. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87.

299. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995.

300. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), *Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA*, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 106, His Code No. 1157323, Sources utilized include: NEHGR Oct 1898, Vol. 52, Fenno Family, Allen Bent, Pg. 448-457; Fenno Family Group Sheets from Mrs. Max S. Tuft Collection; 1850 Census Records.

301. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 105.

302. Death Certificate, Lional W. Fennow., m., 83 yearsFather: Samuel FennoMother: Mercy FennoOccupation:

FarmerPlace of Birth: VermontName of wife of deceased: Amanda M. FennoDate of birth and death: July 13, 1808, March 20 1892Cause of death: Heart failurePlace of death: Chelsea, Taylor Co., Wis.Burial ground: Ogensburg Cemeteryperson returning certificate: F.A. Williams, MD.

303. John Gibson Fenno married Hannah and Lional married Amanda Dutcher. The two young couples moved to Canada where they each had their first child. They then moved to Lake County, Illinois which is north of Chicago..

304. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 106.

305. Obituary, The Star News, March 26, 1892.

306. *1880 Census*, NARA T9-1420, Lodi, Columbia County, Wisconsin, Page 157A, Geo. W. Fenno, self, m, m, w, 45, Can, Agt. Ag. implements, father's = VT, mother's = NYSarah Fenno, wife, m, f, w, 41 New Brunswick, keeping house, NB,

NBMiles Fenno, son, s, m, w, 20, WI, teaching school, Can, NBCharles Fenno, son, s, m, w, 6, WI, at home, Can, NBLional Fenno, father, m, m, w, 71, VT, at home, CT, CTAmanda Fenno, mother, m, f, w, 64, NY, at home, NY, NYElla Harris, dau, widowed, f, w, 22, WI, Can, NB.

307. John Gibson Fenno married Hannah and Lional married Amanda Dutcher. The two young couples moved to Canada where they each had their first child. They then moved to Lake County, Illinois which is north of Chicago..

308. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990, A later paper by Ruth corrects her other date of 14 Jun 1786 to "1796." 309. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH," Also within her correspondence: My ancestor Noah Dunbar who was born in New York on June 14, 1786. He married Rebecca Downs, also born in New York, in Ohio on Feb. 25, 1821. Noah and Rebecca resided in Trumbull Co, Ohio where my great grandmother, Mary Ann, was born in 1822. 310. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne

D. Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Birth date from the Pension Records of Joshua Dunbar.Revolutionary War - from Abstracts of Rev. War Pension files...Joshua Dunbar (colored), Lydia W19198, MA Line and Privateer Srv, sol was b. in May 1763 and was the son of Sampson Dunbar of Stoughton (near Bridgewater) MA who was of African blood & the said Sampson had 2 or 3 wives (not named), sol lived at Bridgewater MA at enlistment & about 1791 moved to Seneca in Ontario County NY where he d. in 1826, sol had m. Lydia (--) in 1787 at Cunningham in Hampshire County MA & she was b. 15 Jul 1765, wid appl 4 Jun 1846, Ontario County NY & she stated neither her husband or herself were ever slaves, children were:1.John, born 2 Jan 17892.Polly, born 4 Dec 17913.Noah, born 15 Jun 17954.Ephraim, born 7 Mar 17975.Jacob, born 27 Dec 17996.Lydia, born 9 Dec 18017.Joshua, Jr. born 31 Oct 18038.Stephen, born 1 Jan 1805.

311. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

312. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

313. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided.

314. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

315. Marriage Entry, Trumbull County, Ohio, Vol 1, Page 188Noah Dunbar and Rebecca Downs - married 25 Feb 1821 by Adamson Beckley, M.G., filed on 1 Mar 1821.

316. Correspondence of Ruth N. Herbig, Letter to Dunbar Family - 25 Oct 1987, Also within her correspondence: My ancestor Noah Dunbar who was born in New York on June 14, 1786. He married Rebecca Downs, also born in New York, in Ohio on Feb. 25, 1821. Noah and Rebecca resided in Trumbull Co, Ohio where my great grandmother, Mary Ann, was born in 1822.

317. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

318. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne D. Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, E-mails to Ruth Herbig in 2000 - extracted quotes below, ** "...I noticed two new books. "100 Years of Marriages of Trumbull County 1800-1900" The books were just received by the library late in 1999. One of the Volumes had not even had the binding opened yet. Well even though I knew Noah and Rebecca were probably in there and that I didn't even have to look, I thought that I would take a glance, just to make sure. I couldn't believe my eyes. Right next to the record of their marriage was Rebecca's father's consent. I couldn't believe it. All this time I always said I would believe if I only could find her and her father's name on the same document. Well I believe. "Joel Downs gives consent."** "But if they were in a hurry to leave that may account for why they didn't sell it or sold it for cheap and that would account for why Noah was so poor and was buried in the "poor shepherds ground."** "Also, I have Rebecca being born in NY and also Samuel being born in NY. Do you know where in NY they might have been born? Did I tell you that I made contact with Martha Ann's descendants. Martha Ann was the youngest daughter of Noah and Rebecca Dunbar. They have Martha Ann's husband's journal and it has written all of the other childrens names and birth dates of Noah and Rebecca was born in 1803. I dont remember when I made contact with them, if it was before I called you."

319. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

320. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided.

321. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne D. Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Seneca, New York - 8 males and 7 females in household.
322. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided.

323. 1850 Census, M432; 114, Date 18 Nov 1850, Pg. 61 - Goodale, Lake County, Illinois, [Extract courtesy of Debbie Rider)Dwelling No. 11; Family No. 11Noah Dunbar, 52, M, Farmer, Real Estate Value \$400, NYRebecca Dunbar, 45, F, NYWilliam Dunbar, 15, M, OH, attended school within the yearMartha Dunbar, 10, F, OH attended school within the year. 324. Ruth Allen, comp. & ed., for the Trumbull County Chapter of the Ohio Genealogical Society, *Trumbull County Ohio Cadastral or Land Ownership Maps 1830 - 1840 - 1850*, (Evansville, IN:Whipporwill Publications, 1985), 113, Via Debbie Rider, I added the notations in red and the ca 1850 at the top of the map. I didn't realize until looking at the map again this morning that Nathan Dunbar was the next door neighbor of Joel Downs. I hope you can open this in one of your programs and enlarge it to see the detail.

325. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Extract of a deed that is entered in Ontario County, New York by the Commissioner of Deeds on the 13th of December 1830. The beginning of the deed notes that: "we, Noah Dunbar of Hornellsville, Steubin County, and State of New York and Rebecca the wife of said Noah...." They are paid \$500 by "stephen and Joshua Dunbar of the town of Senecca, County of Ontario and State of New York..."

326. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided.

327. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Living with her mother..

328. *1880 Census*, NARA T9-1445, Sylvan, Richland, Wisconsin - Pg. 185A, Joseph RAWSON Self M Male W 51 ENG ENG ENG Martha A. RAWSON Wife M Female W 40 OH NY NY Mary RAWSON Dau S Female W 18 IL Housekeeper ENG ENG Noah RAWSON Son S Male W 13 IL At Home ENG ENG James W. RAWSON Son S Male W 8 WI ENG ENG Lotty M. RAWSON Dau S Female W 5 WI ENG ENG Rebecca WEATHERLY MotherL Female W 75 NY CT NY.

329. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "Family Group Sheet by RNH."

330. Marriage Entry, Trumbull County, Ohio, Vol 1, Page 188Noah Dunbar and Rebecca Downs - married 25 Feb 1821 by Adamson Beckley, M.G., filed on 1 Mar 1821.

331. Correspondence of Ruth N. Herbig, Letter to Dunbar Family - 25 Oct 1987, Also within her correspondence: My ancestor Noah Dunbar who was born in New York on June 14, 1786. He married Rebecca Downs, also born in New York, in Ohio on Feb. 25, 1821. Noah and Rebecca resided in Trumbull Co, Ohio where my great grandmother, Mary Ann, was born in 1822.

332. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Cites the Joseph Rawson's Diary.

333. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided.

334. Correspondence of Ruth N. Herbig, Letter to Dunbar Family - 25 Oct 1987, The family was:Noah Dunbar - b - June 14, 1786 New YorkRebecca Downs - b - 1805Children: Mary Ann - b 1822, in Trumbull Co., Ohio; William - b 1835; Martha - b 1840.

335. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne D. Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, 14 Sep 1835 - Warren, Trumbull, Ohio.

336. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne D. Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided.

337. 1880 Census, NARA T9-0618, Foster, Faribault, Minnesota - Pg. 18D.

338. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Lydia Lee Dilly born May 16, 1850 in Salem, Mercer Co., Penn; died 30 Jun 1931 in Fitzberald, BenHill, Georgia.

339. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided.

340. 1850 Census, M432; 114, Date 18 Nov 1850, Pg. 61 - Goodale, Lake County, Illinois, [Extract courtesy of Debbie Rider)Dwelling No. 11; Family No. 11Noah Dunbar, 52, M, Farmer, Real Estate Value \$400, NYRebecca Dunbar, 45, F, NYWilliam Dunbar, 15, M, OH, attended school within the yearMartha Dunbar, 10, F, OH attended school within the year. 341. *1880 Census*, NARA T9-0618, Foster, Faribault, Minnesota - Pg. 18D, William S. DUNBAR Self M Male W 44 OH Farmer NY --- Lydia DUNBAR Wife M Female W 32 PA Keeping House OH OH Dyclen DUNBAR Son S Male W 14 WI OH OH Charles DUNBAR Son S Male W 12 WI At Home OH OH Ella DUNBAR Dau S Female W 10 WI At School OH OH John DUNBAR Son S Male W 8 WI At School OH OH Fredrick DUNBAR Son S Male W 6 WI At School OH OH Warren DUNBAR Son S Male W 3

WI At Home OH OH Mattie DUNBAR Dau S Female W 7M MN OH OH .

342. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne D. Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Enlisted 9 Aug 1862 in Avon, Illinios. Mustered into service on 5 Sep 1862 in Rockford, Illinois. Mustered out 10 Jun 1865 at Camp Harker, Tennessee with an honorable discharge. Teamster with the rank of private. Residence was Goodale, Illinois and Company B came from Lake County, Illinois. This regiment was engaged in the battle of Chickamauga, Lost Mountain, and the Seige of Atlanta.

343. http://www.civilwararchive.com/Unreghst/unilinf8.htm#96th, "Electronic," 96th Regiment Infantry, 96th Illinois Organized at Rockford, Ill., and mustered in September 6, 1862. Moved to Cincinnati, Ohio, October 8-10, 1862. Attached to 2nd Brigade, 3rd Division, Army of Kentucky, Dept. of the Ohio, to February, 1863. 2nd Brigade, Baird's3rd Division, Army of Kentucky, Dept. of the Cumberland, to June, 1863. 1st Brigade, 1st Division, Reserve Corps, Army of the Cumberland, to October, 1863. 3rd Brigade, 1st Division, 4th Army Corps, October, 1863. 2nd Brigade, 1st Division, 4th Army Corps, to June, 1865.SERVICE.--Moved to Covington, Ky., October 10, 1862, and duty there until October 29. Operating against Kirby Smith's threatened attack on Cincinnati, Ohio (Cos. "A," "E," "F," "G" and "H" escort train to Lexington, Ky., October 19-25). Moved to Lexington, Ky., October 29-November 6. Duty at Lexington until November 14 and at Harrodsburg, Ky., until November 28.(Cos. "A" and "E" at Lexington until January, 1863.) Moved to Danville November 28 and duty there until January 26, 1863. Pursuit of Morgan to Lebanon Junction December 26-31, 1862. Moved to Louisville, Ky., January26-31, thence to Nashville, Tenn., January 31-February 8. Repulse of Wheeler's attack on Fort Donelson, Tenn., February 4. At Nashville until March 5. Moved to Franklin, Tenn., and pursuit of Van Dorn March 5-12.Spring Hill March 10. At Brentwood March 27-April 8. Return to Franklin April 8, and repulse of Van Dorn's attack April 10. At Franklin until June2. Moved to Triune June 2, Action at Triune with Wheeler June 11. Middle Tennessee or Tullahoma Campaign June 24-July 7. At Wartrace July 3 to August12, and at Elk River near Esuntil Springs until September 7. Chickamauga (Ga.) Campaign September 7-22. Ringgold September 17. Spring Creek September 18. Battle of Chickamauga September 19-20. Moved to Moccasin Point September23 and duty there until November 1, and at. 344. Rootsweb County Pages, Richland County Atlas (wisconsin)

http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~djnsl/1874sylvanmap.jpg, Richland County AtlasSylvan, Township 11 N, Range 2 W of the 4th Principal MeridianProperty is located in Section 28 - J. Rawson, 80 acres and has both a road and creek passing through it.

345. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne D. Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided.

346. Correspondence of Ruth N. Herbig, Letter to Dunbar Family - 25 Oct 1987, The family was:Noah Dunbar - b - June 14, 1786 New YorkRebecca Downs - b - 1805Children: Mary Ann - b 1822, in Trumbull Co., Ohio; William - b 1835; Martha - b 1840.

347. 1880 Census, NARA T9-1445, Sylvan, Richland, Wisconsin - Pg. 185A.

348. dthompso@mwt.net, Thompson's Sylvan Cemetery,

(http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~richlandwi/Sylvan/Sylvan.htm), "Electronic," RAWSON, Martha Ann DUNBAR 1839 1932 03-15-1839 12-04-1932 Wife of Joseph Rawson. Daughter of Noah & Rebecca Dunbar. The source for Martha:Richland Co. Death record at Register of Deeds (Vol 10 Page 114).

349. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne D. Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided.

350. E-mail, Bruce Mullendore <bruce@mwt.net> to Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net], About Joseph and Martha Ann, she went to Madison on June 8, 1875 andwas there until she died Dec 3, 1932. She was there 57 years. We knowJoseph did go to see her. I do not know if they were divorced or not,but I would hope they were. Where could a record be found on that? Sheappears on the census with the family, even when she was in Madison,then later, I can't remember right now how long, but some years later,her name no longer appeared with the family. Ellen's marriage to Joseph Rawson is recorded in the RichlandCourthouse in Richland Center, WI. I have June 13, 1881. Volume D, page326. Her death certificate is there too, Volume D, page 9. Ellen wasborn Nov. 27, 1826 in Kentucky and died May 27, 1893 at Sylvan Township,Richland Co. WI. Ellen was buried at the Felton Cemetery, Richland Co.WI. beside her first husband, Solomon Hall. Solomon was born Jan 14,1822 and died March 3, 1880.Ellen was the daughter of William B. Owen or Oens and Rachel died at the home of JosephRawson at Sylvan. The newspaper spelled the name "Owens" but there is an Oens Cemeteryin Richland Co. so probably Oens is correct. I couldn't find where theywere buried. They had a son named Edwin

too. They were strongMethodists. I'm looking forward to hearing about the Grant Cemtery in IL.Virginia. 351. Judge James H. Miner, *History of Richland County*, (1906 (extracted and available on line at

http://www.rootsweb.com/~wirichla/1906hist.htm)).

352. dthompso@mwt.net, Thompson's Sylvan Cemetery,

(http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~richlandwi/Sylvan/Sylvan.htm), "Electronic," RAWSON, Joseph

1828 1912 Veteran - Civil War Married 1st wife Johannah Sleightam. Married 3rd Ellen Oens-Hall on January 13, 1881. [See Ellen Hall] Married 2nd wife Martha Ann Dunbar. The sources for Joseph:1970's "HERE THEY SLEEP" at History Room to add to database1884 History book for 1st wife, at History Room (now on line)Richland Marriage Index at History Room for 3rd wifeMartha death record at Register of deeds for 2nd wife.

353. dthompso@mwt.net, Thompson's Sylvan Cemetery,

(http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~richlandwi/Sylvan/Sylvan.htm), "Electronic."

354. 1850 Census, M432; 114, Date 18 Nov 1850, Pg. 61 - Goodale, Lake County, Illinois, [Extract courtesy of Debbie Rider)Dwelling No. 11; Family No. 11Noah Dunbar, 52, M, Farmer, Real Estate Value \$400, NYRebecca Dunbar, 45, F, NYWilliam Dunbar, 15, M, OH, attended school within the yearMartha Dunbar, 10, F, OH attended school within the year. 355. dthompso@mwt.net, *Thompson's Sylvan Cemetery*,

(http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~richlandwi/Sylvan/Sylvan.htm), "Electronic," The sources for Joseph:1970's "HERE THEY SLEEP" at History Room to add to database1884 History book for 1st wife, at History Room (now on line)Richland Marriage Index at History Room for 3rd wifeMartha death record at Register of deeds for 2nd wife.

356. *1880 Census*, NARA T9-1445, Sylvan, Richland, Wisconsin - Pg. 185A, Joseph RAWSON Self M Male W 51 ENG ENG ENG Martha A. RAWSON Wife M Female W 40 OH NY NY Mary RAWSON Dau S Female W 18 IL Housekeeper ENG ENG Noah RAWSON Son S Male W 13 IL At Home ENG ENG James W. RAWSON Son S Male W 8 WI ENG ENG Lotty M. RAWSON Dau S Female W 5 WI ENG ENG Rebecca WEATHERLY MotherL Female W 75 NY CT NY .

357. Rootsweb County Pages, Sylvan, Township 11 N, Range 2 W of the 4th Principal MeridianProperty is located in Section 28 - J. Rawson, 80 acres and has both a road and creek passing through it.

358. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne D. Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided.

359. E-mail, Bruce Mullendore <bruce@mwt.net> to Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net], About Joseph and Martha Ann, she went to Madison on June 8, 1875 andwas there until she died Dec 3, 1932. She was there 57 years. We knowJoseph did go to see her. I do not know if they were divorced or not,but I would hope they were. Where could a record be found on that? Sheappears on the census with the family, even when she was in Madison,then later, I can't remember right now how long, but some years later,her name no longer appeared with the family. Ellen's marriage to Joseph Rawson is recorded in the RichlandCourthouse in Richland Center, WI. I have June 13, 1881. Volume D, page326. Her death certificate is there too, Volume D, page 9. Ellen wasborn Nov. 27, 1826 in Kentucky and died May 27, 1893 at Sylvan Township,Richland Co. WI. Ellen was buried at the Felton Cemetery, Richland Co.WI. beside her first husband, Solomon Hall. Solomon was born Jan 14,1822 and died March 3, 1880.Ellen was the daughter of William B. Owen or Oens and

Rachel Poytner.Ellen's parents both were born in Montgomery Co. Kentucky, he in 1805and she in 1802. BothWilliam and Rachel died at the home of JosephRawson at Sylvan. The newspaper spelled the name "Owens" but there is an Oens

Cemeteryin Richland Co. so probably Oens is correct. I couldn't find where theywere buried. They had a son named Edwin too. They were strongMethodists. I'm looking forward to hearing about the Grant Cemtery in IL.Virginia.

360. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

361. Ruth Herbig, Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author).

362. Obituary, The True Republic/Neillsville Republican Press), 27 Jul 1880, Neillsville, Clark County, Wisconsin, TUTTLE--In the town of Weston, July 15. 1880, Rensealer TUTTLE, aged 93 years 10 months and 28 days. Obituary Notice in "The True Republic" (July 27, 1880) of Neillsville, Clark County, WI: Mr. Rensalear TUTTLE, aged 93 years, 10 months and 28 days, died at the residence of his son, in the town of Weston, July 15, 1880. Mr. TUTTLE was born in Connecticut. He lived many years in Ohio, and came to Clark county about 7 years ago. He leaves two children, a large number of grand children, and a goodly number of great grandchildren. Funeral services took place at the Hyslip school house last Saturday forenoon, and were attended by many friends and relatives of the deceased. Rev. W. T. Henren conducted teh services. The age of 93-nearly 94 years, is more than the common measure of life. Indeed, we believe Mr. TUTTLE was, with one or two exceptions, the oldest person in the county.

363. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

364. 1880 Census, NARA T9-1419, Weston, Clark County, Wisconsin, Pg. 463B, Son, Albert, lists his mother's birth place as being MA.

365. Ruth Herbig, Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author), She is not listed in the 1880 census that husband is listed in.

366. Ruth Herbig, Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author).

367. 1880 Census, NARA T9-1426, Osceola, Fond du Lac, Wisconsin, Pg. 391D.

368. Ruth Herbig, Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author).

369. Obituary, Stanley Schwarze - JRSchwarze@aol.com, This was a hand written obit I found at the Univesity of Wisconsin Historical Archives, Necrology Lists. Obituary for the Hon. W. S. Tuttle (Jan. 2, 1817-Jan. 3, 1883)Hon. W. S. Tuttle died at Wrightstown, Brown County, Jan. 3 rd, 1883. He was born in Broome Co., NY, Jan. 2, 1816. His parents, and his family, removed to Ohio; and in 1847, he settled in Auburn, Fond du lac Co., Wisconsin, where he resided nineteen years holding many public offices, and representing his district in the legislature of 1858. In 1866, he removed to Wrightstown. While in the legislature, it is said he introduced the first lien law enacted in the State, which became law. He was a man of much worth and influence.Born 1816Moved to Ohio as a childPossible marriage to a Lucy Ann Merriman in Cayahoga Co Ohio in 18361847 moved from Ohio to Auburn WI1850 Census William and Hannah (Brown) Tuttle were listed in Fond Du Lac WI with Oliver andHannah's three kids.1858 William S. Tuttle was with the 11th Session of the STATE LEGISLATUREwhich was in session Jan 13-May 17 1858. His territory post officewas "NEW FANE" 1860 Lived still in Auborn WI. Renseller and Clarisa came to live withthem.1866 Moved to Wrightstown (Brown Co) WI1870 Census in Wrightstown WI1880 Census in Wrightstown WI Alvina and Children came to live.1883 Died.

370. 1880 Census, NARA T9-1418, 24, Wrightstown, Brown, Wisconsin.

371. 1880 Census, NARA T9-1418, 24, Wrightstown, Brown, Wisconsin - Pg. 352C, William S. TUTTLE Self M Male W 64 NY Hotel CT MA Hanna H TUTTLE Wife M Female W 54 NH Keeping House VT NH Florance TUTTLE Dau S Female W 17 WI At Home NY NH William TUTTLE Son S Male W 21 WI Laborer NY NH Seth TUTTLE Son M Male W 19 WI Laborer NY NH Ida TUTTLE Dau S Female W 16 WI At Home NY NH Anna TUTTLE Dau S Female W 14 WI NY NH Ruth TUTTLE Dau S Female W 12 WI NY NH Edith TUTTLE Dau S Female W 10 WI NY NH Alvira CLINE Dau W Female W 24 WI NY NH Clara CLINE GDau S Female W 6 WI NY WI Mertie CLINE GDau S Female W 4 WI NY WI.

372. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995.

373. Ruth Herbig, Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author), Name listed as Albert W. Tuttle.

374. 1880 Census, NARA T9-1419, Weston, Clark County, Wisconsin, Pg. 463B, Albert Tutle, self, m, m, w, 49, NY, Farmer, father's = CT, mother's = MACarline Tutle, wife, m, f, w, 45, OH, keeps house, f = NY, m = NYFrancaaslia Tutle, dau, m, f, w, 21 WI, at home, NY, OHHariet Tutle, dau, m, f, w, 19, WI, at home, NY, OHAda Tutle, dau, m, f, w, 17 WI, at school, NY, OHClinton Tutle, son, m, m, w, 11, WI, at school, NY, OHCora A. Tutle, dau, s, f, w, 7, WI, at school, NY, OHLillion Tutle, dau, s, f, w, 5, WI, NY, OHLeora M. Tutle, dau, s, f, w, 3, WI, NY, OHRansler Tutle, Gfather, widowed, male, w, 93, CT, Pauper - last his senses, CT, CT.

375. Ruth Herbig, Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author).

376. Posted by Stan Schwarze to http://www.usgennet.org/usa/wi/county/clark/bios/150.htm, History of Clark County,

(1918), "Electronic," Eben Delos Raymond was born at Manlius, N. Y., July 19, 1834, and in his boyhood resided in Erie County, that state. When 9 years old he accompanied his. parents to Waukesha County, Wis. At the age of 21 he was married in Fond du Lac County, Sept. 27, 1855, to Charlotte M. Tuttle. It was in the year 1870 that they removed to Clark County, locating on a tract of wild land Weston Township residing there until about 1910 or 1911. Mr. Raymond then retired and moved to Granton, where his death occurred Jan. 20 ' 1916. When he first came to Weston Township there was only a foot path to his land, and the Indians were plentiful in the vicinity. It was two years before he and his wife got a cow. He became a prominent citizen of his township and served as school officer. His wife, Charlotte, was born in Euclid, Ohio, Feb. 10, 1836, and at the age of three years removed with her parents to Licking County, Ohio. She was 18 when the family moved to Fond

du Lac County. She now resides with the subject of this sketch, Mr. Fradette. For many years she has been a faithful member of the Methodist Church, as was also her husband. Her parents were Rensselear and Clarissa (Crozier) Tuttle. Mrs. Edna Fradette, like her mother, is a member of the Methodist Church, which she has served as deaconess and as a teacher in the Sunday school. She was graduated from the Christi school, also attending school at Neillsviue, and was a teacher for four years in Weston Township and Hewitsville, Clark County. The children of Mr. and Mrs. Fradette are: Clare Wesley, born June 15,1909; Carol Idele, born Aug. 14, 1911; Herbert Raymond, born June 6, 1913, and June Rose, born June 15, 1916. All were christened in the Methodist Church.

377. Posted by Stan Schwarze to http://www.usgennet.org/usa/wi/county/clark/bios/150.htm, History of Clark County, (1918), "Electronic," Mr. Fradette was married on Sept. 23, 1908, to Edna Virginia Raymond, who was born in Weston Township, Clark County, Wis., Jan. 13, 1876, being a daughter of Eben Delos and Charlotte M. (Tuttle) Raymond. On the paternal side her grandparents were Luther and Julia Ann Raymond, who brought the family to Wisconsin from New York State, locating at or in the vicinity of Waukesha. Thence two years later they removed to Fond du Lac County, securing a tract of wild land, from which Luther Raymond developed a farm. Eben Delos Raymond was born at Manlius, N. Y., July 19, 1834, and in his boyhood resided in Erie County, that state. When 9 years old he accompanied his. parents to Waukesha County, Wis. At the age of 21 he was married in Fond du Lac County, Sept. 27, 1855, to Charlotte M. Tuttle. It was in the year 1870 that they removed to Clark County, locating on a tract of wild land Weston Township residing there until about 1910 or 1911. Mr. Raymond then retired and moved to Granton, where his death occurred Jan. 20 ' 1916. When he first came to Weston Township there was only a foot path to his land, and the Indians were plentiful in the vicinity. It was two years before he and his wife got a cow. He became a prominent citizen of his township and served as school officer. His wife, Charlotte, was born in Euclid, Ohio, Feb. 10, 1836, and at the age of three years removed with her parents to Licking County, Ohio. She was 18 when the family moved to Fond du Lac County. She now resides with the subject of this sketch, Mr. Fradette. For many years she has been a faithful member of the Methodist Church, as was also her husband. Her parents were Rensselear and Clarissa (Crozier) Tuttle. Mrs. Edna Fradette, like her mother, is a member of the Methodist Church, which she has served as deaconess and as a teacher in the Sunday school.

378. Posted by Stan Schwarze to http://www.usgennet.org/usa/wi/county/clark/bios/150.htm, *History of Clark County*, (1918), "Electronic."

379. 1880 Census, NARA T9-1419, Weston, Clark, Wisconsin - 464C.

380. Posted by Stan Schwarze to http://www.usgennet.org/usa/wi/county/clark/bios/150.htm, History of Clark County, (1918), "Electronic," Eben Delos Raymond was born at Manlius, N. Y., July 19, 1834, and in his boyhood resided in Erie County, that state. When 9 years old he accompanied his. parents to Waukesha County, Wis. At the age of 21 he was married in Fond du Lac County, Sept. 27, 1855, to Charlotte M. Tuttle. It was in the year 1870 that they removed to Clark County, locating on a tract of wild land Weston Township residing there until about 1910 or 1911. Mr. Raymond then retired and moved to Granton, where his death occurred Jan. 20 ' 1916. When he first came to Weston Township there was only a foot path to his land, and the Indians were plentiful in the vicinity. It was two years before he and his wife got a cow. He became a prominent citizen of his township and served as school officer. His wife, Charlotte, was born in Euclid, Ohio, Feb. 10, 1836, and at the age of three years removed with her parents to Licking County, Ohio. She was 18 when the family moved to Fond du Lac County. She now resides with the subject of this sketch, Mr. Fradette. For many years she has been a faithful member of the Methodist Church, as was also her husband. Her parents were Rensselear and Clarissa (Crozier) Tuttle. Mrs. Edna Fradette, like her mother, is a member of the Methodist Church, which she has served as deaconess and as a teacher in the Sunday school. She was graduated from the Christi school, also attending school at Neillsviue, and was a teacher for four years in Weston Township and Hewitsville, Clark County. The children of Mr. and Mrs. Fradette are: Clare Wesley, born June 15,1909; Carol Idele, born Aug. 14, 1911; Herbert Raymond, born June 6, 1913, and June Rose, born June 15, 1916. All were christened in the Methodist Church.

381. Posted by Stan Schwarze to http://www.usgennet.org/usa/wi/county/clark/bios/150.htm, *History of Clark County*, (1918), "Electronic."

382. *1880 Census*, NARA T9-1419, Weston, Clark, Wisconsin - 464C, Deloss RAYMOND Self M Male W 43 NY Farmer NY NY Sharlotta RAYMOND Wife M Female W 41 OH Keeps House CT CT Cary RAYMOND Dau S Female W 14 WI At School NY OH Fred RAYMOND Son S Male W 17 WI Laborer NY OH Free RAYMOND Son S Male W 7 WI At School NY OH Edna RAYMOND Dau S Female W 4 WI NY OH .

383. Posted by Stan Schwarze to http://www.usgennet.org/usa/wi/county/clark/bios/150.htm, *History of Clark County*, (1918), "Electronic," Mr. Fradette was married on Sept. 23, 1908, to Edna Virginia Raymond, who was born in Weston Township, Clark County, Wis., Jan. 13, 1876, being a daughter of Eben Delos and Charlotte M. (Tuttle) Raymond. On the paternal side her grandparents were Luther and Julia Ann Raymond, who brought the family to Wisconsin from New York State, locating at or in the vicinity of Waukesha. Thence two years later they removed to Fond du Lac County, securing a tract of wild land, from which Luther Raymond developed a farm. Eben Delos Raymond was born at Manlius, N. Y., July 19, 1834, and in his boyhood resided in Erie County, that state. When 9 years old he accompanied his. parents to Waukesha County, Wis. At the age of 21 he was married in Fond du Lac County, Sept. 27, 1855, to Charlotte M. Tuttle. It was in the year 1870 that they removed to Clark County, locating on a tract of wild land Weston Township residing there until about 1910 or 1911. Mr. Raymond then retired and moved to Granton, where his death occurred Jan. 20 ' 1916. When he first came to Weston Township there was only a foot path to his land, and the Indians were plentiful in the vicinity. It was two years before he and his wife got a cow. He became a prominent citizen of his township and served as school officer. His wife, Charlotte, was born in Euclid, Ohio, Feb. 10, 1836, and at the age of three years removed with her parents to Licking County, Ohio. She was 18 when the family moved to Fond du Lac County. She now resides with the subject of this sketch, Mr. Fradette. For many years she has been a faithful member of the Methodist Church, as was also her husband. Her parents were

Rensselear and Clarissa (Crozier) Tuttle. Mrs. Edna Fradette, like her mother, is a member of the Methodist Church, which she has served as deaconess and as a teacher in the Sunday school.

384. Cemetery Extract, Greenwood City Cemetery Index, Eaton Township, Clark Co., WI - Todd Braun, Oelig, Ellen Maria, 10/10/1843/6/19/193 maried William Oelig 5/8/1863/Rensalear Tuttle & Clarissa Crozier/0-d.6/19/193Oelig, William, 4/ /1840, 11/16/1917, married Ellen, Civil War Vet, d. at daughter's -- Mrs. K. Norris' house.

385. 1010 9th St South, Wisconsin Rapids, WI 54494, *Correspondence of Max and Pat Andrae*, (Andrae27@yahoo.com), Page 18, index of vital records (Vol, page), Bester/Bestor, Chauncey, s. Abel & Sarah. b. Sept 30, 1794 V2, pg 2Clarrisa, m. Caleb Turner, Mar. 27, 1803, d. abel, 3, 34Horatio, s. Abel & Sarah, b. Mar. 16, 1799 3,3Laura, d. Abel & Sarah, b. Apr 11, 1797, 3,3Samuel Gager, s. Abel, d. Oct. 2, 1825, 3, 3Sophronia, d. Abel & Sarah, b. Aug 22, 1801, d. Mar 31 1802, 3,3Sophronia, d. Abel & Sarah, b. Aug 28, 1803, 3,3.

386. Marriage Certificate, See marriage certificate for Mary S. Bestor and John W. Tuttle, Marriage takes place in home of Chauncey and Rachel Bestor of Auburn.

387. 1010 9th St South, Wisconsin Rapids, WI 54494, *Correspondence of Max and Pat Andrae*, (Andrae27@yahoo.com), Email of 20 Jul 2003, Rod: Thank you for your interest in this research. My wife and I spent literally years before we got theBestor lines straight. we have been in touch with one of the descendants of Martha Bestor. Martha Bestorwas the middle child of three that were born toChauncey and Rachel(Kirby) Bestor. The other two wereDaniel Bestor and then Mary Bestor. The same MaryBestor of which you have a lot of data on.

388. 1825 New York State Census, Manheim, Herkimer County, New York, Extract showing that 3 males in the family including head (Chancy Bester) and 1 female. One male ages 18-45 eligible for military service, and one male eligible to vote, and one married female under age of 45.Courtesy of Max and Pat Andrae.

389. Wisconsin State Census - 1855, Auburn, Fond du Lac, Wisconsin, Courtesy of Max and Pat Andrae1010 9th St. SouthWisconsin Rapids, WI 54494.

390. 1820 Census, M33 Roll 63, Pg. 433, Oppenheim, Montgovemry Co., New York, Also notes that one of the two was engaged in manufacturing.Courtesy of Pat and Max Andrae.

391. 1010 9th St South, Wisconsin Rapids, WI 54494, *Correspondence of Max and Pat Andrae*, (Andrae27@yahoo.com), Chauncey Bestor was a fifer in theWar of 1812 and we were able to get his Army pensionwhich helped.--.

392. 1010 9th St South, Wisconsin Rapids, WI 54494, *Correspondence of Max and Pat Andrae*, (Andrae27@yahoo.com), Index of War of 1812 Pensioners, Lists two Chauncey Bestors. One identified as ours reads:Chauncey, Old War IF-#12287 Rej., srv as Fifer in Hovey's Co NY Mil in 1812.Another list notes: No. 14,204 Bester, Chauncey of Auburn Wisconsin receives \$88.00.

393. *1860 Census*, Auburn Township, Fond du Lac, Wisconsin - 470/453, Lines 19-24, Rachel Bestor listed as a 62 yr old Laborer living in the residence of Jonas Ronning, age 40, with his family.Courtesy of Max and Pat Andrae.

394. 1870 Census, Auburn Township, Fond du Lac, Wisconsin, Courtesy of Max and Pat Andrae.

395. Marriage Certificate, See marriage certificate for Mary S. Bestor and John W. Tuttle, Marriage takes place in home of Chauncey and Rachel Bestor of Auburn.

396. 1010 9th St South, Wisconsin Rapids, WI 54494, *Correspondence of Max and Pat Andrae*, (Andrae27@yahoo.com), Email of 20 Jul 2003, Rod: Thank you for your interest in this research. My wife and I spent literally years before we got theBestor lines straight. we have been in touch with one of the descendants of Martha Bestor. Martha Bestorwas the middle child of three that were born toChauncey and Rachel(Kirby) Bestor. The other two wereDaniel Bestor and then Mary Bestor. The same MaryBestor of which you have a lot of data on.

397. 1010 9th St South, Wisconsin Rapids, WI 54494, *Correspondence of Max and Pat Andrae*, (Andrae27@yahoo.com), 1010 9th St South, Wisconsin Rapids, WI 54494, Correspondence of Max and Pat Andrae, (Andrae27@yahoo.com), E-mail of 20 Jul 2003, Rod: Thank you for your interest in this research. My wife and I spent literally years before we got theBestor lines straight. we have been in touch with oneof the descendants of Martha Bestor. Martha Bestorwas the middle child of three that were born toChauncey and Rachel(Kirby) Bestor. The other two wereDaniel Bestor and then Mary Bestor. The same MaryBestor of which you have a lot of data on.

398. Death Registry, No. 02121, Daniel Bestor, white, male, Laborer, 81 years, father born in America, mother born in America, and he was born in America. Widowed. Died Nov. 6, 1903 of Purulent Bronchorrea and senile dementia, 3 months. Died n Dane Co. Asy., residence Black Earth. Buried in the Dane County Cemetery.Courtesy of Max and Pat Andrae.

399. Death Registry, 01047, Sarah Bestor, maiden name Sarah Humphrey, white, female. Housewife. Age 78 yrs, 6 mos, 10 days. Father unknown, born in New York, mother unknown born in New York [actually in Wales according to Max and Pat Andrae] Date of death given as Nov 15, 1904 [M & P note it was Dec 14, 1826]. Married to D. F. Bestor. Date of death May 25th, 1903. Died at home of son in Mazamaine. Buried in Black Earth, Wisconsin.

400. Wisconsin State Census - 1855, Auburn, Fond du Lac, Wisconsin, Courtesy of Pat and Max Andrae.

401. *1860 Census*, Auburn, Fond du Lac, Wisconsin - Fam. No. 469, D. F. Bestor, age 40, M, FarmerSarah, 35, fWilliam, 14, mJohn E., 12, mRobert G., 10, mFanny, 5, fEllen, 2, fDavid, 3/12, mCourtesy of Pat and Max Andrae.

402. 1010 9th St South, Wisconsin Rapids, WI 54494, *Correspondence of Max and Pat Andrae*, (Andrae27@yahoo.com), 1010 9th St South, Wisconsin Rapids, WI 54494, Correspondence of Max and Pat Andrae, (Andrae27@yahoo.com), E-mail of 20 Jul 2003, Rod: Thank you for your interest in this research. My wife and I spent literally years before we got theBestor lines straight. we have been in touch with one of the descendants of Martha Bestor. Martha Bestorwas the middle child of three that were born toChauncey and Rachel(Kirby) Bestor. The other two wereDaniel Bestor and then Mary Bestor. The same MaryBestor of which you have a lot of data on.

403. Speculative, Courtesy of Carol Van Ham - carolvanham@yahoo.ca, Based upon this - and the death date given on Nicholas Phillips, husband of Hannah then Effie/Eve, I am of the belief that this is probably the Nicholas Phillips below.

And also the Nicholas Phillips, Jr. noted in the records of the Continental Congress as being imprisioned in 1778. The Ontario Register Vol 1., pg 204 - Niagara Census1783. Return of persons under the description of Loyalistsin Captain Petr TenBroeck's Company of the Corp of Rangers, Niagara Nov 30 1783: Phillips, Nicholas - 27 yrsPhillips, Mrs. - 19 yrs. 404. Ruth Herbig, *Gilbert Descendants*, (1994 -), Nicholis Phillips StoryNicholis Phillips was from a family who lived in the Tunkhannack area of New York, about 40 miles from Wyoming on the Susquehanna River. When the Revolutionary War started, the Phillips family took the side of the British as did the majority of the Colonists. The father, Nicholis Phillips and his sons were captured and confined for eighteen months in 5 different jails, enduing up in Hartford, Conneticut. They escaped from that Jail and joined Butler's Rangers in 1777. Nicholis Phillips and his sons were given land in Ontario. Nicholis Phillips, Sr. returned after the war to Genesee County, where he died. The Nicholis Phillips of Guysboro is his son. He lived first at Ancaster, just west of Tornoto. He moved by ox team to Guysboro. The town of Guysboro does not exists anym ore, but the cemetery where Nicholis is buried is large and well-tended and his stone is prominent. He was one of the first settlers of that area. It is just south of the town of Tilsonburg, not too far from Lake Erie. Nichols married twice. First to Hannah by whom he had eight children. She died with the eight, and that girl was named Hannah. He next married Effie by whom he had five children.".

405. Chris Andrle, March 1997., 1790 Census of Ontario County, New York,

(http://ftp.rootsweb.com/pub/usgenweb/ny/ontario/census/1790/cens0003.txt), "Electronic," 1. Free white males of 16 years and upward including heads of families.2. Free white males under 16 years.3. Free white females including heads of families.4. All other free persons.5. Slaves.Genesee Town.Phillips, Jacob 1 1 1 - Phillips, Nicholas 2 - 2 - - [NOTE: The son Nicholas born 1784 or so is not listed therein. But, Jacob does have a son listed as under 16 yrs of age.]. 406. Niagara Genealogy Site - Butler's Rangers Listing, http://www.rootsweb.com/~onniagar/history/butlersrangers.htm, PHILLIPS, JOHNPHILLIPS, NICHOLAS, SENIORPHILLIPS, NICHOLAS, JUNIOR.

407. NIAGARA PENINSULA BRANCH, ONTARIO GENEALOGICAL SOCIETY, *Notes from Niagra*, "Electronic," May 1993 edition on line (http://people.becon.org/~nbogs/note9305.html), Here is one example of an interesting document found through the Index to the Papers of the Continental Congress, 1774-1789:"A List of Prisoners in the hands of the Congress belonging to the Corps of Rangers Royalists and their Families" [excerpt] (U.S. National Archives microfilm publication M247, reel 183, item 166, page 489): Peter TENBROECK Esq. Capt. in the Corps of Rangers Lt. BOWENPrivates of the Corps of Rangers Taken on the Susquehannah in 1778Philip BUCH Edward HICKSJacob BRUNNER Edward HICKS Jun.Redman BERRY John HOVERFrederick FRANK Jacob BOWMAN Jnr.Oldrich SHUTT John S. YOUNGENicholas PHILLIPS Thomas SILKE (?)Nicholas PHILLIPS Jun. Adam BOWMAN Jnr.John PHILLIPS.

408. Ernest Cruikshank - 1893, *Butler's Rangers - The Revolutionary Period*, (reprinted by Richardson, Bond & Wright, Ltd, Ontario, 1975), Pg. 120, Nicholas Philips listed; also a John Philips is listed as a drummer on pg. 116. Source is the list of disbanded Rangers who settled in Niagara, preorted by Lieutenant Colonel A.S. De Peyster in 1784.

409. www.royalprovincial.com, *Loyalist Institute*, (Nan Cole and Todd Braisted), Butler's Rangers - Walter Butler's Coy. -Extract of Payment Roster for Dec 1777-Oct 1778, Lists:John Philips with a start date of 25 Dec 1777 - 24 Oct 1778;Nicholas Philips Sr. with the same start date; and,Nichoals Philips Jr. with the same start date.All paid through 24 Oct 1778. 410. E-mail. Carol Van Ham - carolyanham@yahoo ca. This supports the theory that Nicholas husband of Hannah and then

410. E-mail, Carol Van Ham - carolvanham@yahoo.ca, This supports the theorgy that Nicholas, husband of Hannah and then Effie, was the son of Nicholas listed in the 1783 return at Niagra Nicholas Phillips Sr. &

Jr.Event:LivingYear:1786Place:Grand River LandingProvince of record source:OntarioSource: Norman K. Crowder, Early Ontario Settlers, ASource Book, Genealogical Publishing Co. Inc.,Baltimore, Maryland, 1993.Volume/Page(s): 187.

411. *Correspondence of Orrena Buchner Hanley*, (Exchange of letters with Ruth Herbig - Mar-Aug 1985; 510 Salem Avenue, Tornoto, Ontario, M6H 3E1), I found from two petitions for land to the British Crown that, first, the name is spelled Phillippse. Nicolas Phillippse the elder petitioned for land but before he could receive it returned to Genesse Country (likely upper New York State) where he died. He had three sons and a daughter, wife of Benjamin Davis who came to Canada with him. No mention of a wife so she was probably dead. I am sure of the names of two of the sons: Nicholas and Jacob and the daughter's name was Elizabeth. She gave that information in her petition for land. The children of Loyalists could apply for land. The name of the third son may have been Richard. I know that the son, Jacob, petition to have his father's land grant given to him and he got it.

412. Chris Andrle, March 1997., 1790 Census of Ontario County, New York,

(http://ftp.rootsweb.com/pub/usgenweb/ny/ontario/census/1790/cens0003.txt), "Electronic," 1. Free white males of 16 years and upward including heads of families.2. Free white males under 16 years.3. Free white females including heads of families.4. All other free persons.5. Slaves.Phillips, Jacob 1 1 1 - Phillips, Nicholas 2 - 2 - [NOTE: The son Nicholas born 1784 or so is not listed therein. But, Jacob does have a son listed as under 16 yrs of age.].

413. Niagara Genealogy Site - Butler's Rangers Listing, http://www.rootsweb.com/~onniagar/history/butlersrangers.htm.

414. *Correspondence of Orrena Buchner Hanley*, (Exchange of letters with Ruth Herbig - Mar-Aug 1985; 510 Salem Avenue, Tornoto, Ontario, M6H 3E1), Letter of 20 Mar 1985, I found from two petitions for land to the British Crown that, first, the name is spelled Phillippse. Nicolas Phillippse the elder petitioned for land but before he could recieve it returned to Genesse Country (likely upper New York State) where he died. He had three sons and a daughter, wife of Benjamin Davis who came to Canada with him. No mention of a wife so she was probably dead. I am sure of the names of two fo the sons: Nicholas and Jacob and the daughter's name was Elixabeth. She gave that information in her petition for land. The children of Loyalists could apply for land. The name of the third son may have been Richard. I know that the son, Jacob, petition to have his father's land grant given to him and he got it.

415. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Samuel and Rebecca' schildren - all born in Milton - included Benjamin, born September 8, 1749. He died in Milton on March 6, 1817.

416. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87, His Code No. 11573.

417. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Samuel and Rebecca' schildren - all born in Milton - included Benjamin, born September 8, 1749. He died in Milton on March 6, 1817.

418. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87.

419. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Samuel and Rebecca' schildren - all born in Milton - included Benjamin, born September 8, 1749. He died in Milton on March 6, 1817.Benjamin was an American Revolutionary soldier. His wife's name was Nabby. Benjamin and Nabby's second son was Samuel, born on November 5, 1775.

420. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87.

421. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87, Baptized 30 Nov 1745.

422. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Benjamin was an American Revolutionary soldier. His wife's name was Nabby.

423. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), *Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA*, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87. His Code No. 11573, Corporal - Sites as sourcesDAR Patriot Index, Pg. 232-3 - Approved Application No. 432650Massachusetts Soldiers and Sailors in the War of Revolution, Pg. 489, 610-14.

424. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), *Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA*, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Notes and Quotes, Pg. 18, Corporal, Captain Ebenezer Tucker's (Milton) Co., of Massachusetts., which marched on the alarm of April 19, 1775; Service, 7 days; also, Private, Captain Josiah Vose's (Milton) co.; service from April 13 to April 26, 1776, 12 days, in defense of sea coast.

425. NSDAR Patriot Index, Jan, DAR Volunteer Information Specialist, FENNO, Benjamin Birth: MA 8 Sep 1749Service: MARank: CplDeath: MA 6 Mar 1817Patriot Pensioned: No Widow Pensioned: No Children Pensioned: No Heirs Pensioned: No Spouse: (1) Abigail Bowker.

426. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Samuel and Rebecca' schildren - all born in Milton - included Benjamin, born September 8, 1749. He died in Milton on March 6, 1817.Benjamin was an American Revolutionary soldier. His wife's name was Nabby. Benjamin and Nabby's second son was Samuel, born on November 5, 1775.

427. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87.

428. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Benjamin and Nabby's second son was Samuel, born on November 5, 1775.

429. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), *Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA*, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87, His Code No. 115731.

430. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87.

431. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 106, Her Code No. 115733.

432. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 106, Her Code No. 115734.

433. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 106.

434. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 106, code no. 115735.

435. Ruth Herbig, *Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors*, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author), John Gibson and Mercy (Mary) were originally from Stowe, Massachusetts where John was born on February 9, 1746. He was the son of Captain Timothy Gibson and Persis Rice. John was the fifth generation from teh

original John Gibson who is listed in the Cambridge, Mass. records of August 4, 1635. John and Mary lived in Cheshire, and Deering, New Hampshire before moving to Pomfret, Vermont.

436. Ruth Herbig, Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author).

437. Ruth Herbig, *Horace Gibson Fenno and Marian Tuttle: Their Descendants and Their Ancestors*, (Seattle - 1995 - Self published by author), From REVOLUTIONARY WAR ROLLS - "Gibson, John, enlisted January 1st, 1777, at Old York,

Massachusetts, in the Continental Army for the term of three years. He was mustered in a month later. James Donald was his Captain, in Colonel Samuel Brewster's regiment. He reached the grade of Sergeant Major August 11th, 1777. Was present at Brugoyne's surrender, and wintered at Valley Forge. He was honorably discharged at the end of his enlistment by Captain John Williams, then in command. He made application for a pension September 1st, 1819, when he was seventy-three years of age and a resident of Pomfret. He died June 24th, 1824.

438. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne D. Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension Files of Joshua Dunbar, Joshua Dunbar (colored), Lydia W19198, MA Line and Privateer Srv, sol was b. in May 1763 and was the son of Sampson Dunbar of Stoughton (near Bridgewater) MA who was of African blood & the said Sampson had 2 or 3 wives (not named), sol lived at Bridgewater MA

at enlistment & about 1791 moved to Seneca in Ontario County NY where he d. in 1826.

439. Braintree Vital Records 1640-1793, Braintree Births (C-D) 1640-1793Completed

3/15/00http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~dyer/birthc-d.htm SurnameGivenGenderBirth DateFatherMotherPageErrata, CommentsDunbarAmeeFMay 311752SampsonPatience824DunbarAsaMMar 161754SampsonPatience824DunbarJoshuaMMay 181760SampsonPatience824Dunbar

Molley F Feb 22 1758 Sampson Patience824Dunbar Samuel M Nov 10 1762 Sampson Patience824Dunbar Sarah F Mar 13 1756 Sampson Patience824.

440. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension file, Joshua Dunbar (colored), Lydia W19198, MA Line and Privateer Srv, sol was b. in May 1763 and was the son of Sampson Dunbar of Stoughton (near Bridgewater) MA who was of African blood & the said Sampson had 2 or 3 wives (not named), sol lived at Bridgewater MA at enlistment & about 1791 moved to Seneca in Ontario County NY where he d. in 1826.

441. http://raims.com/surrogate.html, Surrogate Court Records Index, 1789-1926, Ontario County, New York, "Electronic," Joshua Dunbar 1826 Seneca.

442. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension Files of Joshua Dunbar, Joshua Dunbar (colored), Lydia W19198, MA Line and Privateer Srv, sol was b. in May 1763 and was the son of Sampson Dunbar of Stoughton (near Bridgewater) MA who was of African blood & the said Sampson had 2 or 3 wives (not named), sol lived at Bridgewater MA at enlistment & about 1791 moved to Seneca in Ontario County NY where he d. in 1826.

443. E-mail, Dunkley, Diane [ddunkley@dar.org], Dear Mr. Fleck:The current museum exhibit is based on a book produced by the NSDAR library and genealogy departments, listing minority patriots state by state. The Massachusetts listing includes Joshua Dunbar, black; and Samuel Dunbar, mulatto. Both names are referenced to Massachusetts Soldiers and Sailors of the Revolutionary War, published in Boston 1896-1906 (17 vols.) Joshua was noted as being from Bridgewater & Hingham, and Samuel from Braintree. Both names are included in our exhibition in a section that lists all the names from the DAR book. Unfortunately, we don't have anything else that refers to them. As you can imagine, finding portraits of these patriots was quite difficult, and finding objects connected to a particular person even tougher.Our exhibition will be up through August. I hope you can come and see it. If not, you can purchase a copy of the DAR book African American and American Indian Patriots of the Revolutionary War through our museum shop.I am sending a copy of this e-mail, and yours, to Eric Grundset, DAR Library director and the editor and one of the authors of the book.Diane DunkleyDirector, DAR Museum.

444. Pension Application, W 19198, Pension of Lydia Dunbar - widow of Joshua Dunbar (colored) - award in 1848 at the rate of 32.10 per year - NY "Recorded in Book D, Vol. 2, Page 83"That she is the widowof Joshua Dunbar, late a soldier in the war of the Revolution that her said husband was at that time a resident of Roxbury County and Norfolk State of Massachusetts that the said husband enlisted for one year in 1778either as a soldier or as a sailorand that his residence was at Roxbury and Bridgewater. That he probably served one or two years. She further declares that she was married to him this said Joshua Dunbar in thye year 1787 (seventeen hundred and eighty-seven) that her husband, the said Joshua Dunbar died in 1826 (eightenn hundred and twenty-six); that she was not married to him prior tohis leaving the service, but the marriage took placed previous to the first of January seventeen hundred and nintey four to wit as the time above stated. - sworn 4th day of June 1846.

446. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Joshua Dunbar (colored), Lydia W19198, MA Line and Privateer Srv, sol was b. in May 1763 and was the son of Sampson Dunbar of Stoughton (near Bridgewater) MA who was of African blood & the said Sampson had 2 or 3 wives (not named), sol lived at Bridgewater MA at enlistment & about 1791 moved to Seneca in Ontario County NY where he d. in 1826.

447. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension Files of Joshua Dunbar, Joshua Dunbar (colored), Lydia W19198, MA Line and Privateer Srv, sol was b. in May 1763 and was the son of Sampson Dunbar of Stoughton (near Bridgewater) MA who was of African blood & the said Sampson had 2 or 3 wives (not named), sol lived at Bridgewater MA at enlistment & about 1791 moved to Seneca in Ontario County NY where he d. in 1826.

448. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension Files of Joshua Dunbar, sol had m. Lydia (--) in 1787 at Cunningham in Hampshire County MA & she was b. 15 Jul 1765, wid appl 4 Jun 1846, Ontario County NY & she stated neither her husband or herself were ever slaves, children were:1.John, born 2 Jan 17892.Polly, born 4 Dec 17913.Noah, born 15 Jun 17954.Ephraim, born 7 Mar 17975.Jacob, born 27 Dec 17996.Lydia, born 9 Dec 18017.Joshua, Jr. born 31 Oct 18038.Stephen, born 1 Jan 1805.

449. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension File of Joshua Dunbar.

450. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension file of Joshua Dunbar.

451. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension File of Joshua Dunbar.

452. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

453. "Western Reserve Chronicle," Microfilm - Warren Trumbull County Public Library, Local History and Genealogical Center, 8 Oct 1862, Joel Downs died - resided in this area 27 years - 80 years - 3 months - born Sandersfield, Mass. Here in 1816 - Vet of 1812."

454. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, *History of Mahoning & Trumbull Counties, Ohio*, (Author is Williams, Published in 1882), Vol 1 - Pg. 350, Joel Downs was born in Sandersfield, Berkshire County, Mass in 1772. He married in New York Lois Mansfield and came to Ohio in the fall of 1816. He settled in Southington, Trumbull County,

where he resided a short time, also in Howland, coming to Warren in 1818. He lived in Warren in the south part of the town until 1835 when he removed to the place on Parkman road known as Hard-scrabble, and cleared up a place there. He raised a family of seven children of whom three sons survive. He died in the fall of 1862, his wife surviving him some nine years and dying aged about seventy seven. Mr. Downs was a soldier in the War of 1812."Wilson Downs, son of JoelBorn 16 May 1826 - stone mason and brick layerMarried 25 Nov 1852 - Elizabeth Harding, she born 13 Sep 1831 in Wesathersford TwpChildren: Mary M.Francis C.Charles W.Add E.Bert B..

455. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

456. *Obituary*, Trumbull County Ohio Newspaper Obituary Abstracts 1812-1870 by Michael Clegg, Western Reserve Chronicle dated 8 October 1862 - DOWNS, Joel - resident in this township, 27 u, 80 y, 3m, b. Sandersfield, Ma, here in 1816, War of 1812." Miss Martha Ann Theis, 5935 120 Auburn Blvd., Citrus Heights, CA 95621 - Letter to Ruth Herbig dated 4 Mar 1990.

457. Ohio --- U.S. Daughters of 1812 -- Pub. 1988, *Index to Grave Records of Servicemen of the War of 1812*, (Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990), "Downs, Joel, patriot, b. 1782 d. 1862 bur. Warren, OH; Cleveland Herald 10-10-1862 (1954)"John's note: This means, to me, that some old girl wanted to join Dau of 1812 and proved Joel was a patriot - not perhaps a veteran. I can find no grave record for Joel.

458. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, *History of Mahoning & Trumbull Counties, Ohio*, (Author is Williams, Published in 1882), Vol I - Pg. 350.

459. 1820 Census, Howland Township, Trumbull County, Ohio.

460. E-mail, Rick Wall rickwall@aol.com, Jonathan died 16 April 1833 in Southington, Trumbull, Ohio. He was a revolutionary war pensioner. He was married to Martha Hayward (Howard) 15 Dec 1733 in Douglas, Worch, Mass. She was b 4 Aug 1754 Mendon, Worch, Mass and died after 1833 Townsend Windham, Vt. She claimed the pension at his death as his first wife. She was living with one of her daughters in Townsend, Windam, VT at the time. Jonathan was married at his death to Chloe Clark Walden, relic of Elisha Walden which interestingly enough makes him a bigamist. His will mentions only Lois and Joel. He and Martha had at least 4 children. Daniel Mansfield b 13 Aug 1773 Douglas, Worch, Mass, Elizabeth Mansfield b 22 May 1776 Douglas, Worch, Mass, Susanne b 23 Dec 1777 Douglas Worch, Mass, Arminadab (m) b 29 Jul 1785, New Fane, Windam, Vt, m Fanny Prentice 10 Sept 1807, Watertown, Middlesex, Mass. He also fathered Lois Mansfield b 21 May 1786, probably Hartford, Wash, NY, married Joel Downs bef 1810 prob Hartford, and died 23 Dec 1872 Warren, Trumbull, Ohio. It is through Lois and Joel, that we are related to Jonathan. The Census of 1790 (1 m > 16, 2 F)does not seem to support the presence of Martha and the other 4 children (ages 16, 14, 13, 5). If you need any more information, I probably have it. TrishSources are: Article Western Reserve Chronicle 25 Ap 1833 161, VR Douglas, Worch, Mass. Index Rev War Pension Applications p 721. Census' 1790 Hartford, Wash, NY, 1800, Hartford, Wash, NY 512; Hartford, Wash, NY 1810 374; Southington, Ohio 1820. Will Jonathan Mansfield 1834 Tr Probate Record 7 p 328. Pension Request; VR Waldham for Martha Hayward. VR New Fane Vt, IGI 7450166-0; Death certificate Probate Court, Trumbull, Ohio, Vol 3 p 55 for Lois Mansfield. Western Reserve Chronicle Jan 1 1872 Death Notice for Lois Mansfield. 461. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, History of Mahoning & Trumbull Counties, Ohio, (Author is Williams, Published in 1882), Vol 1 - Pg. 350, Joel Downs was born in Sandersfield, Berkshire County, Mass in 1772. He married in New York Lois Mansfield and came to Ohio in the fall of 1816. He settled in Southington, Trumbull County, where he resided a short time, also in Howland, coming to Warren in 1818. He lived in Warren in the south part of the town until 1835 when he removed to the place on Parkman road known as Hard-scrabble, and cleared up a place there. He raised a family of seven children of whom three sons survive. He died in the fall of 1862, his wife surviving him some nine years and dying aged about seventy seven. Mr. Downs was a soldier in the War of 1812."Wilson Downs, son of JoelBorn 16 May 1826 - stone mason and brick layerMarried 25 Nov 1852 - Elizabeth Harding, she born 13 Sep 1831 in Wesathersford TwpChildren: Mary M.Francis C.Charles W.Add E.Bert B..

462. E-mail, Rickwall@aol.com, onathan died 16 April 1833 in Southington, Trumbull, Ohio. He was a revolutionary war pensioner. He was married to Martha Hayward (Howard) 15 Dec 1733 in Douglas, Worch, Mass. She was b 4 Aug 1754 Mendon, Worch, Mass and died after 1833 Townsend Windham, Vt. She claimed the pension at his death as his first wife. She was living with one of her daughters in Townsend, Windam, VT at the time. Jonathan was married at his death to Chloe Clark Walden, relic of Elisha Walden which interestingly enough makes him a bigamist. His will mentions only Lois and Joel. He and Martha had at least 4 children. Daniel Mansfield b 13 Aug 1773 Douglas, Worch, Mass, Elizabeth Mansfield b 22 May 1776 Douglas, Worch, Mass, Susanne b 23 Dec 1777 Douglas Worch, Mass, Arminadab (m) b 29 Jul 1785, New Fane, Windam, Vt, m Fanny Prentice 10 Sept 1807, Watertown, Middlesex, Mass. He also fathered Lois Mansfield b 21 May 1786, probably Hartford, Wash, NY, married Joel Downs bef 1810 prob Hartford, and died 23 Dec 1872 Warren, Trumbull, Ohio. It is through Lois and Joel, that we are related to Jonathan. The Census of 1790 (1 m > 16, 2 F) does not seem to support the presence of Martha and the other 4 children (ages 16, 14, 13, 5). If you need any more information, I probably have it. TrishSources are: Article Western Reserve Chronicle 25 Ap 1833 161, VR Douglas, Worch, Mass. Index Rev War Pension Applications p 721. Census' 1790 Hartford, Wash, NY, 1800, Hartford, Wash, NY 512; Hartford, Wash, NY 1810 374; Southington, Ohio 1820. Will Jonathan Mansfield 1834 Tr Probate Record 7 p 328. Pension Request; VR Waldham for Martha Hayward. VR New Fane Vt, IGI 7450166-0; Death certificate Probate Court, Trumbull, Ohio, Vol 3 p 55 for Lois Mansfield. Western Reserve Chronicle Jan 1 1872 Death Notice for Lois Mansfield. Feel free to correspond, although I don't know what I might be able to add.Rick WallMethuen, MA.

463. 1820 Census, Extracted by Ruth from 1820 Census film M 33, #89, 1820 Census extract - Howland Township, Trumbull County, OhioJoel Downs - 2 white males --- 1 2-10 yrs; 1 26-45 yrs;(farmer)4 w. females --- 1 2-10 yrs; 1 10-16 yrs; 1 16-18 yrs; 1 25-45 yrs.

464. 1850 Census, M432, 733 - 22 Jul 1850, Warren, Trumbull, Ohio - Pg. 394, Dwelling No. 299; Family 337Joel Downs, 68, M, Farmer, Mass.Lois Downs, 64, F, NYWilson Downs, 24 Mason, OhioGeorge W. Downs, 17, M, Laborer.

465. "Western Reserve Chronicle," Microfilm - Warren Trumbull County Public Library, Local History and Genealogical Center, 8 Oct 1862, Joel Downs died - resided in this area 27 years - 80 years - 3 months - born Sandersfield, Mass. Here in 1816 - Vet of 1812."

466. Ohio --- U.S. Daughters of 1812 -- Pub. 1988, *Index to Grave Records of Servicemen of the War of 1812*, (Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990), "Downs, Joel, patriot, b. 1782 d. 1862 bur. Warren, OH; Cleveland Herald 10-10-1862 (1954)"John's note: This means, to me, that some old girl wanted to join Dau of 1812 and proved Joel was a patriot - not perhaps a veteran. I can find no grave record for Joel..

467. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, *History of Mahoning & Trumbull Counties, Ohio*, (Author is Williams, Published in 1882), Vol 1 - Pg. 350, Joel Downs was born in Sandersfield, Berkshire County, Mass in 1772. He married in New York Lois Mansfield and came to Ohio in the fall of 1816. He settled in Southington, Trumbull County, where he resided a short time, also in Howland, coming to Warren in 1818. He lived in Warren in the south part of the town until 1835 when he removed to the place on Parkman road known as Hard-scrabble, and cleared up a place there. He raised a family of seven children of whom three sons survive. He died in the fall of 1862, his wife surviving him some nine years and dying aged about seventy seven. Mr. Downs was a soldier in the War of 1812."Wilson Downs, son of JoelBorn 16 May 1826 - stone mason and brick layerMarried 25 Nov 1852 - Elizabeth Harding, she born 13 Sep 1831 in Wesathersford TwpChildren: Mary M.Francis C.Charles W.Add E.Bert B..

468. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, 1850 MapShows Joel Downs with farm of 123 acres - south side of what is now U.S. Route 422 in wat is now City of Warren.

469. Ruth Allen, comp. & ed., for the Trumbull County Chapter of the Ohio Genealogical Society, *Trumbull County Ohio Cadastral or Land Ownership Maps 1830 - 1840 - 1850*, (Evansville, IN:Whipporwill Publications, 1985), 113, Via Debbie RiderI added the notations in red and the ca 1850 at the top of the map. I didn't realize until looking at the map again this morning that Nathan Dunbar was the next door neighbor of Joel Downs. I hope you can open this in one of your programs and enlarge it to see the detail.

470. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, *History of Mahoning & Trumbull Counties, Ohio*, (Author is Williams, Published in 1882).

471. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, *History of Mahoning & Trumbull Counties, Ohio*, (Author is Williams, Published in 1882), Vol 1 - Pg. 350, Joel Downs was born in Sandersfield, Berkshire County, Mass in 1772. He married in New York Lois Mansfield and came to Ohio in the fall of 1816. He settled in Southington, Trumbull County, where he resided a short time, also in Howland, coming to Warren in 1818. He lived in Warren in the south part of the town until 1835 when he removed to the place on Parkman road known as Hard-scrabble, and cleared up a place there. He raised a family of seven children of whom three sons survive. He died in the fall of 1862, his wife surviving him some nine years and dying aged about seventy seven. Mr. Downs was a soldier in the War of 1812."Wilson Downs, son of JoelBorn 16 May 1826 - stone mason and brick layerMarried 25 Nov 1852 - Elizabeth Harding, she born 13 Sep 1831 in Wesathersford TwpChildren: Mary M.Francis C.Charles W.Add E.Bert B..

472. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, *History of Mahoning & Trumbull Counties, Ohio*, (Author is Williams, Published in 1882), Vol I - Pg. 350.

473. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne D. Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Rebecca's brother. Rebecca's husband is Noah Dunbar. Rebeccas father is Joel Downs. That has been my hardest find was to connect Rebecca with Joel. I finally found a marriage permission for Rebecca that had Joel's name on it. Halliluhah!!Rod's Account wrote:> So who is Samuel Downs??? 474. E-mail, Richard Downs - Rndowns@aol.com, Hi, saw your msg on rootsweb, so thought I would respond.Joel Downs was my GGG Grandfather, My Line goes: My Father Donald Downs 1911-1996 Blaine Downs 1883-1971 William Downs 1842-unk (My brick wall) Samuel Downs 1812-1899 Joel Downs 1772-1862 Samuel Downs 1696-1777 Abraham Downs 1729-1792 Samuel Downs 1662-1711 John Downs abt 1619-unk(first to arrive here) and my 7th GreatgrandfatherIf I can answer any questions or be of any help, please let me know. I have done quite a lot of research on the Downs family. I know a little on a lot of them. If you have anything on the above Downs' I would appreciate hearing from you.ThanksRichard Downs. 475. 1850 Census, M 432, 733; 22 Jul 1850, Pg. 394 - Warren, Trumbull, Ohio, Dwelling No. 301; Family No. 339Samuel Downs, 37, M, Farmer, \$1,500, NYRebecca Downs, 34, F, PALewis H. Downs, 13, M, Ohio, attended school within the yearCalvin Downs, 11, M, Ohio, attended school within the yearWm. S. Downs, 7, M, Ohio, attended school within the yearEllen E. Downs, 3, F, Ohio, attended school within the yearWm. Slaughter, 71, M, Blacksmith, PA. 476. 1850 Census, M432, 733 - 22 Jul 1850, Warren, Trumbull, Ohio - Pg. 394, Dwelling No. 298; Family 336Jonathan Downs, 36, M, Mason, \$1,640, NYSusan Downs, 30, F, Ohio, attended school within the yearJulia Downs, 4, F, Ohio, Elizabeth, 7/12, F, OhioWm. C. Harshman, 8, M, Ohio, attended school within the yearLiving next to Joel and Lois Downs. 477. 1850 Census, M432, 733 - 22 Jul 1850, Warren, Trumbull, Ohio - Pg. 394, Dwelling No. 299; Family 337Joel Downs, 68, M, Farmer, Mass.Lois Downs, 64, F, NYWilson Downs, 24 Mason, OhioGeorge W. Downs, 17, M, Laborer. 478. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, History of Mahoning & Trumbull Counties, Ohio, (Author is Williams, Published in 1882), Vol 1 - Pg 350, Joel Downs was born in Sandersfield, Berkshire County, Mass in 1772. He married in New York Lois Mansfield and came to Ohio in the fall of 1816. He settled in Southington, Trumbull County, where he resided a short time, also in Howland, coming to Warren in 1818. He lived in Warren in the south part of the town until 1835 when he removed to the place on Parkman road known as Hard-scrabble, and cleared up a place there. He raised a family of seven children of whom three sons survive. He died in the fall of 1862, his wife surviving him some nine years and dying aged about seventy seven. Mr. Downs was a soldier in the War of 1812."Wilson Downs, son of JoelBorn 16 May 1826 - stone mason and brick layerMarried 25 Nov 1852 - Elizabeth Harding, she born 13 Sep 1831 in Wesathersford TwpChildren: Mary M.Francis C.Charles W.Add E.Bert B..

479. 1850 Census, M432, 733 - 22 Jul 1850, Warren, Trumbull, Ohio - Pg. 394, Dwelling No. 299; Family 337Joel Downs, 68, M, Farmer, Mass.Lois Downs, 64, F, NYWilson Downs, 24 Mason, OhioGeorge W. Downs, 17, M, Laborer.
480. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, *History of Mahoning & Trumbull Counties, Ohio*, (Author is Williams, Published in 1882), Vol 1 - Pg 350.

481. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, *History of Mahoning & Trumbull Counties, Ohio*, (Author is Williams, Published in 1882), Vol 1, Pg. 350.

482. 1850 Census, M432, 733 - 22 Jul 1850, Warren, Trumbull, Ohio - Pg. 394, Dwelling No. 299; Family 337Joel Downs, 68, M, Farmer, Mass.Lois Downs, 64, F, NYWilson Downs, 24 Mason, OhioGeorge W. Downs, 17, M, Laborer.
483. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, *History of Mahoning & Trumbull Counties, Ohio*, (Author is Williams, Published in 1882), Vol 1 - Pg 350.

484. 1810 Census, Extraction - Transcribed by Kathryn Parker from J.B. Beers "History of Greene County", published in 1884, Listed as head of household with 10 members. The listing includes a group that might be related however the listing was done alphabetical in this source.Bostwick Tuttle 10, Ezekiel Tuttle 8, Jehiel Tuttle 10, Joel Tuttle 10, John Tuttle 6, John Tuttle Jr. 6, Samuel Tuttle 2, William Tuttle 7, http://www.rootsweb.com/~nygreen2/census_1810_windham.htm.

485. 1010 9th St South, Wisconsin Rapids, WI 54494, *Correspondence of Max and Pat Andrae*, (Andrae27@yahoo.com), 1010 9th St South, Wisconsin Rapids, WI 54494, Correspondence of Max and Pat Andrae, (Andrae27@yahoo.com), Page 18, index of vital records (Vol, page), Bester/Bestor, Chauncey, s. Abel & Sarah. b. Sept 30, 1794 V2, pg 2Clarrisa, m. Caleb Turner, Mar. 27, 1803, d. abel, 3, 34Horatio, s. Abel & Sarah, b. Mar. 16, 1799 3,3Laura, d. Abel & Sarah, b. Apr 11, 1797, 3,3Samuel Gager, s. Abel, d. Oct. 2, 1825, 3, 3Sophronia, d. Abel & Sarah, b. Aug 22, 1801, d. Mar 31 1802, 3,3Sophronia, d. Abel & Sarah, b. Aug 28, 1803, 3,3.

486. 1010 9th St South, Wisconsin Rapids, WI 54494, *Correspondence of Max and Pat Andrae*, (Andrae27@yahoo.com). 487. 1010 9th St South, Wisconsin Rapids, WI 54494, *Correspondence of Max and Pat Andrae*, (Andrae27@yahoo.com), 1010 9th St South, Wisconsin Rapids, WI 54494, Correspondence of Max and Pat Andrae, (Andrae27@yahoo.com), Page 18, index of vital records (Vol, page), Bester/Bestor, Chauncey, s. Abel & Sarah. b. Sept 30, 1794 V2, pg 2Clarrisa, m. Caleb Turner, Mar. 27, 1803, d. abel, 3, 34Horatio, s. Abel & Sarah, b. Mar. 16, 1799 3,3Laura, d. Abel & Sarah, b. Apr 11, 1797, 3,3Samuel Gager, s. Abel, d. Oct. 2, 1825, 3, 3Sophronia, d. Abel & Sarah, b. Aug 22, 1801, d. Mar 31 1802, 3,3Sophronia, d. Abel & Sarah, b. Aug 28, 1803, 3,3.

488. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Benjamin and Mary had, among other children, Samuel, born 12 Mar 1717. He died in Milton on February 1, 1791 at age 74. His wife was named Rebecca.

489. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87, His Code No. 1157.

490. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Benjamin and Mary had, among other children, Samuel, born 12 Mar 1717. He died in Milton on February 1, 1791 at age 74. His wife was named Rebecca.

491. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87.

492. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), *Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA*, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Notes & Quotes, pg 18, Fenno Family Group Sheets Mrs. Max Tufts Collection.

493. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Benjamin and Mary had, among other children, Samuel, born 12 Mar 1717. He died in Milton on February 1, 1791 at age 74. His wife was named Rebecca.

494. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87, His Code No. 11571.

495. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87.

496. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87, His Code No. 11572.

497. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87.

498. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 107, His Code No. 11574.

499. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 107.

500. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Pg. 107, Her Code No. 11575.

501. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 107.

502. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Pg. 107, His Code No. 11576, Private.

503. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 107.

504. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 107, Her Code No. 11577.

505. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 107.

506. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 107, His Code No. 11578.

507. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 107.

508. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 108, His Code No. 11579.

509. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 106.

510. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, H. Hobart Holly, Braintree Historical Society.

511. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided.

512. George R. Price and James Brewer Stewart, To Heal the Scourage of Prejudice, (Univ. of Massachusetts Press, Amherst), 4, Sampson Dunbar, b. 6-16-1721, Norfolk Co., Mass., d. 8-15-1804 (sold land to Josiah Quincy in 1765). 513. E-mail, George R. Price - George Price [dxn3572@blackfoot.net], Sampson Dunbar died August 15, 1804, and was listed as "black" in the death record (FHL microfilm #0932776, "Stoughton births, marriages, and deaths, 1717-1860", item 3, page 14). In most records Sampson was referred to as a "mulatto", and sometimes no racial designation was given, which was usually the case for "white" persons. It was not at all unusual for persons of mixed race to be referred to by different racial labels for the same person on different records. Indians or mixed Afro-Indians were often referred to as "mulattoes", "negroes", and even as "blacks" in early Massachusetts records. Frequent intermarriage between Afro-Americans and American Indians in the 17th through 19th centuries in Massachusetts was due largely to what historian Daniel Mandell called a "complimentary gender imbalance"- a surplus of Afro males complemented by a surplus of Indian women due to more male Africans being enslaved than females, and Indian males being killed, captured and sold into Caribbean slavery during the colonial era Indian wars. (See, Mandell, Daniel R. "Shifting Boundaries of Race and Ethnicity: Indian-Black Intermarriage in Southern New England, 1760-1880", Journal of American History, September, 1998). An excellent book that deals with the topic of racial labelling of mixed black, Indian, and white people in the colonial era is Forbes, Jack D. Africans and Native Americans: The Language of Race and the Evolution of Red-Black Peoples (Chicago, University of Illinois Press, 1993).

514. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Vital Recordsof Scituate to 1850, Pg. 79.

515. Braintree Vital Records 1640-1793, Braintree Births (C-D) 1640-1793Completed

3/15/00http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~dyer/birthc-d.htm Surname Given Gender Birth Date Father MotherPage Errata, CommentsDunbar Amee F May 31 1752 Sampson Patience824Dunbar Asa M May 18 1760 Sampson M Mar 16 1754 Sampson Patience824Dunbar Joshua Patience824Dunbar F Feb 22 1758 Sampson Patience824Dunbar Samuel M Nov 10 1762 Sampson Molley Patience824Dunbar Sarah F Mar 13 1756 Sampson Patience824.

516. George R. Price and James Brewer Stewart, *To Heal the Scourage of Prejudice*, (Univ. of Massachusetts Press, Amherst), 4.

517. E-mail, George Price [dxn3572@blackfoot.net], Patience Crouch was baptized Nov. 5, 1732, by Rev. Shearjashub Bourn, in a Congregational church in Scituate, Massachusetts. Her mother's name was Mary. (FHL microfilm # 0496902, "Vital Records of Scituate, Massachusetts, 1633-1850, births, pg.99, 435, film # 0369741, "History of Scituate,

Massachusetts", pg. 186, and IGI individual record for Crouch, Patience). No parents are mentioned for her in the Vital Records, but the IGI has her mother listed as "Mary Crouch". There are also no other persons with the surname Crouch listed in any of these birth records for Scituate, but in the separate category for births of "Negroes", there is "Mary, negro, daughter of Meriah, May 4, 1708", which would make her about the right age to be the mother of Patience.

518. "Research of George Price," George Price [dxn3572@blackfoot.net, HC77, Box 82, Dixon, MT 59831], I haveinfo on Sampson Dunbar's Rev. War service, which I got from the Massachusetts Archives and will put into the packet of materials that I willmail to you on Monday. He served at Lexington in 1775 and at DorchesterHeights. I also found considerable info on the service of his sons Samueland Joshua in those records..

519. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Samsonn or Sampson Dunbar, a mulatto, was a resident of Braintree from the time he was a small boy at least, and may have been born in Braintree where his birth recorded as "samson, a malatto, a servant that lives with Cornelius Thayer, Jr. was born June 16, 1721."

520. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Suffolk Deeds 86-257, and ten years later Sampson sold it to Josiah Quincy. This was in present Randolph near Oak & North Streets.

521. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Vital Recordsof Scituate to 1850, Pg. 79.

522. Braintree Vital Records 1640-1793, Braintree Births (C-D) 1640-1793Completed

3/15/00http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~dyer/birthc-d.htm Surname Given Gender Birth Date Father MotherPage Errata, CommentsDunbar Amee F May 31 1752 Sampson Patience824Dunbar Asa M Mar 16 1754 Sampson Patience824Dunbar Joshua M May 18 1760 Sampson Patience824Dunbar Molley F Feb 22 1758 Sampson Patience824Dunbar Samuel M Nov 10 1762 Sampson Patience824Dunbar Sarah F Mar 13 1756 Sampson Patience824.

523. Braintree Vital Records 1640-1793, Braintree Births (C-D) 1640-1793Completed

3/15/00http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~dyer/birthc-d.htm SurnameGivenGenderBirth DateFatherMotherPageErrata, CommentsDunbarAmeeFMay 31 1752SampsonPatience824.

524. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided.

525. NEGHS 1916, *Bridgewater, Massachusetts Vital Records to 1850*, (transcribed by Coralynn Brown - http://www.rays-place.com/town/bridgewater/marrage-06.htm), Amie and Elias Sewall [int. Sewal, "Free Negros"], Oct. 28, 1776.

⁵26. Extracted by George Price [dxn3572@blackfoot.net], *4th Church of Christ in North Bridgewater*, I can give you those Dunbar, Talbot, and Easton marriagedates from the records of the 4th Church of Christ (Congregational) in NorthBridgewater (I have the complete published records) (spellings as inrecord):Oct. 28, 1776, Elias Sewall and Amy DunbarMarch 19, 1778, Cesar Eason and Eunice SewallDec. 4, 1783, Prince Brown and Sarah TalbutDec. 11, 1783, James Eason and Sarah DunbarJune 16, 1785, Samuel Cordner and Tamer TalbutSept. 29, 1785, John Foy and Dinah TalbutSept. 3, 1787, Abraham Tarbet and Mary DunbarSept. 16, 1794, Jacob Tarbet and Susannah Dunbar- all of the above were labeled as "blacks" Also, from Bridgewater town records, vol.3, 1739-1821, FHL#0910361, pg. 187:(married) Nov. 29, 1764, "Samuel James Indian man and Deborah Simon Indianwoman"- probably the parents of Hannah James who married Samuel Dunbarand, pg. 176, May 4, 1752 "Moses Sash and Sarah Colby molatoes", probablythe parents of Sarah Sash who married Sampson Dunbar. 527. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided.

528. NEGHS 1916, *Bridgewater, Massachusetts Vital Records to 1850*, (transcribed by Coralynn Brown - http://www.rays-place.com/town/bridgewater/marrage-06.htm), Amie and Elias Sewall [int. Sewal, "Free Negros"], Oct. 28, 1776.

529. Extracted by George Price [dxn3572@blackfoot.net], *4th Church of Christ in North Bridgewater*, I can give you those Dunbar, Talbot, and Easton marriagedates from the records of the 4th Church of Christ (Congregational) in NorthBridgewater (I have the complete published records) (spellings as inrecord):Oct. 28, 1776, Elias Sewall and Amy DunbarMarch 19, 1778, Cesar Eason and Eunice SewallDec. 4, 1783, Prince Brown and Sarah TalbutDec. 11, 1783, James Eason and Sarah DunbarJune 16, 1785, Samuel Cordner and Tamer TalbutSept. 29, 1785, John Foy and Dinah TalbutSept. 3, 1787, Abraham Tarbet and Mary DunbarSept. 16, 1794, Jacob Tarbet and Susannah Dunbar- all of the above were labeled as "blacks" Also, from Bridgewater town records, vol.3, 1739-1821, FHL#0910361, pg. 187:(married) Nov. 29, 1764, "Samuel James Indian man and Deborah Simon Indianwoman"- probably the parents of Hannah James who married Samuel Dunbarand, pg. 176, May 4, 1752 "Moses Sash and Sarah Colby molatoes", probablythe parents of Sarah Sash who married Sampson Dunbar. 530. Braintree Vital Records 1640-1793, Braintree Births (C-D) 1640-1793Completed

3/15/00http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~dyer/birthc-d.htm SurnameGivenGenderBirth DateFatherMotherPageErrata, CommentsDunbarAmeeFMay 31 1752SampsonPatience824DunbarAsaMMar 16 1754SampsonPatience824.Patience824.Patience824DunbarAsa

531. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension File of Joshua Dunbar, In 1846 sol's had 2 bros, to wit Samuel and Asa Dunbar who in 1772 moved to Cunningham MA & he m. there to Elizabeth Odel & about 1792 he moved to the western part of NY, the bro Samuel Dunbar also lived in Cunningham, MA.

533. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne D. Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, http://www.lib.rochester.edu/rbk/epitaph/19_3.stm, See also - OLIVER CULVER (1778-1867): A ROCHESTER PIONEERby Warren KlingOliver Culver was one of the earliest and most interesting pioneers of Monroe County, contributing to its growth and developer, in many ways. He was born in East Windsor, Connecticut on September 24, 1778. When he was five, his family moved to Orwell, Vermont and later to Ticonderoga, New York.In 1796 at age 18, he started west on foot to work with his friend, Sam Spafford, and Sam's father, Amos, on a surveying job in Cleveland, Ohio. They were delayed in Schenectady having to wait more than a month for a boat to carry them west on Lake Ontario. Too restless to sit around, Oliver hiked as far west as Irondequoit Bay, arriving at the Indian Landing on Irondequoit Creek in March 1796. There, he hunted and fished, and his only human contact was with a family of squatters headed by Asa Dunbar..

534. New York State Freedom Trail Commission Report, http://www.oce.nysed.gov/freedom%20trail/fttourism2.htm, Asa DunbarIn 1795 free black Asa Dunbar and his family are among the first pioneers in the Rochester region. When the town fails to prosper, Dunbar, who served the local community as city attorney, eventually moves his family to Canada.Rochester. 535. [history2@rochester.rr.com], *Brighton Historian - Mary Jo. Lanphear*, Asa Dunbar was a settler on Irondequoit Creek, not Irondequoit Bay, and he was not in the town of Webster. Webster wasn't created until 1840 from the northern part of the town of Penfield. Asa was in the town of Brighton on the west side of the Creek. He was not in the town of Irondequoit, as some sources cite, because that town wasn't formed until 1839. Irondequoit Bay, which leads from Lake Ontario becomes Irondequoit Creek as it narrows and approaches the Irondequoit Landing (also called Gerundegat Landing in early accounts).. 536. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension File of Joshua Dunbar, In 1846 sol's had 2 bros, to wit Samuel and Asa Dunbar who in 1772 moved to Cunningham MA & he m. there to Elizabeth Odel & about 1792 he moved to the western part of NY, the bro Samuel Dunbar also lived in Cunningham, MA.

537. Braintree Vital Records 1640-1793, Braintree Births (C-D) 1640-1793Completed

3/15/00http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~dyer/birthc-d.htm Surname Given Gender Birth Date Father MotherPage Dunbar Sarah F Mar 13 1756 Sampson Patience824.

538. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Ok, Whoa!!! wait a minute. I think that you are getting some records confused. Sarah Dunbar, Sampsons daughter, married James Easton and second married Peter Howard. Sarah and

James Easton had a daughter, you don't have her listed, Sarah, she is the one who married Robert Roberts, he was a Deacon in the church.

539. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne D. Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension file of Joshua Dunbar, Sol's u sis Sarah m. James Easton a colored man of Bridgewater MA, the said James Easton was a sol in the Rev War & died in 1830, the said James and Sarah had children some of which were:1.Joshua2.James3.Sylvanus4.CalebIn 1818 a James Easton was living in Canadaigua NY, in 1846 sol's nephew Caleb Easton lived at North Bridgewater MA.

Dunbars on this there are a lot of them....not sure if any are oursCaleb, ch. James, Sept. 24, 1791Hosea, ch. James, Sept. 1, 1798James, ch. James, July 20, 1787Mary (Eatston), ch. James, Apr. 22, 1795.

541. George R. Price and James Brewer Stewart, *To Heal the Scourage of Prejudice*, (Univ. of Massachusetts Press, Amherst), Like so many people with such a multiracial inheritence, James Eastonembraced the patriotic cause, seeing in the American Revolution the promiseof equal citizenship. He seved under George Washington as a fortificationsengineer. IN 1780 he left his Wampanaoag neighbors, seeking opportunities capitalism that citizens had always enjoyed but from which indigenouspeople had been customarily and legislatively excluded. He settled in NorthBridgewater (now Brockton, Massachusetts), a town with very few residents ofcolor, married in 1783, and took up the skilled craft of ironworking as hisprofession. James Easton's wife, Sarah, was the daughter of Sampson Dunbar, a respected citizen of Braintree and later of Stoughton, Massachusetts. Inmost civil records Sampson Dunbar is referred to as a "mulatto" but inothers he receives no racial designation, suggesting that some local clerkspossibly regarded him as "white". James and Sarah Easton had seven childrenbetween the years of 1786 and 1799; five sons and two daughters. Hosea wasthe youngest, born 1 September 1798 (SEE FOOTNOTES IN PRICE'S WORK FOR SOURCE MATERIALS).

542. Extracted by George Price [dxn3572@blackfoot.net], *4th Church of Christ in North Bridgewater*, I can give you those Dunbar, Talbot, and Easton marriagedates from the records of the 4th Church of Christ (Congregational) in NorthBridgewater (I have the complete published records) (spellings as inrecord):Oct. 28, 1776, Elias Sewall and Amy DunbarMarch 19, 1778, Cesar Eason and Eunice SewallDec. 4, 1783, Prince Brown and Sarah TalbutDec. 11, 1783, James Eason and Sarah DunbarJune 16, 1785, Samuel Cordner and Tamer TalbutSept. 29, 1785, John Foy and Dinah TalbutSept. 3, 1787, Abraham Tarbet and Mary DunbarSept. 16, 1794, Jacob Tarbet and Susannah Dunbar- all of the above were labeled as "blacks" Also, from Bridgewater town records, vol.3, 1739-1821, FHL#0910361, pg. 187:(married) Nov. 29, 1764, "Samuel James Indian man and Deborah Simon Indianwoman"- probably the parents of Hannah James who married Samuel Dunbarand, pg. 176, May 4, 1752 "Moses Sash and Sarah Colby molatoes", probablythe parents of Sarah Sash who married Sampson Dunbar. 543. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, History of North Bridgewater, Family Register; pg. 497; Marriage found in the same wherein he is listed as a colored gentleman; death found on page 498 of the same. This also appears to have a listing of the families of this couple as well.

544. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension File of Joshua Dunbar.

545. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension File of Joshua Dunbar, Sol's u sis Sarah m. James Easton a colored man of Bridgewater MA, the said James Easton was a sol in the Rev War & died in 1830, the said James and Sarah had children some of which were:1.Joshua2.James3.Sylvanus4.CalebIn 1818 a James Easton was living in Canadaigua NY, in 1846 sol's nephew Caleb Easton lived at North Bridgewater MA.

546. William C. Nell, *The Colored Patriots of the American Revolution*, (Robert F. Wallcut, Boston, 1855; Reprinted Arno Press/New York Times, New York, 1968), "James Easton, of Bridgewater, was one who participated in the erection offortifications on Dorchester Heights, under command of Washington, which thenext morning so greatly surprised the British then encamped in Boston.Mr. Easton was a manufacturing blacksmith, and his forge and nail factory, where were also made edge tools and ancohors, was extensively known for itssuperiority of workmanship. Much of the iron work for the Tremont Theatreand Boston Marine Railway was executed under his supervision. Mr. Eastonwas self-educated. When a young man, stipulating for work, he alwaysprovided for chance of evening study. He was welcome to the businesscircles of Boston as a man of strict integrity, and the many who resorted tohim for advice in complicated matters styled him "the Black Lawyer." Hissons, Caleb, Joshua, Sylvanus, and Hosea, inherited his mechanical genuisand mental ability.The family were victims, however, to the spirt of colorphobia, the rampantin New England, and were persecuted even to the dragging out of some of thefamily from the Orthodox Church, in which, on it senlargement, a porch hadbeen erected, exclusively for colored people. After this disgracefuloccurrence, the Easton's left the church. They afterwards purchased a pewin the Baptist church at Stoughton Corner, which excited a great deal ofindignation. Not succeeding in their attempt to have the bargain cancelled, the people tarred the pew. The next Sunday, the family carried seats in thewagon. The pew was then pulled down; but the family sat in the aisle.These indignities were continued until the separation of the family."

547. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension File of Joshua Dunbar, Sol's u sis Sarah m. James Easton a colored man of Bridgewater MA, the said James Easton was a sol in the Rev War & died in 1830, the said James and Sarah had children some of which were:1.Joshua2.James3.Sylvanus4.CalebIn 1818 a James Easton was living in Canadaigua NY, in 1846 sol's nephew Caleb Easton lived at North Bridgewater MA.

548. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne D. Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension file of Joshua Dunbar, Sol's u sis Sarah m. James Easton a colored man of Bridgewater MA, the said James Easton was a sol in the Rev War & died in 1830, the said James and Sarah had children some of which were:1.Joshua2.James3.Sylvanus4.CalebIn 1818 a James Easton was living in Canadaigua NY, in 1846 sol's nephew Caleb Easton lived at North Bridgewater MA.

Dunbars on this there are a lot of them...not sure if any are oursCaleb, ch. James, Sept. 24, 1791Hosea, ch. James, Sept. 1, 1798James, ch. James, July 20, 1787Mary (Eatston), ch. James, Apr. 22, 1795.

550. George R. Price and James Brewer Stewart, *To Heal the Scourage of Prejudice*, (Univ. of Massachusetts Press, Amherst), Like so many people with such a multiracial inheritence, James Eastonembraced the patriotic cause, seeing in the American Revolution the promiseof equal citizenship. He seved under George Washington as a fortificationsengineer. IN 1780 he left his Wampanaoag neighbors, seeking opportunities capitalism that citizens had always enjoyed but from which indigenouspeople had been customarily and legislatively excluded. He settled in NorthBridgewater (now Brockton, Massachusetts), a town with very few residents ofcolor, married in 1783, and took up the skilled craft of ironworking as hisprofession. James Easton's wife, Sarah, was the daughter of Sampson Dunbar, a respected citizen of Braintree and later of Stoughton, Massachusetts. Inmost civil records Sampson Dunbar is referred to as a "mulatto" but inothers he receives no racial designation, suggesting that some local clerkspossibly regarded him as "white". James and Sarah Easton had seven childrenbetween the years of 1786 and 1799; five sons and two daughters. Hosea wasthe youngest, born 1 September 1798 (SEE FOOTNOTES IN PRICE'S WORK FOR SOURCE MATERIALS).

551. Extracted by George Price [dxn3572@blackfoot.net], *4th Church of Christ in North Bridgewater*, I can give you those Dunbar, Talbot, and Easton marriagedates from the records of the 4th Church of Christ (Congregational) in NorthBridgewater (I have the complete published records) (spellings as inrecord):Oct. 28, 1776, Elias Sewall and Amy DunbarMarch 19, 1778, Cesar Eason and Eunice SewallDec. 4, 1783, Prince Brown and Sarah TalbutDec. 11, 1783, James Eason and Sarah DunbarJune 16, 1785, Samuel Cordner and Tamer TalbutSept. 29, 1785, John Foy and Dinah TalbutSept. 3, 1787, Abraham Tarbet and Mary DunbarSept. 16, 1794, Jacob Tarbet and Susannah Dunbar- all of the above were labeled as "blacks"Also, from Bridgewater town records, vol.3, 1739-1821, FHL#0910361, pg. 187:(married) Nov. 29, 1764, "Samuel James Indian man and Deborah Simon Indianwoman"- probably the parents of Hannah James who married Samuel Dunbarand, pg. 176, May 4, 1752 "Moses Sash and Sarah Colby molatoes", probablythe parents of Sarah Sash who married Sampson Dunbar. 552. Braintree Vital Records 1640-1793, Braintree Births (C-D) 1640-1793Completed

3/15/00http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~dyer/birthc-d.htm SurnameGivenGenderBirth DateFatherMotherPageErrata, CommentsDunbarAmeeFMay 31 1752SampsonPatience824DunbarAsaMMar 16 1754SampsonPatience824DunbarJoshuaMMay 18 1760SampsonPatience824DunbarMolleyFFeb 22 1758SampsonPatience824.Patience824.

553. Extracted by George Price [dxn3572@blackfoot.net], *4th Church of Christ in North Bridgewater*, I can give you those Dunbar, Talbot, and Easton marriagedates from the records of the 4th Church of Christ (Congregational) in NorthBridgewater (I have the complete published records) (spellings as inrecord):Oct. 28, 1776, Elias Sewall and Amy DunbarMarch 19, 1778, Cesar Eason and Eunice SewallDec. 4, 1783, Prince Brown and Sarah TalbutDec. 11, 1783, James Eason and Sarah DunbarJune 16, 1785, Samuel Cordner and Tamer TalbutSept. 29, 1785, John Foy and Dinah TalbutSept. 3, 1787, Abraham Tarbet and Mary DunbarSept. 16, 1794, Jacob Tarbet and Susannah Dunbar- all of the above were labeled as "blacks" Also, from Bridgewater town records, vol.3, 1739-1821, FHL#0910361, pg. 187:(married) Nov. 29, 1764, "Samuel James Indian man and Deborah Simon Indianwoman"- probably the parents of Hannah James who married Samuel Dunbarand, pg. 176, May 4, 1752 "Moses Sash and Sarah Colby molatoes", probablythe parents of Sarah Sash who married Sampson Dunbar. 554. Braintree Vital Records 1640-1793, Braintree Births (C-D) 1640-1793Completed

3/15/00http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~dyer/birthc-d.htm Surname Given Gender Birth Date Father MotherPage Dunbar Samuel M Nov 10 1762 Sampson Patience824.

555. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension Affidavit, He gives a birth date of 14 Oct 1764. 556. Materials sent by the Massachusetts Supreme Judicial Court Archives, "Dunbar v. Mitchell," I, Rachel Dunbar of Stoughton in the County of Norfolk and Commonwealth of Massachusetts, widow, being of lawful age, do depose testify and say, that Hannah Dunbar mother to Sarah Dunbar was brought from the Town of Bridgewater in the Plymouth County to the Town of Stoughton in the County of Norfolk then Suffolk about three months prior before said Sarah was born, and the said Hannah mother to the said Sarah, being an Indian (by Nation), and that the said Sarah was born at the house of my late husband, Sampson Dunbar in said Stoughton and that I was present at the time of her the said Sarah's birth, and the said Hannah with her husband Samuel Dunbar & sd Sarah, child of Hannah, went to live with Doctr Ephraim Wales in Randolph in s. County of Norfolk (then Suffolk) and they lived there upwards of a year and from thence they moved to the town of

Braintree in Vermont State herStoughton, April 1815 Rachel X Dunbar mark Norfolk, ss. Stoughton, April 25th 1815 On the twenty second day of April in the year of Lord one thousand eight hundred and fifteen, the above said deponent was examined and interrogated and sworn agreeable to the law, to the depositon aforesaid by her subscribed, taken at the request of James *** (attorney by law) for Sarah Dunbar, and to be used in an action of ejectment now pending between herself and Edward Mitchell, Jr. Before the Supreme Judicial Court of this Commonwealth of Massachusetts, next to be held in and for the County of Plymouth, and the adverse was notified agreeable to law and not present, the dponent being aged and so infirm as to be unable to travel and attend at the trial in the course of taking this deposion. Benjamin Richards Justice of the Peace On the back - Sup Jud Court April AD 1815 by adj. from Oct Term 1814 opened in Court & filed attest Joh. B. Thomas, Clerk.

557. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension File of Joshua Dunbar, In 1846 sol's had 2 bros, to wit Samuel and Asa Dunbar who in 1772 moved to Cunningham MA & he m. there to Elizabeth Odel & about 1792 he moved to the western part of NY, the bro Samuel Dunbar also lived in Cunningham, MA.

558. New England Historical and Genealogical Register, 46 [1892]:57

(http://www.rootsweb.com/~mabridge/nehgr/46057.html), Marriages of East Parish, Bridgewater, Mass. The following is an account of marriages consummated by me, Samuel Angier. March 10th. 1785 - I marry'd Samuel Dunbar, a transient mulatto Fellow & Hannah James of Bridgwater..

559. Materials sent by the Massachusetts Supreme Judicial Court Archives, "Dunbar v. Mitchell," Affidavit of Rachel Dunbar, I, Rachel Dunbar of Stoughton in the County of Norfolk and Commonwealth of Massachusetts, widow, being of lawful age, do depose testify and say, that Hannah Dunbar mother to Sarah Dunbar was brought from the Town of Bridgewater in teh Plymouth County to the Town of Stoughton in the County of Norfolk then Suffolk about three months prior before said Sarah was born, and the said Hannah mother to the said Sarah, being an Indian (by Nation), and that the said Sarah was born at the house of my late husband, Sampson Dunbar in said Stoughton and that I was present at the time of her the said Sarah's birth, and the said Hannah with her husband Samuel Dunbar & sd Sarah, child of Hannah, went to live with Doctr Ephraim Wales in Randolph in s. County of Norfolk (then Suffolk) and they lived there upwards of a year and from thence they moved to the town of Braintree in Vermont State

1815 Rachel X Dunbar mark Norfolk, ss. Stoughton, April 25th 1815 On the twenty second day of April in the year of Lord one thousand eight hundred and fifteen, the above said deponent was examined and interrogated and sworn agreeable to the law, to the depositon aforesaid by her subscribed, taken at the request of James *** (attorney by law) for Sarah Dunbar, and to be used in an action of ejectment now pending between herself and Edward Mitchell, Jr. Before the Supreme Judicial Court of this Commonwealth of Massachusetts, next to be held in and for the County of Plymouth, and the adverse was notified agreeable to law and not present, the dponent being aged and so infirm as to be unable to travel and attend at the trial in the course of taking this deposion. Benjamin Richards Justice of the Peace On the back - Sup Jud Court April AD 1815 by adj. from Oct Term 1814 opened in Court & filed attest Joh. B. Thomas, Clerk.

560. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Court Case of Dunbar v. Mitchell, Jul 1815 Term, Massachusetts - U.S. Court."At the trial of this issue, which was had at an adjournment of the last October term, in Plymouth, holden here by the Chief Justice in April last, it was admitted that one James, a native Indian, or aboriginal, was formerly seized of the land demanded, and that he died seized thereof, leaving a son and a daughter named Hannah, who was the mother of the demandant; the said Hannah having been lawfully married to one Dunbar, and the demandant being the lawful issue of that marriage. The said Dunbar was a negro or mulatto and the said Hannah was an Indian of the whole blood. The demandant was born in the town of Stoughton in the county of Norfolk; and from thence, soon after her birth, her father and mother removed to Randolph, in the same county. From thence they removed to the State of Vermont, carring the demandant, then very young, with them. Her father and mother are since dead. She has continued to reside in the State of Vermont, and has never been in Bridgewater, except on a visit before the commencement of this suite, when she entered upon the demanded premises."

561. Materials sent by the Massachusetts Supreme Judicial Court Archives, "Dunbar v. Mitchell," I, Rachel Dunbar of Stoughton in the County of Norfolk and Commonwealth of Massachusetts, widow, being of lawful age, do depose testify and say, that Hannah Dunbar mother to Sarah Dunbar was brought from the Town of Bridgewater in teh Plymouth County to the Town of Stoughton in the County of Norfolk then Suffolk about three months prior before said Sarah was born, and the said Hannah mother to the said Sarah, being an Indian (by Nation), and that the said Sarah was born at the house of my late husband, Sampson Dunbar in said Stoughton and that I was present at the time of her the said Sarah's birth, and the said Hannah with her husband Samuel Dunbar & sd Sarah, child of Hannah, went to live with Doctr Ephraim Wales in Randolph in s. County of Norfolk (then Suffolk) and they lived there upwards of a year and from thence they moved to the town of Braintree in Vermont State herStoughton, April 1815 Rachel X Dunbar

mark Norfolk, ss. Stoughton, April 25th 1815 On the twenty second day of April in the year of Lord one thousand eight hundred and fifteen, the above said deponent was examined and interrogated and sworn agreeable to the law, to the depositon aforesaid by her subscribed, taken at the request of James *** (attorney by law) for Sarah Dunbar, and to be used in an action of ejectment now pending between herself and Edward Mitchell, Jr. Before the Supreme Judicial Court of this

Commonwealth of Massachusetts, next to be held in and for the County of Plymouth, and the adverse was notified agreeable to law and not present, the dponent being aged and so infirm as to be unable to travel and attend at the trial in the course of taking this deposion. Benjamin Richards Justice of the Peace On the back - Sup Jud Court April AD 1815 by adj. from Oct Term 1814 opened in Court & filed attest Joh. B. Thomas, Clerk.

562. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Materials from Samuel Dunbar's Pension File, "Samuel joined with a Joshua and a Gideon in the regiment commanded by Colonel Marshall of Massachusetts. In the year 1779 he resided in the town of Braintree and enlisted in the month of July of that year for 9 months..."

563. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne D. Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension File, Samuel served for 19 months and 12 days in the Amry of the United States in the year 1779. Samuel Dunbar was a private in the company commanded by Captain Stevens of

the regiment commanded by Colonel Marshall" Samuel received \$193.98 for his pension.

564. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne D. Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension Record - S15106, ... Samuel Dunbar a resident of Barnston, in the county of Stanstead adn Province of Lower Canada, aged sixty seven years, ...Since the Revolutionary War he has resided in said town of Barnston thirty two years, in said Braintree the remaining portion of the time....[Affidavit of service is sworn out in Orleans County, Vermont].

565. New England Historical and Genealogical Register, 46 [1892]:57

(http://www.rootsweb.com/~mabridge/nehgr/46057.html), Marriages of East Parish, Bridgewater, Mass. The following is an account of marriages consummated by me, Samuel Angier. March 10th. 1785 - I marry'd Samuel Dunbar, a transient mulatto Fellow & Hannah James of Bridgwater..

566. Materials sent by the Massachusetts Supreme Judicial Court Archives, "Dunbar v. Mitchell," Affidavit of Rachel Dunbar, I, Rachel Dunbar of Stoughton in the County of Norfolk and Commonwealth of Massachusetts, widow, being of lawful age, do depose testify and say, that Hannah Dunbar mother to Sarah Dunbar was brought from the Town of Bridgewater in teh Plymouth County to the Town of Stoughton in the County of Norfolk then Suffolk about three months prior before said Sarah was born, and the said Hannah mother to the said Sarah, being an Indian (by Nation), and that the said Sarah was born at the house of my late husband, Sampson Dunbar in said Stoughton and that I was present at the time of her the said Sarah's birth, and the said Hannah with her husband Samuel Dunbar & sd Sarah, child of Hannah, went to live with Doctr Ephraim Wales in Randolph in s. County of Norfolk (then Suffolk) and they lived there upwards of a year and from thence they moved to the town of Braintree in Vermont State

1815 Rachel X Dunbar mark Norfolk, ss. Stoughton, April 25th 1815 On the twenty second day of April in the year of Lord one thousand eight hundred and fifteen, the above said deponent was examined and interrogated and sworn agreeable to the law, to the depositon aforesaid by her subscribed, taken at the request of James *** (attorney by law) for Sarah Dunbar, and to be used in an action of ejectment now pending between herself and Edward Mitchell, Jr. Before the Supreme Judicial Court of this Commonwealth of Massachusetts, next to be held in and for the County of Plymouth, and the adverse was notified agreeable to law and not present, the dponent being aged and so infirm as to be unable to travel and attend at the trial in the course of taking this deposion. Benjamin Richards Justice of the Peace On the back - Sup Jud Court April AD 1815 by adj. from Oct Term 1814 opened in Court & filed attest Joh. B. Thomas, Clerk.

567. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension File of Joshua Dunbar, In 1846 sol's had 2 bros, to wit Samuel and Asa Dunbar who in 1772 moved to Cunningham MA & he m. there to Elizabeth Odel & about 1792 he moved to the western part of NY, the bro Samuel Dunbar also lived in Cunningham, MA.

568. Braintree Vital Records 1640-1793, Braintree Births (C-D) 1640-1793Completed

3/15/00http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~dyer/birthc-d.htm SurnameGivenGenderBirth DateFatherMotherPageErrata, CommentsDunbarAmeeFMay 31 1752SampsonPatience824DunbarAsaMMar 16 1754SampsonPatience824.Patience824Patience824Patience824

570. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne D. Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, http://www.lib.rochester.edu/rbk/epitaph/19_3.stm, See also - OLIVER CULVER (1778-1867): A ROCHESTER PIONEERby Warren KlingOliver Culver was one of the earliest and most interesting pioneers of Monroe County, contributing to its growth and developer, in many ways. He was born in East Windsor, Connecticut on September 24, 1778. When he was five, his family moved to Orwell, Vermont and later to Ticonderoga, New York.In 1796 at age 18, he started west on foot to work with his friend, Sam Spafford, and Sam's father, Amos, on a surveying job in Cleveland, Ohio. They were delayed in Schenectady having to wait more than a month for a boat to carry them west on Lake Ontario. Too restless to sit around, Oliver hiked as far west as Irondequoit Bay, arriving at the Indian Landing on Irondequoit Creek in March 1796. There, he hunted and fished, and his only human contact was with a family of squatters headed by Asa Dunbar.

571. New York State Freedom Trail Commission Report, http://www.oce.nysed.gov/freedom%20trail/fttourism2.htm, Asa DunbarIn 1795 free black Asa Dunbar and his family are among the first pioneers in the Rochester region. When the town fails to prosper, Dunbar, who served the local community as city attorney, eventually moves his family to Canada.Rochester. 572. [history2@rochester.rr.com], *Brighton Historian - Mary Jo. Lanphear*, Asa Dunbar was a settler on Irondequoit Creek, not Irondequoit Bay, and he was not in the town of Webster. Webster wasn't created until 1840 from the northern part of the town of Penfield. Asa was in the town of Brighton on the west side of the Creek. He was not in the town of Irondequoit, as some sources cite, because that town wasn't formed until 1839. Irondequoit Bay, which leads from Lake Ontario becomes Irondequoit Creek as it narrows and approaches the Irondequoit Landing (also called Gerundegat Landing in early accounts).. 573. Suzanne Dunbar [dunbarfamily2@comcast.net]; 3111 South 2000 East, Salt Lake, Utah 84109, "Research of Suzanne Dunbar," Source materials noted in manuscript provided, Pension File of Joshua Dunbar, In 1846 sol's had 2 bros, to wit Samuel and Asa Dunbar who in 1772 moved to Cunningham MA & he m. there to Elizabeth Odel & about 1792 he moved to the western part of NY, the bro Samuel Dunbar also lived in Cunningham, MA.

574. E-mail, Rndowns@aol.com.

575. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

576. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, *Revolutionary Soldiers Buried in Ohio*, (Vol II - DAR), Mansfield, Jonathan - Trumbull Pvt Mass Contl Was b. Oct 29, 1752; mar Martha Howard Dec 15, 1773 in Douglas, Mass. One son

Daniel Soldr d. April 18, 1833 Southington Pensr 7-12-1819 Ref. Pens Rec. W 18471.

577. E-mail, Rick Wall rickwall@aol.com, jonathan died 16 April 1833 in Southington, Trumbull, Ohio. He was a revolutionary war pensioner. He was married to Martha Hayward (Howard) 15 Dec 1733 in Douglas, Worch, Mass. She was b 4 Aug 1754 Mendon, Worch, Mass and died after 1833 Townsend Windham, Vt. She claimed the pension at his death as his first wife. She was living with one of her daughters in Townsend, Windam, VT at the time. Jonathan was married at his death to Chloe Clark Walden, relic of Elisha Walden which interestingly enough makes him a bigamist. His will mentions only Lois and Joel. He and Martha had at least 4 children. Daniel Mansfield b 13 Aug 1773 Douglas, Worch, Mass, Elizabeth Mansfield b 22 May 1776 Douglas, Worch, Mass, Susanne b 23 Dec 1777 Douglas Worch, Mass, Arminadab (m) b 29 Jul 1785, New Fane, Windam, Vt, m Fanny Prentice 10 Sept 1807, Watertown, Middlesex, Mass. He also fathered Lois Mansfield b 21 May 1786, probably Hartford, Wash, NY, married Joel Downs bef 1810 prob Hartford, and died 23 Dec 1872 Warren, Trumbull, Ohio. It is through Lois and Joel, that we are related to Jonathan. The Census of 1790 (1 m > 16, 2 F)does not seem to support the presence of Martha and the other 4 children (ages 16, 14, 13, 5). If you need any more information, I probably have it. TrishSources are: Article Western Reserve Chronicle 25 Ap 1833 161, VR Douglas, Worch, Mass. Index Rev War Pension Applications p 721. Census' 1790 Hartford, Wash, NY, 1800, Hartford, Wash, NY 512; Hartford, Wash, NY 1810 374; Southington, Ohio 1820. Will Jonathan Mansfield 1834 Tr Probate Record 7 p 328. Pension Request; VR Waldham for Martha Hayward. VR New Fane Vt, IGI 7450166-0; Death certificate Probate Court, Trumbull, Ohio, Vol 3 p 55 for Lois Mansfield. Western Reserve Chronicle Jan 1 1872 Death Notice for Lois Mansfield. Feel free to correspond, although I don't know what I might be able to add.Rick WallMethuen, MA.

578. Ruth Herbig, "RIN Sorted List," 25 Dec 1990.

579. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, *Trumbull County Estates*, Quote below from e-mail, E-mail, Extract courtesy of Debbie Ridder Debbie Rider [dlrider126@neo.rr.com], Grace Marvin Winnagle, abstractor, Abstracts of Probate Records, Trumbull County, Ohio 1803-843, (Evansville, IL:Whipporwill Publications, 1986) p. 121 MANSFIELD, Jonathan, late of Southington Will proved by James Nutt & Ariel Walden; admrs-Ariel Walden & Joel Downs; b-\$300; s-John B. Harmon, James Miles; apprs-James Nutt, Joshua Osborn, Elisha Brunson (7-298) June 1834. Will: Weak in body...to my dau Lois Downs \$2 after paying just debts. To wf Chloe residue of Est, she Executrix. 27 Dec 1828, Jonathan (his mark) Mansfield. wit-James Nutt, Ariel Walden, Austin Walden; proved June 28, 1834 (7-328) June 1834. This 4 May 1835, it was proven in open court by the oaths of Henry K White, Elisha Walden & Samuel Downs that Jonathan Mansfield died 18 April 1833; at time of death was Rev Pensioner of the US. There is no wid surviving and that Lois Downs, wf/o Joel Downs is the only heir of the said Jonathan Mansfield. Copy of Journal Entry to enable said Lois Downs to obtain pension due at his death (7-601) Apr 1835..

580. "Western Reserve Chronicle," Microfilm - Warren Trumbull County Public Library, Local History and Genealogical Center, 25 Apr 1833 - Pg. 3, Column 5, In Southginton, on 16th inst. Mr. Jonathan Mansfield, a revolutionary pensioner, aged about 80.

581. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, *Revolutionary Soldiers Buried in Ohio*, (Vol II - DAR), Mansfield, Jonathan - Trumbull Pvt Mass Contl Was b. Oct 29, 1752; mar Martha Howard Dec 15, 1773 in Douglas, Mass. One son Daniel Soldr d. April 18, 1833 Southington Pensr 7-12-1819 Ref. Pens Rec. W 18471.

582. Jean Veits Highland, *Southignton Tonwship Cemetery Inscriptions, 1800-1995*, Pg. 90, The Follwing stones were readable in 1908 by Henry Baldwin and again in 1928 by Grace Winnagle, but could not be identified in 1995: Mansfield, Jonathan, d. 16 Apr. 1833, Soldier Rev. War.

583. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, *Trumbull County Estates*, Estate of Jonathan Mansfield late of Southington Township Vol 7 Pg. 298 June of 1834Will (abstract) "weak in body - to my daughter Lois Downs \$2 after paying just debts. To wife Chloe residue of estate - wife to be executrix under date of 27 Dec 1828. Jonathan (his mark). Witnesses: James Nutt, Ariel Waldren, proven June 28, 1834"Entry: "This 4 May 1835, it was proven in open court by oaths of Henry K. White, Elisha Walden and Samuel Downs that Jonathan Mansfield died 18 Apr 1833; at the time of death was Rev. Pensioner of the U.S. There is no widow surviving and that Lois Downs, wife of Joel Downs is the only heir of said Jonathan Mansfield. Copy of Journal entry to enable said Lois Downs to obtain pension due at his death (7-601 Apr 1835)". 584. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, *Revolutionary Soldiers Buried in Ohio*, (Vol II - DAR), Mansfield, Jonathan - Trumbull Pvt Mass Contl Was b. Oct 29, 1752; mar Martha Howard Dec 15, 1773 in Douglas, Mass. One son Daniel Soldr d. April 18, 1833 Southington Pensr 7-12-1819 Ref. Pens Rec. W 18471.

585. "Western Reserve Chronicle," Microfilm - Warren Trumbull County Public Library, Local History and Genealogical Center, 25 Apr 1833 - Pg. 3, Column 5, In Southington, on the 16th inst. Mr. Jonathan Mansfield, a revolutionary pensioner, aged about 80.

586. DAR Application, Index to Applications via look up service offered by NDAR, MANSFIELD, Jonathan Birth: MA 14 Oct 1753 Rank: Pvt Service: CTMA Death: OH 18 Apr 1833 Patriot Pensioned: Yes Widow Pensioned: No Children Pensioned: No Heirs Pensioned: No Spouse: (1) Martha Howard.

587. Pension List of 1818, http://php.ucs.indiana.edu/~jetorres/ohiorev.html, THE PENSION LIST OF 1818Washington, D.C. 1820Commencing with the 5th of September, 1818, and ending with the 4th of September, 1819, inclusive..

588. Rickwall@aol.com, Sorry it has taken me a while to respond. My daughter just got married and I have been tied up with the preparations, etc. and have not had time to answer my e-mails. This is a peripheral line in my Mansfield line and I don't have a whole lot of information other than what you have seen on line. My source of information is:onathan died 16 April 1833 in Southington, Trumbull, Ohio. He was a revolutionary war pensioner. He was married to Martha Hayward (Howard) 15 Dec 1733 in Douglas, Worch, Mass. She was b 4 Aug 1754 Mendon, Worch, Mass and died after 1833 Townsend Windham, Vt. She claimed the pension at his death as his first wife. She was living with one of her daughters in Townsend, Windam, VT at the time. Jonathan was married at his death to Chloe Clark Walden, relic of Elisha Walden which interestingly enough makes him a bigamist. His will mentions only Lois and Joel. He and Martha had at least 4 children.

Daniel Mansfield b 13 Aug 1773 Douglas, Worch, Mass, Elizabeth Mansfield b 22 May 1776 Douglas, Worch, Mass, Susanne b 23 Dec 1777 Douglas Worch, Mass, Arminadab (m) b 29 Jul 1785, New Fane, Windam, Vt, m Fanny Prentice 10 Sept 1807, Watertown, Middlesex, Mass. He also fathered Lois Mansfield b 21 May 1786, probably Hartford, Wash, NY, married Joel Downs bef 1810 prob Hartford, and died 23 Dec 1872 Warren, Trumbull, Ohio. It is through Lois and Joel, that we are related to Jonathan. The Census of 1790 (1 m > 16, 2 F) does not seem to support the presence of Martha and the other 4 children (ages 16, 14, 13, 5). If you need any more information, I probably have it. TrishSources are: Article Western Reserve Chronicle 25 Ap 1833 161, VR Douglas, Worch, Mass. Index Rev War Pension Applications p 721. Census' 1790 Hartford, Wash, NY, 1800, Hartford, Wash, NY 512; Hartford, Wash, NY 1810 374; Southington, Ohio 1820. Will Jonathan Mansfield 1834 Tr Probate Record 7 p 328. Pension Request; VR Waldham for Martha Hayward. VR New Fane Vt, IGI 74501.

589. E-mail, Extract courtesy of Debbie Ridder Debbie Rider [dlrider126@neo.rr.com], Grace Marvin Winnagle, abstractor, Abstracts of Probate Records, Trumbull County, Ohio 1803-843, (Evansville, IL:Whipporwill Publications, 1986) p. 121 MANSFIELD, Jonathan, late of Southington Will proved by James Nutt & Ariel Walden; admrs-Ariel Walden & Joel Downs; b-\$300; s-John B. Harmon, James Miles; apprs-James Nutt, Joshua Osborn, Elisha Brunson (7-298) June 1834. Will: Weak in body...to my dau Lois Downs \$2 after paying just debts. To wf Chloe residue of Est, she Executrix. 27 Dec 1828, Jonathan (his mark) Mansfield. wit-James Nutt, Ariel Walden, Austin Walden; proved June 28, 1834 (7-328) June 1834. This 4 May 1835, it was proven in open court by the oaths of Henry K White, Elisha Walden & Samuel Downs that Jonathan Mansfield died 18 April 1833; at time of death was Rev Pensioner of the US. There is no wid surviving and that Lois Downs, wf/o Joel Downs is the only heir of the said Jonathan Mansfield. Copy of Journal Entry to enable said Lois Downs to obtain pension due at his death (7-601) Apr 1835..

590. "Western Reserve Chronicle," Microfilm - Warren Trumbull County Public Library, Local History and Genealogical Center, Thurs, 28 Aug 1834, Pg. 3, Col. 5, NOTICEIs hereby given to the creditors of the estate of Jonathan Mansfield, late of Southington, Trumbull county, Ohio, deceased, to exhibit their accounts, duly authenticated, for settlement, within one year from this date. Those indebted to said estate, are requested to make immediate payment. JOEL DOWNS, ARIAL WALDEN - Adm'rs Southington, Aug 12, 1834.

591. Trumbull County Ohio Deeds, Vol. Q, Pg. 135, Deed between Jonathan and Rebecca Mansfield and one Ephraim White where for the sum of \$200 paid to the Mansfields they sell White part of Lot 15, Twn 5, 5th Range of the Connecticut Western Reserve, Trumbull County, Ohio.

592. Trumbull County Ohio Deeds, Vol. P, Pgs. 274-5, Sale via Mort. Deed to Amos Mansfield (of Madison County, New York) of part of Lot 15, Township 5, Range 5, Connecticut Western Reserve for sum of \$100. No mention of a wife in the deed.

593. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, *Revolutionary Soldiers Buried in Ohio*, (Vol II - DAR), Mansfield, Jonathan - Trumbull Pvt Mass Contl Was b. Oct 29, 1752; mar Martha Howard Dec 15, 1773 in Douglas, Mass. One son Daniel Soldr d. April 18, 1833 Southington Pensr 7-12-1819 Ref. Pens Rec. W 18471.

594. E-mail, Rick Wall rickwall@aol.com, Jonathan died 16 April 1833 in Southington, Trumbull, Ohio. He was a revolutionary war pensioner. He was married to Martha Hayward (Howard) 15 Dec 1733 in Douglas, Worch, Mass. She was b 4 Aug 1754 Mendon, Worch, Mass and died after 1833 Townsend Windham, Vt. She claimed the pension at his death as his first wife. She was living with one of her daughters in Townsend, Windam, VT at the time. Jonathan was married at his death to Chloe Clark Walden, relic of Elisha Walden which interestingly enough makes him a bigamist. His will mentions only Lois and Joel. He and Martha had at least 4 children. Daniel Mansfield b 13 Aug 1773 Douglas, Worch, Mass, Elizabeth Mansfield b 22 May 1776 Douglas, Worch, Mass, Susanne b 23 Dec 1777 Douglas Worch, Mass, Arminadab (m) b 29 Jul 1785, New Fane, Windam, Vt, m Fanny Prentice 10 Sept 1807, Watertown, Middlesex, Mass. He also fathered Lois Mansfield b 21 May 1786, probably Hartford, Wash, NY, married Joel Downs bef 1810 prob Hartford, and died 23 Dec 1872 Warren, Trumbull, Ohio. It is through Lois and Joel, that we are related to Jonathan. The Census of 1790 (1 m > 16, 2 F)does not seem to support the presence of Martha and the other 4 children (ages 16, 14, 13, 5). If you need any more information, I probably have it. TrishSources are: Article Western Reserve Chronicle 25 Ap 1833 161, VR Douglas, Worch, Mass. Index Rev War Pension Applications p 721. Census' 1790 Hartford, Wash, NY, 1800, Hartford, Wash, NY 512; Hartford, Wash, NY 1810 374; Southington, Ohio 1820. Will Jonathan Mansfield 1834 Tr Probate Record 7 p 328. Pension Request; VR Waldham for Martha Hayward. VR New Fane Vt, IGI 7450166-0; Death certificate Probate Court, Trumbull, Ohio, Vol 3 p 55 for Lois Mansfield. Western Reserve Chronicle Jan 1 1872 Death Notice for Lois Mansfield. 595. Extraction done by John for Ruth Herbig in 1990, Revolutionary Soldiers Buried in Ohio, (Vol II - DAR), Mansfield, Jonathan - Trumbull Pvt Mass Contl Was b. Oct 29, 1752; mar Martha Howard Dec 15, 1773 in Douglas, Mass. One son Daniel Soldr d. April 18, 1833 Southington Pensr 7-12-1819 Ref. Pens Rec. W 18471.

596. E-mail, Rick Wall rickwall@aol.com, Jonathan died 16 April 1833 in Southington, Trumbull, Ohio. He was a revolutionary war pensioner. He was married to Martha Hayward (Howard) 15 Dec 1733 in Douglas, Worch, Mass. She was b 4 Aug 1754 Mendon, Worch, Mass and died after 1833 Townsend Windham, Vt. She claimed the pension at his death as his first wife. She was living with one of her daughters in Townsend, Windam, VT at the time. Jonathan was married at his death to Chloe Clark Walden, relic of Elisha Walden which interestingly enough makes him a bigamist. His will mentions only Lois and Joel. He and Martha had at least 4 children. Daniel Mansfield b 13 Aug 1773 Douglas, Worch, Mass, Elizabeth Mansfield b 22 May 1776 Douglas, Worch, Mass, Susanne b 23 Dec 1777 Douglas Worch, Mass, Arminadab (m) b 29 Jul 1785, New Fane, Windam, Vt, m Fanny Prentice 10 Sept 1807, Watertown, Middlesex, Mass. He also fathered Lois Mansfield b 21 May 1786, probably Hartford, Wash, NY, married Joel Downs bef 1810 prob Hartford, and died 23 Dec 1872 Warren, Trumbull, Ohio. It is through Lois and Joel, that we are related to Jonathan. The Census of 1790 (1 m > 16, 2 F) does not seem to support the presence of Martha and the other 4 children (ages 16, 14, 13, 5). If you need any more information, I probably have it. TrishSources are: Article Western Reserve Chronicle 25 Ap 1833 161, VR Douglas, Worch,

Mass. Index Rev War Pension Applications p 721. Census' 1790 Hartford, Wash, NY, 1800, Hartford, Wash, NY 512; Hartford, Wash, NY 1810 374; Southington, Ohio 1820. Will Jonathan Mansfield 1834 Tr Probate Record 7 p 328. Pension Request; VR Waldham for Martha Hayward. VR New Fane Vt, IGI 7450166-0; Death certificate Probate Court, Trumbull, Ohio, Vol 3 p 55 for Lois Mansfield. Western Reserve Chronicle Jan 1 1872 Death Notice for Lois Mansfield.

597. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Children of John and Rebecca, all born in Milton, include Benjamin, born February 4, 1673. He married Mary Belcher of Milton on September 23, 1696.Benjamin inherited his father's farm. He died there on May 19, 1750 at age 77.

598. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 76, His Code No. 115.

599. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Children of John and Rebecca, all born in Milton, include Benjamin, born February 4, 1673. He married Mary Belcher of Milton on September 23, 1696.Benjamin inherited his father's farm. He died there on May 19, 1750 at age 77.

600. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 76.

601. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995.

602. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 76, Baptised 12 Nov 1676.

603. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 76.

604. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Children of John and Rebecca, all born in Milton, include Benjamin, born February 4, 1673. He married Mary Belcher of Milton on September 23, 1696.Benjamin inherited his father's farm. He died there on May 19, 1750 at age 77.

605. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 76.

606. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 76, His Code No. 1151.

607. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 78.

608. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 76.

609. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 78, Her Code No. 1152.

610. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 78.

611. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 80, Her Code No. 1153.

612. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 80.

613. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 80, Her Code No. 1154.

614. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 80.

615. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Pg. 86, Her Code No. 1155.

616. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 86.

617. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 80.

618. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Pg. 80.

619. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87, Her Code No. 1156.

620. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 87.

621. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, [Other sources note that John may be the son of Rebecca], John was a farmer and soldier in King Phillips War in 1675. He died in Milton on April 7, 1708, aged 79. The name of his wife was Rebecca Tucker, daughter of Robert Tucker. In John's will he refers to property in "Lancashire in ye Realm of England."

622. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), *Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA*, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 1, His Code 11, Note - that it is probable that John is Rebecca's son - but as noted in the various documents quoted in the Notes and Quotes Section -- it is not proven as of the date of that book.

623. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, John was a farmer and soldier in King Phillips War in 1675. He died in Milton on April 7, 1708, aged 79. The name of his wife was Rebecca Tucker, daughter of Robert Tucker. In John's will he refers to property in "Lancashire in ye Realm of England."

624. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989

(Change 1)), 1.

625. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, The Fenno line in the United States started with Widow Rebecca Fenner (changed to Fenno) who came to the Colonies in 1635 with a son, John. They came on the ship, Truelove, and settled in the town of Qnquity. The name of the town was later changed to Milton. The Fenno name is common in that area today. Rebecca died on June 12, 1690.

626. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, John was a farmer and soldier in King Phillips War in 1675. He died in Milton on April 7, 1708, aged 79. The name of his wife was Rebecca Tucker, daughter of Robert Tucker. In John's will he refers to property in "Lancashire in ye Realm of England."

627. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), *Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA*, (January 1989 (Change 1)), Notes and Quotes, Pages 1-3, Sources quoted all note he was a soldier in King Phillips War.

628. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 1.

629. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 76, Her Code No. 113.

630. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 76.

631. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 76, His Code No. 114.

632. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 28, His Code No. 112.

633. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 28.

634. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 1, Her Code No. 111.

635. Thomas L. Clark, Jr. (ed.), Fenno Branches - Descendants of John Fenno (1629-1708) of Milton, MA, (January 1989 (Change 1)), 1.

636. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, Speculation based upon reference in son John's will to owning property in Lancashire, England.

637. It is presumed that John is the son of Rebecca Fenner/Fenno - but there is no absolute proof of that fact.

638. Ruth Naomi (Pummel) Herbig, "The Fenno Line," Bef. 1995, The Fenno line in the United States started with Widow Rebecca Fenner (changed to Fenno) who came to the Colonies in 1635 with a son, John. They came on the ship, Truelove, and settled in the town of Qnquity. The name of the town was later changed to Milton. The Fenno name is common in that area today. Rebecca died on June 12, 1690.

639. It is presumed that John is the son of Rebecca Fenner/Fenno - but there is no absolute proof of that fact.